# **CBP and Trade Automated Interface Requirements**

**Entry Summary Create/Update** 

January 2025





# **Entry Summary Create/Update**

This chapter provides record formats and processing instructions to submit entry summary and related information to ACE.

The reader should be advised that this technical document is considered final. However, the document retains the DRAFT designation in the footer until such time that an official OPA (Office of Public Affairs) publication number has been assigned to the new "ACE ABI CATAIR" publication. For your information, subsequent revisions to this document will be controlled through the official CBP document amendment process.

#### Be Advised:

A filer who transmits data or information through any electronic means to CBP certifies, by the act of transmitting such data or information, that the data or information transmitted is true and correct to the best of the filer's knowledge and belief. The filer also declares that all statements in an electronically transmitted entry, entry summary, invoice, claim, other filing, and all other information or data filed with the entry are true and correct to the best of the filer's knowledge and belief, and that the filer will produce at once any data or information showing that the statements are not true and correct.

## **Table of Contents**

Table of Changes	6
Introduction	15
Record Layout Key	16
Input Record Structure Maps	18
Input Structure Map Submission Notes	
Block Control Input Structure Map	
ES Transaction Input Structure Map	
ES Line Grouping Input Structure Map	
PGA Grouping Input Structure Map	
1 G/ Grouping input outdotale Map	20
Entry Summary Filing INPUT Record Layouts	24
Entry Summary Filing - Usage Notes	128
a) Entry Summary Filing Actions	
b) Data Elements Required in Every Filing Scenario	
c) Header/Totals Data Elements Required to Establish or Correct an Entry Summary	
d) Line Data Elements Required to Establish or Correct an Entry Summary	
e) Entry Type Data Reporting Considerations	
f) Party Reporting	
Importer of Record	
Consignee (Header Level)	
Designated Notify (4811) Party	
Manufacturer/Supplier	
Delivered To Party	
Sold To Party	
Foreign Exporter	
Cargo Entity Parties (Header and Line)	
g) Transportation Data Reporting	
Vessel Shipments	
Border Water-Borne Shipments	
Rail Shipments	
Truck Shipments	
Air Shipments	
All Other Shipments (Known Modes)	
MOT Not Required/Not Reported	
h) Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail	
In-Bond/In-Transit Number	143
Master Bill Number / Issuer	143
House Bill Number / Issuer	143
Sub-House Bill Number	143
Vessel Shipments	144
Rail Shipments	145
Truck & Border Water Borne Shipments	147
Air Shipments	149
All Other Shipments	150
Further In-Bond/In-Transit Reporting Guidelines	151
i) Bond & Surety Reporting	152
Basic and Additional Coverage Guidelines	152
Continuous Bond Claim	

S	ingle Transaction Bond (STB) Claim	.154
В	ond Waiver Claim	.154
j)	Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations	.155
	uty Rate Date Matrix Hierarchy	
	eporting Value, Quantity, & Unit of Measure	
	lassifying a Temporary Article Imported Under a Bond (TIB)	
k)	Reporting Article Sets	
I)	Duty Reporting	
m)	Articles Exempt from a Formal MPF or an Informal Entry Fee	
n)	Formal Entry Article Merchandise Processing Fee (MPF)	
0)	Article Harbor Maintenance Fee (HMF)	
p)	Dutiable Mail Fee	
q)	Informal Entry Fee	
r)	Manual Entry Surcharge	
s)	License, Certificate, and Permit Reporting	
t)	Electronic Invoice Processing (EIP) Program Reporting Requirements	168
u)	Non-EIP Program Classification Ruling Reporting	
v)	Article Charges	
w)	Determining the Formal Entry Merchandise Processing Fee (MPF) Min / Max	
x)	Grand Total Reporting	
(	Payment Intent & Statements	
y) Ir	ndividual Payment (Non-Statement)	
	aily Statement	
	eriodic Monthly Statement (Broker)	
	eriodic Monthly Statement (Importer)	
	orrecting a 'Rejected' Entry Summary Once Payment Has Been Made	
z)	Consolidating Releases Under One Entry Summary	
aa)		
bb)		
	laking a Warehouse Entry Claim	
	laking a Re-Warehouse Claim	
	laking a Warehouse Withdrawal Claim	
cc)	Preemptively Overriding a Census Warning	
dd)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	RETIRED* Articles Subject to FCC Regulation	175
	rticles Subject to FDA Regulation	
	rticles Subject to DOT/NHTSA Regulation	
	rticles Released Via Expedited Release / Weekly FTZ Subject to PGA Reporting	
ee)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	RETIRED* Certifying for ACS Cargo Release	
	ertifying for ACE Cargo Release	
ff)	Articles Subject to Anti-Dumping / Countervailing Duty	
,	General AD/CVD Reporting Considerations	
	D/CVD Case Activity Date Matrix Hierarchy	
	D/CVD Case Reporting	
Δ	D/CVD Rates and Duty Computation	178
gg)		
	SC Reporting Considerations	
	SC Data Element Reporting Restrictions	
P	SC Explanation and Change Reason Code Reporting	181
P	SC and Entry Summary Ownership Considerations	181
hh)	Standard Rounding	
ii)	Articles Subject to a Section 232, 301 or Other Similar Remedy	
jj)	Consolidated Express Filings	
kk)	Articles of Alcohol Subject to CBMA	
II)	Entry Summaries Filed Under the Immediate Delivery Procedure	
,		

Output Record Structure Map	188
Entry Summary Response OUTPUT Record Layout	189
Returned Entry Summary Reference Data	
Entry Summary Response - Usage Notes	
a) Entry Summary Batch Syntax Evaluation	
Response to an 'Unrecognizable' Entry Summary Transaction	
Response to a Syntactically Incorrect Batch, Block, or Entry Summary Transaction	
b) Entry Summary Final Dispositions	
c) Response to a 'Recognizable' Entry Summary Transaction Component	
d) How to Respond to an ACE System Failure	
e) Responding to a Document Submission Request	207
AE Table 1 – Check Digit Computation Formula	209
AE Table 2 – Entry Type Codes	
AE Table 3 – Mode of Transportation Codes	
AE Table 4 – Bond Waiver Reason Codes	
AE Table 5 – Canadian Province Codes	212
AE Table 6 – User Fee Accounting Class Codes	
AE Table 7 – Missing Document Čodes	
AE Table 8 – Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim Codes	
AE Table 9 – Exception Case Articles (Categorized)	
AE Table 10 – Census Condition Override Codes	
AE Table 11 – Census Warning Condition / Census Override Combinations	217
AE Table 12 – *RETIRED* FCC Import Condition Codes	
AE Table 13 – Internal Revenue Accounting Class Codes	
AE Table 14 – Post Summary Correction Header Reason Codes	
AE Table 15 – Post Summary Correction Line Reason Codes	
AE Table 16 – Table of Changes (History)	
AE Table 17 – Other Revenue Accounting Class Codes	

# **Table of Changes**

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
100	January 14, 2025	(A) 54-Record (Type=07)	A) Updated introductory text to change two references of Primary Country of Smelt to Secondary Country of Smelt. This update allows for imports made with smelted aluminum with one country of smelt to be differentiated from those made with recycled aluminum.
99	December 23, 2024	(A) 54-Record (Type=07)	A) Updated introductory text to clarify allowable values for the Primary and Secondary Country of Smelt Applicability Codes and to provide guidance on the reporting of recycled aluminum.
98	December 5, 2024	(A) SE32-Record	A) Added under the Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping, a new SE32 Input Record for Entity GBI Party Type Description.
		(B) SE52-Record	B) Added under the Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping, a new SE52 Input Record for Entity GBI Party Type Description.
			<b>NOTE:</b> A CSMS will be sent out to announce the Certification and Production dates.
97	November 27 <sup>th</sup> , 2024	(A) SE20-Record, Note 1	A) Updated the list of valid Reference ID     Qualifiers and their associated description and format.
		(B) Cargo Sanctions Additional Info Grouping	B) Added a new record grouping for additional information related to Cargo Sanctions. This grouping includes the new SE62 and SE63 records.
		(C) SE60-Record	C) Added under the Tariff Grouping, a new SE60 Input Record for Cargo HTS Additional Detail
		(D) SE62-Record	(D) Added under the Cargo Sanctions Grouping, a new SE62 Input Record for Cargo Sanctions Record Identifier Detail
		(E) SE63-Record	(E) Added under the Cargo Sanctions Grouping, a new SE63 Input Record for Cargo Sanctions Record Detail
			<b>NOTE:</b> A CSMS will be sent out to announce the Certification and Production dates.
96	September 18 <sup>th</sup> , 2024	(A) 54-Record + Note 1 (Type=08)	A) Specified new Importer's Additional Declaration Type Code <b>08</b> (Steel Melt and Pour Country Detail). Required for articles of steel subject to the Section 232 steel articles and derivative steel articles. Type must be submitted if the article is primary steel or derivative steel regardless of whether the Section 232 duty treatment, quota treatment, or exception treatment applies.
			<b>NOTE</b> : This requirement deployed to Production on 11/21/2024. A Type=08 54-Record will not be

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
			required/allowed on an ES line for an article with an applicable entry date prior to 11/21/2024.
95	September 18 <sup>th</sup> , 2024	(A) 54-Record + Note 1 (Type=07)	(A) Updated filing instructions for Primary Country of Smelt Applicability Code and Secondary Country of Smelt Applicability Code.
			<b>NOTE:</b> This requirement deployed to Production on 11/21/2024.
94	September 17 <sup>th</sup> , 2024	(A) 54-Record + Note 1 (Type=10)	A) Specified new Importer's Additional Declaration Type Code <b>10</b> (301 Ship-to-Shore Certification Designation). Conditionally required to designate whether the Entry Summary line is accompanied by an Importer Certification for ship-to-shore cranes.
			<b>NOTE:</b> This requirement deployed to Production on 9/26/2024. A Type=10 54-Record will not be required/allowed on an ES line for an article with an applicable entry date prior to 9/26/2024.
93	August 9th, 2024	(A) 52-Record; Usage Note (s)	(A) Included new License / Certificate / Permit Type Code: <b>31</b> – Argentine White Grape Juice Concentrate Export License. A CSMS message will be issued to announce an actual deployment date in the Certification and Production environments.
			<b>NOTE:</b> This requirement deployed to Production on 9/24/2024
92	July 25 <sup>th</sup> , 2024	(A) Usage Note (p), (q), (r), (w)	<ul> <li>(A) FY25 adjustment of certain customs user fees and limitations (applicable to an entry summary):</li> <li>Formal MPF (499) limits changed to minimum \$32.71 / maximum \$634.62;</li> <li>Informal MPF (automated and not prepared by CBP personnel) (311) changed to \$2.62;</li> <li>Dutiable Mail Fee (496) changed to \$7.20;</li> <li>Surcharge for Manual Entry or Release (500) changed to \$3.93.</li> <li>These adjusted fee amounts and limitations will be applied to importations effective October 1, 2024. Note that the new amount will be in effect for a summary pre-filed prior to October 1, 2024 if the relevant entry date is on or after October 1, 2024.</li> </ul>
91	June 25, 2024	(A) 54-Record + Note 1 (Type=09)	A) Specified new Importer's Additional Declaration Type Code <b>09</b> (201 Bifacial Certification Designation). Conditionally required to designate whether the Entry Summary line is accompanied by an Importer Certification for bifacial panels that were entered into the Customs territory of the United States within June 26, 2024 – September 23, 2024. <b>NOTE</b> : This requirement deployed to Production on 7/2/2024. A Type=09 54-Record will not be

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
			required/allowed on an ES line for an article with an applicable entry date prior to 7/2/2024.
90	February 5, 2024	(A) 54-Record + Note 1 (Type=06)	(A) Specified new Importer's Additional Declaration Type Code <b>06</b> (AD/CVD Certification Designation). Conditionally required to designate whether the Entry Summary line is accompanied by an AD/CVD-related importer/exporter certification(s) as prescribed by the Department of Commerce (DOC), Enforcement and Compliance.
			<b>NOTE</b> : This requirement deployed to Production on 5/2/2024. A Type=06 54-Record will not be required/allowed on an ES line for an article with an applicable entry date prior to 5/2/2024.
89	November 30, 2023	(A) 10-Record (Shipment Usage Type Code)	(A) Added clarifying comment: If Shipment Usage Type Code 'P' is indicated on an Informal Entry > \$2500, the Bond Waiver Indicator field should also indicate '0' Bond waived/no bond required.
88	October 12, 2023	(A) Usage Note (kk)	(A) Clarified that the Date of Importation is a required data element when a CBMA claim is being made on any line. TTB requires the Date of Importation to process a CBMA refund request.
			NOTE: A CSMS will be sent to announce the deployment date of when the AE transaction will be rejected if the Date of Importation is not present on a CBMA summary.
87	September 12, 2023	(A) AE Table 6 – User Fee Accounting Class Codes	(A) Added new agricultural fee codes for Pecans (124) and Christmas Trees (125).
			<b>NOTE</b> : This requirement deployed to Production on 11/5/2023.
86	August 7, 2023	(A) Usage Note (p), (q), (r), (w)	<ul> <li>(A) FY24 adjustment of certain customs user fees and limitations (applicable to an entry summary):</li> <li>Formal MPF (499) limits changed to minimum \$31.67 / maximum \$614.35;</li> <li>Informal MPF (automated and not prepared by CBP personnel) (311) changed to \$2.53;</li> <li>Dutiable Mail Fee (496) changed to \$6.97;</li> <li>Surcharge for Manual Entry or Release (500) changed to \$3.80.</li> <li>These adjusted fee amounts and limitations will be applied to importations effective October 1, 2023. Note that the new amount will be in effect for a summary pre-filed prior to October 1, 2023 if the relevant entry date is on or after October 1, 2023.</li> </ul>
		(B) Usage Note (II) (Filing Instructions / Restrictions section)	B) Clarified ACE behavior when an Immediate Delivery procedure has been requested and the summary is subsequently explicitly or implicitly

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
			deleted. Clarified that in the SE transaction, the Immediate Delivery request must be made prior to the release of goods and, once made, cannot be removed after release has occurred.
85	May 16, 2023	(A) Usage Note (II) *NEW*, Usage Note (j)	(A) Added Entry Summary filing instructions when the Immediate Delivery (ID) procedure has been requested on the corresponding Cargo Release Entry. When selected, the ID procedure allows an Importer to explicitly determine/set an Entry Summary's Entry Date, and thus secure a favorable duty rate advantage, by the action of filing a successful Entry Summary. Note that there are no new or changed AE data attributes when filing under the ID procedure. Filers should additionally refer to instructions documented in the ACE Cargo Release (SE) CATAIR chapter.
			<b>NOTE</b> : This requirement deployed to Production on 9/30/2023.
84	February 23, 2023	(A) 54-Record + Note 1 (Type=07)	(A) Specified new Importer's Additional Declaration Type Code <b>07</b> (Aluminum Smelt and Cast Country Detail). Required for articles of aluminum subject to the Section 232 aluminum and aluminum derivatives remedies. Type must be submitted if the article is regular aluminum, regular aluminum on the Generally Accepted Exclusion (GAE) list, or derivative aluminum regardless of whether the Section 232 duty treatment, quota treatment, or exception treatment applies. <b>NOTE</b> : This requirement deployed to Production on 4/10/2023. A Type=07 54-Record will not be
			required/allowed on an ES line for an article with an applicable entry date prior to 4/10/2023.
83	January 20, 2023	(A) 54-Record Note 1 (Type=05)	(A) Updated filing instructions for Controlled Group Name, Foreign Producer Identifier, and Foreign Producer Name.
		(B) Usage Note (kk)	(B) Updated definition and usage for Controlled Group Name.
82	December 14, 2022	(A) SE36-, SE56-Records	(A) Added Note 1 to the SE36- and SE56- Records in reference to the UFLPA region alert, requiring a Chinese postal code when the party type is manufacturer (MF)  NOTE: This change deployed to Production on
81	October 6, 2022	(A) 40-Record; 54-Record Note 1 (Type=05); Usage Note (kk)	3/18/2023.  (A) To support the transition of the Craft Beverage Modernization Act (CBMA) administration from CBP to the Alcohol and Tobacco Tax and Trade Bureau (TTB), effective January 1, 2023, the definitions of the Product Claim Code on the Line Item Header (40-

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
			Record) and the data elements submitted on the Importer's Additional Declaration Detail (54-Record) have been revised. The new definitions are applicable for shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023. On that date and after, the full IRT amount will be assessed for an article of alcohol where CBMA is claimed. Importers are instructed to contact TTB for the refund. For more information see <a href="https://www.ttb.gov/alcohol/cbma-imports">https://www.ttb.gov/alcohol/cbma-imports</a> .  See Usage Note (kk) Articles of Alcohol Subject to CBMA for additional details. Note that the new definitions/rates will be in effect for a summary pre-filed prior to January 1, 2023 if the relevant entry date is on or after January 1, 2023.
		(B) Usage Note (m), (q), AE Table 6 + misc. references	(B) <u>Documentation only</u> . Changed the name of the 311-accounting class fee from <i>Informal MPF</i> to <i>Informal Entry Fee</i> . This better reflects the intent of the fee and is consistent with other CBP directives and documentation. There is no change to any 311-fee related validation. This wording change was made throughout the document.
80	September 8, 2022	41-Record, Note 1	(A) Clarified that the FTZ Line Item Quantity reported on the 41-Record cannot exceed the FTZ Line Item Quantity reported on the corresponding SE41-Record of the Cargo Release (SE).
79	August 16, 2022	(A) Usage Note (p), (q), (r), (w)	<ul> <li>(A) FY23 adjustment of certain customs user fees and limitations by COBRA for Fiscal Year (applicable to an entry summary):</li> <li>Formal MPF (499) limits changed to minimum \$29.66 / maximum \$575.35;</li> <li>Informal MPF (automated and not prepared by CBP personnel) (311) changed to \$2.37;</li> <li>Dutiable Mail Fee (496) changed to \$6.52;</li> <li>Surcharge for Manual Entry or Release (500) changed to \$3.56.</li> <li>These adjusted fee amounts and limitations will be applied to importations effective October 1, 2022. Note that the new amount will be in effect for a summary pre-filed prior to October 1, 2022 if the relevant entry date is on or after October 1, 2022.</li> </ul>
78	August 10, 2022	(A) 54-Record (Type 04)	(A) Reference to the Korean Iron and Steel Association (KOSA) removed from the Korean export steel license data element's description.
77	July 06, 2022		Note: Availability in CERT is scheduled for Summer 2022. A CSMS message will be issued to announce an actual deployment date in the Certification and Production environments.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		(A) Input Record Structure Maps	<ul> <li>(A) ES Transaction Input Structure Map</li> <li>Updated Header Level Entity Grouping</li> <li>Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping Loop Repeat corrected from 5 to 12.</li> <li>Inserted Header Level Entity GBI Identifier Grouping and SE31 Record for header level Entity GBI Identifier</li> </ul>
			ES Line Grouping Input Structure Map Updated Line Level Entity Grouping  • Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping Loop Repeat corrected from 7 to 11.  • Inserted Line Level Entity GBI Identifier Grouping and SE51 Record for line level Entity GBI Identifier
		(B) INPUT Record Layouts	(B) Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping Updated SE30 Record
			Updated <b>Note 1</b> to add the four new <u>Global</u> Business Identifier (GBI) Pilot Entity codes
			Added <b>Note 3</b> to address mandatory use of SE31 Record when: (1) the SE transaction is a submission participating in the GBI Pilot; <i>and</i> , (2) one of six specified Entity Codes are declared in the SE30 Record.
			Added SE31 Record
			Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping Updated SE50 Record
			Updated Note 1 to add the four new Global Business Identifier (GBI) Pilot Entity codes
			Added <b>Note 4</b> to address mandatory use of SE51 Record when: (1) the SE transaction is a submission participating in the GBI Pilot; <i>and</i> , (2) one of six specified Entity Codes are declared in the SE50 Record.
			Added SE51 Record
		(C) Usage Note (ii)	(C) Clarified that some remedies may impose a replacement duty.
76	January 18, 2022	(A) 54-Record (Type=02)	(A) 'STXnnnnnn' added as a common format issued by the U.S. Department of Commerce for a steel Product Exclusion identifier.
75	October 28, 2021	(A) 40-Record	(A) Changed / clarified usage of data element 'AD Case Non-Reimbursement Statement.'

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
74	September 3, 2021	(A) Usage Note (p), (q), (r), (w)	<ul> <li>(A) Adjustment of certain customs user fees and limitations by COBRA for Fiscal Year (applicable to an entry summary):</li> <li>Formal MPF (499) limits changed to minimum \$27.75 / maximum \$538.40;</li> <li>Informal MPF (automated and not prepared by CBP personnel) (311) changed to \$2.22;</li> <li>Dutiable Mail Fee (496) changed to \$6.11;</li> <li>Surcharge for Manual Entry or Release (500) changed to \$3.33.</li> <li>These adjusted fee amounts and limitations will be applied to importations effective October 1, 2021. Note that the new amount will be in effect for a summary pre-filed prior to October 1, 2021 if the relevant entry date is on or after October 1, 2021.</li> </ul>
73	August 10, 2021	(A) Usage Note (s)	(A) Changed/clarified the format of an acceptable LPC = 21 (Sugar Certificate). Format changed from ANAAANNN to ANAAAXNNN. Note that the first character MUST be either a 'C' (calendar year issued license) or an 'F' (fiscal year issued license). The second character MUST be the single digit year the license was issued (e.g., '1' for a license issued in 2021). The referenced license is only allowed to be used in the year (calendar or fiscal) that it was issued.
72	March 18, 2021	(A) 23-Record	(A) Changed type of data element Manifest Component Identifier from 'X' to 'AN' (special characters not allowed).
71	March 01, 2021	(A) 11-Record + Note 3	(A) Moved existing 11-Record Foreign Trade Zone Identifier in position 54-60 (7-character version) to 11-Record position 63-71 to support *NEW* 9-character FTZ ID format. See Note 3 for formatting instructions. Note that the existing 5-, and 7-character length formats are still supported until further notice.  11-Record position 54-60 reverts back to filler; do not transmit data in this filler.
70	February 15, 2021	(A) 54-Record + Note 1; 40-Record; Usage Note (kk)	(A) Specified new Importer's Additional Declaration Type Code <b>05</b> (CBMA Product Detail). Required for articles of alcohol subject to an IR tax covered under the Craft Beverage Modernization Act (CBMA). Submission of this detail requires that the 40-Record Product Claim Code = 'C'. See Usage Note (kk) "Articles of Alcohol Subject to CBMA."  Note: Neither submission of this new CBMA Product Detail nor the marking of the 40-Record Product Claim Code with 'C' is required if the CBMA claim is not being made on an article of alcohol.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
69	December 23, 2020	(A) 52-Record, Usage Note (s)	(A) Included new License / Permit / Certificate type code: <b>28</b> – Aluminum Import License. A CSMS message will be issued to announce an actual deployment date in the Certification and Production environments.
		(B) 54-Record, Note 1	(B) Clarify that the formats listed for the Type=02 (Steel Product Exclusion) and the Type=03 (Aluminum Product Exclusion) reported on the Importer's Additional Declaration Detail (54-Record) are possible choices for submission (not the only choices). An Importer may be instructed to report a special, limited use exclusion number as the result of a court order, a court injunction or other agency action.
68	August 24, 2020	(A) Usage Note (p), (q), (r), (w)	<ul> <li>(A) Adjustment of certain customs user fees and limitations by COBRA for Fiscal Year 2021 in accordance with the FAST Act (applicable to an entry summary):</li> <li>Formal MPF (499) limits changed to minimum \$27.23 / maximum \$528.33;</li> <li>Informal MPF (automated and not prepared by CBP personnel) (311) changed to \$2.18;</li> <li>Dutiable Mail Fee (496) changed to \$5.99;</li> <li>Surcharge for Manual Entry or Release (500) changed to \$3.27.</li> <li>These adjusted fee amounts and limitations will be applied to importations effective October 1, 2020. Note that the new amount will be in effect for a summary pre-filed prior to October 1, 2020 if the relevant entry date is on or after October 1, 2020.</li> </ul>
67	August 12, 2020	(A) 20-Record; Usage Note (g)	(A) The value used to represent an 'unknown' SCAC carrier for vessel, rail, or truck shipments, as reported in the 20-Record Carrier Code data element, is changing from 'UNKN' to 'ZZZZ'
66	June 8, 2020	(A) 52-Record; Usage Note (S)	(A) Included License / Certificate / Permit Type Codes of <b>29</b> (Canadian USMCA TPL Certificate) and <b>30</b> (Mexican USMCA TPL Certificate).
65	May 26, 2020	(A) AE Table 8	(A) Included 'Qualifying' U.SMexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA) (S+); 'Entry into Force Date' for deployment is scheduled for July 1 2020. A CSMS message will be issued to announce an actual deployment date in the Certification and Production environments. Also note that the North American Free Trade Agreement (CA, MX) will be retired (for any new summary filings) during the same deployment.
64	May 07, 2020	(A) AE Table 8	(A) Included U.SMexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA) (S); availability scheduled for July 2020. A CSMS message will be issued to announce an actual deployment date in the Certification and Production environments. Also note that the North American Free Trade

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		(B) AE Table 8	Agreement (CA, MX) will be retired (for any new summary filings) during the same deployment.  (B) Modified language from 'NAFTA MPF
			Exemption' to 'FTA MPF Exemption' for special program claims B#, C#, K#, and L#.
63	March 19, 2020	(A) AE Table 6	(A) Repurposed User Fee Accounting Class Code 105 from Sheep Fee to Softwood Lumber Fee
62	January 6, 2020	(A) AE Table 8	(A) Included U.S. – Japan Trade Agreement (JP); availability scheduled for January 2020. A CSMS message will be issued to announce an actual deployment date in the Certification and Production environments.

See AE Table 16 for earlier change log entries.

#### Introduction

This *chapter* is intended to provide the conventional trade interface information for the ACE-version of an Entry Summary filing. Therefore, this document should be used as the only implementation guide when programming the data elements required for reporting an ACE entry summary.

Presented in this document are the Entry Summary input transaction *proprietary* records used by the importing trade to establish and maintain an electronic Entry Summary and the output transaction *proprietary* records returned in response.

Input records are those that are used to report specific business data. The input record layouts describe the mandatory, conditional, and optional data elements required by the automated EDI interface. While data element specific directions for input filing are noted throughout, following the input format definitions is a sub-section that provides various clarifications regarding an Entry Summary filing.

The output record layouts describe a response to a filing as generated and returned by the automated EDI interface. Following the output format definitions is a sub-section that provides various clarifications regarding an Entry Summary response.

## **Record Layout Key**

The following key describes the columns of the record layout definitions that follow.

#### **Data Element:**

Contains the name of the reported data field.

#### Length:

Indicates the maximum, allowed length of the reported data element.

#### Class:

Defines the domain of values accepted for the data element. The class definition represents the accepted domain to be used in <u>all</u> filing scenarios. Class codes are as follows:

S = Space ONLY.

A = Alphabetic Data. Consists of characters A through Z (uppercase ONLY).

**N** = Numeric Data Only. Consists of numerals 0 through 9.

**(S)N** = Numeric Data Variation. May contain 'Numeric Data Only' <u>or</u> may consist of one or more spaces followed by numerals 0 through 9. Must consist of at least one right justified numeral. This variation of numeric class may be used for amounts, rates, and counts (where specified).

**AN** = Alphanumeric Data. Consists of characters A through Z (uppercase ONLY), numerals 0 through 9, and space.

**D** = Known Date. Consists of numerals 0 through 9 (format MMDDYY).

X = Special Data. Consists of characters A through Z (uppercase ONLY), numerals 0 through 9, space, and any other character found on a standard keyboard. The following characters are accepted:

Generally, the numeric data class is reserved for a data element used as an integer. It may also include a data element used as a sequencer (e.g., a line number).

Generally, any identifier or code is classed as alphanumeric. Note that this would include an identifier or code that may be required to be reported as all numerals.

#### Position:

Indicates the beginning and ending position, respectively, of the reported data element within the 80-character record.

#### **Designation:**

Indicates the reporting requirement as follows:

**M** = Mandatory. A value conforming to the listed class is required in all filing scenarios.

**C** = Conditional. A value conforming to the listed class may or may not be required for a particular filing scenario. The usage notes will describe the specific cases in which the data element is required or not allowed to be reported.

**O** = Optional. A value conforming to the listed class will be conditionally accepted if provided. An optional data element may be subject to validation, however.

## **Description:**

Defines the data element and provides a further description of how it is to be reported. May include a list of acceptable values, an exception or further specification of the data class, and/or various rules regarding format, justification, and truncation.

#### Note:

Points to a further discussion regarding the reporting of the particular data element.

## **Input Record Structure Maps**

#### **Input Structure Map Submission Notes**

- Spaces must be transmitted in a data element marked 'filler'.
- Transmit ONLY uppercase alphabetic characters A through Z. CBP will routinely convert all Transaction Grouping lowercase alphabetic characters to uppercase alphabetic characters during its processing.
- Transmit ONLY displayable characters found on a standard keyboard. Do not transmit low-values, carriage return characters, or other non-standard character.
- CBP will routinely discard leading spaces in a Transaction Grouping data element when the class is A=Alphabetic, AN=Alphanumeric, or X=Special Data

The following table illustrates how the automated interface expects repeating groups to be structured in a proprietary format Block Control Grouping where Batch Control Header (A-Record) Application Identifier Code = AE.

## **Block Control Input Structure Map**

Contro			Loop
ID	Name	Designation	Repeat
		М	1
В	Block Control Header	М	
	Entry Summary TRANSACTION Grouping	М	> 1
	(documented below)		

**Note:** See the *ABI Batch & Block Control* chapter of the ACE CATAIR for a complete description of the Block Control envelope (B-, Y-Records and Batch Control envelope A-, Z-Records).

The following tables illustrate how the automated interface expects repeating groups to be structured in a proprietary format Entry Summary Transaction Grouping. A detailed description of the Partner Government Agency data as found in the PGnn records identified below can be found in the ACE ABI CATAIR: 'Partner Government Agencies' chapter.

## **ES Transaction Input Structure Map**

Contr ID	Name	Designatio	Loop n Repeat (ACS/ACE) <sup>1</sup>
	Entry Summary <b>TRANSACTION</b> Grouping		
	Entry Summary <b>HEADER</b> Grouping	M	1
<u>10</u>	Entry Summary Header Control	M	
<u>11</u>	Entry Summary Header Content	С	
20 SE12	Cargo Reference Information Correction Request Contact Detail	C C	
21	Identifying Trip Information	C	
21	, , ,	С	000 / 0 000
22	Cargo Manifest Grouping Cargo Manifest Detail	M	999 / 9,999
<u></u>			4
23	Bill of Lading/In-bond Grouping Bill of Lading/In-bond Detail	M M	4
<u>23</u>	· ·		
CE46	Conveyance Grouping	C (ma	99
<u>SE 10</u>	Conveyance Detail		ax use = 1)
0547	Equipment Grouping	0	99
<u>SE17</u>	Equipment Detail	M (m	ax use = 1)
<u>30</u>	Warehouse Withdrawal Information	С	
	Bond Grouping	С	2
<u>31</u>	Bond Detail	M	
	Consolidated Release Grouping	С	999 / 9,999
<u>32</u>	Release Detail	M	
33 34	Missing Document Information	С	
<u>34</u>	Entry Summary Header Fees	С	
<u>35</u>	PSC Header Reasons	С	
	PSC Filing Explanation Grouping	С	99
<u>36</u>	PSC Filing Explanation	M	
	PGA Header Level Substitution Grouping	С	9,999
PG00	PGA Substitution <start></start>	M	
D000	<see 'partner="" agencies'="" chapter="" government=""></see>	С	
PG00	PGA Substitution <end></end>	М	
	Cargo Release Reference Data Grouping	С	4
SE20	Cargo Release Reference Data	М	
_	Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping	С	12
SE30	Entity Name and Type	M	<u>-</u>
	Header Level Entity GBI Identifier Grouping	С	3
SE31	Entity GBI Identifier		ax use = 1)
SE32		C (	10
<u> </u>	Entity GBI Party Type Description	<u>C</u>	
			2
QE2E	Entity Street Address Grouping	C	3
<u>SE33</u>	Entity Street Address	M	

<u>SE36</u>	Entity Geographic Area Grouping Entity Geographic Area	C M	1	
	Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping (documented below)	C M	998 / 99,999	
	Entry Summary <b>TOTALS</b> Grouping	С	1	
<u>88</u>	AD/CVD Duty Totals	С		
89	Fee Total Grouping Fee Total Detail	C M	9	
90	Grand Totals	С		_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The total number of items in the grouping cannot exceed the maximum specified. Until such time that the automated environment supports the larger groupings, the first number (if more than one specified) is the limitation (i.e., the limitation compatible with ACS).

Designation: **M** = Reporting Mandatory; **C** = Reporting Conditional; **O** = Reporting Optional

# **ES Line Grouping Input Structure Map**

Contr ID	ol Name	Designation	Loop on Repeat (ACS	S/ACE)¹
	Entry Summary <b>LINE ITEM</b> Grouping	С	998 / 99,999	
<u>40</u> <u>41</u>	Line Item Header FTZ Status Information	M C		
	Invoice/Ruling/Description Configurations	С		
	EITHER			
40	EIP Invoice Grouping	С	999 / 9,999	
<u>42</u>	Invoice Line Reference Detail	M		
<u>43</u>	Rulings Detail	C	200	
44	Commercial Description Grouping Commercial Description	C M	999	
<u></u>	OR .			
	Non-EIP Rulings/Description Grouping	С	1	
<u>43</u>	Rulings Detail	С		
	Commercial Description Grouping	С	999	
<u>44</u>	Commercial Description	М		
	Article Party Grouping	С	6	
47	Article Party	C	·	
	Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping	С	11	
<u>SE50</u>	Entity Name and Type	M		
0==4	Line Level Entity GBI Identifier Grouping	С	3	
	Entity GBI Identifier	M	(max use = 1)	
<u>SE52</u>	Line Level Entity GBI Party Type Description	<u>C</u>	10	
	Entity GBI Party Type Description	M		
	Entity Street Address Grouping			
<u>SE55</u>	Entity Street Address	M	3	
<u>SE56</u>	Entity City and Country	M		
DOOO	PGA Substitution Grouping	C	9,999	
PG00	PGA Substitution <start> <see 'partner="" agencies'="" chapters<="" government="" td=""><td>M &gt; C</td><td></td><td></td></see></start>	M > C		
PG00	PGA Substitution <end></end>	M		
	Tariff Grouping	М	8	
<u>50</u>	Tariff/Value/Quantity Detail	M		
	Cargo HTS Additional Detail FTZ Privileged Foreign Status Add'l Detail	C C		
<u> </u>	PGA Grouping	C	1	
	. C. Crouping	M		
	Cargo Sanctions Additional Info Grouping	С	99	
<u>SE62</u>	Cargo Sanctions Record Identifier Detail	M	1	
<u>SE63</u>	Cargo Sanctions Record Detail	M	99	

	Standard Visa Information	С		
	License/Certificate/Permit Grouping License/Certificate/Permit Detail	C M	1	
	AD/CVD Case Grouping	C	2	
	AD/CVD Case Detail	М		
	Importer's Additional Declaration Grouping	С	9	
	Importer's Additional Declaration Detail	M		
<u>!</u>	IR Tax Information Other Revenue Information	C C		
	Line User Fee Grouping Line User Fee Detail	C M	5/9	
	PSC Line Reasons Census Warning Condition Override Information	C C		

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The total number of items in the grouping cannot exceed the maximum specified. Until such time that the automated environment supports the larger groupings, the first number (if more than one specified) is the limitation (i.e., the limitation compatible with ACS).

Designation: **M** = Reporting Mandatory; **C** = Reporting Conditional; **O** = Reporting Optional

## **PGA Grouping Input Structure Map**

**Note**: A detailed description of the Participating Government Agency data (i.e., the PGnn-Records) can be found in the Participating Government Agencies Message Set documentation on CBP.gov.

See Usage Note '(dd) Reporting PGA Form Data' for more information.

Cont	rol	Loop	
ID	Name	Designation Repeat	
OI	PGA Commercial Description	M	
_	·		
PG01	(See PGA Message Set Documentation)	M	
	` ,	IVI	
PG02	(See PGA Message Set Documentation)	C	
PG60	(See PGA Message Set Documentation)	С	

Designation: **M** = Reporting Mandatory; **C** = Reporting Conditional; **O** = Reporting Optional

## **Entry Summary Filing INPUT Record Layouts**

#### **Entry Summary TRANSACTION Grouping**

The Entry Summary TRANSACTION Grouping specifies the unique identity of an Entry Summary, control data such as a requested filing action, and conditionally, specific information regarding articles, parties to the transaction, estimations of duties, taxes & fees, licenses, etc. Each Entry Summary transaction begins with an Entry Summary Header Control (10-Record) record. All records that follow a 10-Record and precede a subsequent 10-Record (or Y-Record Block Control Trailer) record are considered as belonging to that reported Entry Summary. The Entry Summary TRANSACTION Grouping can be reported multiple times within a single block control grouping.

#### **Entry Summary HEADER Grouping**

The Entry Summary HEADER Grouping consists of information that applies to all articles reported for the shipment. The Entry Summary HEADER Grouping can be reported one time only within a single Entry Summary TRANSACTION Grouping.

## **Entry Summary Header Control (Input 10-Record)**

The 10-Record identifies the Entry Summary, specifies an action request, and contains 'control' codes to determine conditional record and data element reporting. The 10-Record also contains 'payment intent' information. It is MANDATORY for each transaction.

10-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 10	NOTE
Summary Filing Action Request Code	1A	3-3	M	The action requested for this Entry Summary transaction:	1
				A = Add or entirely Replace an Entry Summary.	
				R = Add or entirely Replace an Entry Summary. D = Delete/remove an Entry Summary.	
Entry Filer Code	3AN	4-6	М	Entry Filer's identification code (as assigned by CBP).	
Filler	2S	7-8	M	Space fill. Reserved filler for possible future expansion of Entry Filer Code and/or Entry Number.	
Entry Number	8AN	9-16	M	Unique identifying number assigned to the Entry by the Filer.	
				The check digit must be computed using the formula found in 'AE Table 1 – Check Digit Computation Formula'.	
Filler	1S	17-17	М	Space fill.	
District/Port of Entry	4AN	18-21	M	The code for the U.S. port that the merchandise is entered (under either an 'entry' or an 'immediate delivery permit').	
Broker Reference Number	9X	22-30	С	Filer/Preparer's internal Entry Summary identifier.	
				Space fill if not used.	

10-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Filler	3S	31-33	М	Space fill until expanded length fully supported. Reserved filler for future expansion of the Broker Reference Number when fully ACE compatible.	
Entry Type Code	2AN	34-35	М	A code identifying the type of entry being submitted.  See 'AE Table 2 – Entry Type Codes' for a list of codes supported in this transaction. See Usage Note '(e) Entry Type Data Reporting Considerations' for more information.	
Mode of Transportation (MOT) Code	2AN	36-37	С	A code identifying the mode of transportation by which the merchandise entered the U.S. port of arrival from the last foreign country.  See 'AE Table 3 – Mode of Transportation Codes' for a list of codes supported in this transaction.  Space fill if not allowed or not required/not reported.	2
Bond Waiver Indicator	1AN	38-38	С	An indication that the bond has been waived in accordance with C.R. 142.4 (c) or other regulation.  0 = Bond waived/no bond required. Additionally, a 'waiver' reason may be required to be stated in 10-Record Bond Waiver Reason Code.  Space fill if a bond is required. See Usage Note '(i) Bond & Surety Reporting' for more information.	2, 7

10-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Electronic Signature	1AN	39-39	С	The Filer's electronic signature. An ACE Entry Summary is designated as paperless until such time (if any) that CBP requests that a paper document be submitted.	2
				X = Filer's Electronic Signature.	
				The Electronic Signature is MANDATORY if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an <b>A</b> (Add) or <b>R</b> (Replace).	
Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator	1AN	40-40	С	An indication that the Filer is instructing CBP to use the Entry Summary information for the purpose of Cargo Release (i.e., create/process an Entry for the release of the cargo). <b>A</b> = Certify for <b>ACE</b> Cargo Release.  See Usage Note '(ee) Certifying for Cargo Release' for more information. Space fill if	2, 5
				not used; Certify for Cargo Release not requested.	
Electronic Invoice Indicator	1AN	41-41	С	An indication that the Entry Summary conforms to the requirements for Electronic Invoice Processing (EIP) program: an electronic invoice(s) that accounts for ALL articles claimed on the Entry Summary has EITHER – a) been submitted electronically to CBP, or b) is available for electronic submission when requested by CBP.	2
				Y = Electronic Invoice Available.	
				Space fill if not used; electronic invoice not available.	
				See Usage Note '(t) Electronic Invoice Processing (EIP) Program Reporting Requirements' for new EIP restrictions and information concerning the status/future of the Automated Invoice Interface (AII) program and the current requirements for its use.	
Consolidated Summary Indicator	1AN	42-42	С	An indication that the Entry Summary accounts for (i.e., 'consolidates') the cargo referenced in more than one Cargo Release (entry) transaction.	2
				Y = Consolidated Entry Summary.	

10-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Duta Elomont	01000	T OSIGOT	Desig	See Usage Note '(z) Consolidating Releases Under One Entry Summary' for more information. Space fill if not used; not consolidated.	Note
Shipment Usage Type Code	1AN	43-43	С	An indication that the articles referenced in the summary are for personal use or designated as a commercial sample.  P = Personal Shipment. X = Sample Commercial Shipment.  Space fill if a Regular Commercial Shipment.  If Shipment Usage Type Code 'P' is indicated on an Informal Entry > \$2500, the Bond Waiver Indicator field should also indicate '0' Bond waived/no bond required.	2, 3
Live Entry Indicator	1AN	44-44	С	An indication that an Entry / Entry Summary (live) is to be filed.  Y = Entry / Entry Summary (live) is to be filed.  Space fill if not used; not a live entry.	2
Deferred Tax Payment Code	1AN	45-45	С	An indication that an arrangement has been made with CBP's National Finance Center (NFC) to defer payment of Internal Revenue (IR) tax to be assessed on this Entry Summary, if any, to a periodic basis.  1 = Conventional IR tax payment deferral has been arranged. 2 = Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT) IR tax payment deferral has been arranged.  Space fill if not used, if no IR tax payment deferral has been arranged and/or if no IR tax applicable for this Entry Summary.	2
Trade Agreement Reconciliation Indicator	1AN	46-46	С	An indication that certain issues (such as value, classification, etc.) are to be subject to a future 'reconciliation' under an eligible Trade Agreement.  Y = Issues to be subject to a future Trade Agreement reconciliation.	2, 6

10-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
				Space fill if not used; issues not subject to a future Trade Agreement reconciliation.	

10-Record	Length/				
Data Element Reconciliation	Class 3AN	<b>Position</b> 47-49	<b>Desig</b> C	Description A code that identifies the specific issue(s)	<b>Note</b> 2, 6
Issue Code				to be reconciled in the future.	,
				<b>001</b> = Value.	
				<b>002</b> = Classification.	
				<b>003</b> = Chapter 9802.	
				<b>004</b> = Value & Classification. <b>005</b> = Value and Chapter 9802.	
				<b>006</b> = Classification & Chapter 9802.	
				007 = Value, Classification & Chapter	
				9802.	
				Space fill if not used.	
Filler	1S	50-50	M	Space fill.	
Payment Type	1AN	51-51	С	A code that specifies the intended	2, 4
Code				payment method for the Entry Summary. If statement is the chosen	
				method, the code further specifies the	
				type of payment (Daily or Periodic) and	
				how the system will batch the entry	
				summaries for statement processing.	
				<b>1</b> = Individual payment (NOT on a	
				statement).	
				DAILY STATEMENT CODES	
				2 = Entry summary will be batched by	
				preliminary statement print date and filer code.	
				<b>3</b> = Entry summary will be batched by	
				preliminary statement print date, filer	
				code, and full importer of record number.	
				<b>5</b> = Entry summary will be batched by	
				preliminary statement print date, filer	
				code, and importer of record number without suffix.	
				PERIODIC MONTHLY STATEMENT	
				CODES	
				6 = Entry summary will be batched by	
				preliminary statement print date and filer code.	
				<b>7</b> = Entry summary will be batched by	
				preliminary statement print date, filer	
				code, and full importer of record number.	
				<b>8</b> = Entry summary will be batched by preliminary statement print date, filer	
				code, and importer of record number	
				without suffix.	

10-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Note: If the entry summary includes a Statement Client Branch Identifier, after each of these actions, the system will subsequently batch by Statement Client Branch Identifier.	Note
Preliminary Statement Print Date	6D or 6S	52-57	С	Space fill if statement fields not allowed.  The date that the Entry Summary is to appear on the Preliminary Statement.  Space fill if not on Statement or if statement fields not allowed. See Usage Note '(j) Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations – Duty Rate Date Matrix Hierarchy'.	2, 4
Periodic Statement Month	2AN	58-59	С	The calendar month that the Entry Summary is accounted for on the Preliminary Periodic Monthly Statement. (MM Format).  Space fill if not on Periodic Monthly Statement or if statement fields not allowed.	2, 4
Statement Client Branch Identifier	2AN	60-61	С	A Filer assigned code that further groups Entry Summaries on a statement.  Space fill if the participant does not use or if statement fields not allowed.	2, 4
Bond Waiver Reason Code	3AN	62-64	С	When required, the specific reason that the bond has been waived per the 10-Record Bond Waiver Indicator claim.  See Usage Note '(i) Bond & Surety Reporting' for more information. See 'AE Table 4 – Bond Waiver Reason Codes'. Space fill if not required/not reported.	2

10-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Post Summary Correction Indicator	1AN	65-65	C	An indication that the filing is a Post Summary Correction (PSC).  Y = Post Summary Correction.  See Usage Note '(gg) Filing a Post Summary Correction' for more information. Space fill if the filing is a conventional Entry Summary.	2
Accelerated Liquidation Request Indicator	1AN	66-66	С	An indication that the filer/importer is requesting that CBP accelerate the liquidation for the Post Summary Correction.  Y = Accelerated Liquidation Requested.  See Usage Note '(gg) Filing a Post Summary Correction' for more information. Space fill if the filing is a conventional Entry Summary or if PSC accelerated liquidation is not requested.	2
Known Importer Indicator	1AN	67-67	0	An indication that the Importer of Record reported in the 11-Record is a Known Importer.  Y = Importer of Record is a Known Importer.  Space fill if not used.	2
PGA Data Included Indicator <pre> </pre> <pre> <pre> <pre> <pre> <pre> <pre> <pre> <pre> <pre> </pre> <pre> <pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre></pre>	1AN	68-68	С	An indication of the type of Entry Summary being submitted, used by the system to facilitate PGA data reporting requirements.  Y = Expedited release. The cargo referenced in this entry summary has been released via an expedited entry program (i.e., FAST, BRASS, or Rail Line Release).  F = Weekly FTZ. The cargo referenced in this type '06' entry summary is associated with a 'weekly' FTZ withdrawal.  Space fill if not used.  See Usage Note '(dd) Articles Released Via Expedited Release/Weekly FTZ	2

10-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
				Subject to PGA Reporting' for more information.	
TIB Declaration Indicator	1AN	69-69	С	An indication that the Temporary Importation Under Bond (TIB) conforms to the conditions required for this type of Entry Summary.  Y = "I certify that the articles are to be used according to the terms, conditions and provisos of the HTS subheading as declared herein and applies to the articles entered, that the articles will not be used for any other use and that the articles are not imported for sale or sale upon approval. I declare that the articles will be exported or destroyed within the applicable 6-month or 1-year period from the date of importation, unless extended."  Space fill if not a TIB.	2
Consolidated Express Informal Indicator	1AN	70-70	С	An indication that the Entry Summary accounts for (i.e., 'consolidates') cargo manifest-only released shipments for/at an Express Consignment carrier/facility.  Y = Consolidated Express Informal Entry Summary.  See Usage Note '(jj) Consolidated Express Filings' for more information.  Space fill if not used; does not apply.	2
Filler	10S	71-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

The **A** (Add) and **R** (Replace) action can <u>conditionally</u> be used **interchangeably** to both create/establish a **new** Entry Summary and to update/correct an **existing** Entry Summary. See Usage Notes '(a) Entry Summary Filing Actions', '(b) Data Elements Required in Every Filing Scenario', and '(c) Header/Totals Data Elements Required to Establish of Correct an Entry Summary' for more information.

#### Note 2

The Data element is <u>not allowed</u> if the Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete) and must be space filled. If a Delete action has been requested AND data is provided in the data element it will be **REJECTED**. See Usage Notes '(a) Entry Summary Filing Actions', and '(b) Data Elements Required in Every Filing Scenario' for more information.

## Note 3

A shipment marked as 'personal' may be an indication that the goods are not specifically meant for an individual's use, but rather as an exemption from a visa reporting requirement.

#### Note 4

See Usage Note '(y) Payment Intent & Statements' for more information. Statement fields are not allowed when correcting/amending an Entry Summary that has been 'returned' to the Filer after the initial Payment has been made (e.g., 'rejected' by an Import Specialist). All must be space fill; see Usage Note '(y) Payment Intent & Statements – Correcting a 'Rejected' Entry Summary Once Payment Has Been Made' for more information.

#### Note 5

The results of the request for Cargo Release Certification shall be returned to the Filer in a separate EDI response.

## Note 6

See Usage Note '(aa) Claiming Future Reconciliation' for more information.

#### Note 7

Note: To conform to the existing standards, a value of '0' is to be used (rather than the conventional 'Y'.)

## **Entry Summary Header Content (Input 11-Record)**

The 11-Record contains conventional Entry Summary header *content* and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The 11-Record may be reported one time per summary. If reported, an 11-Record MUST immediately follow the 10-Record (Entry Summary Header Control). Do NOT transmit if NOT required. An 11-Record is MANDATORY if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). An 11-Record is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete).

11-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 11	14010
Importer of Record Number	12X	3-14	M	Identification of the U.S. party or other entity (individual or firm) liable for payment of all duties and meeting all statutory and regulatory requirements incurred as a result of importation.	1
Consignee Number	12X	15-26	С	Identification of the U.S. party or other entity (individual or firm) on whose account the merchandise is shipped.  Space fill if not required/not reported	1
Designated Notify Party (4811) Number	12X	27-38	С	Identification of the U.S. party or other entity (individual or firm) to whom refunds, bills, or notices of extension of suspension of liquidation are to be sent (if other than the Importer of Record).  Space fill if not used.	1
Filler	3S	39-41	М	Space fill.	
Estimated Entry Date	6D or 6S	42-47	С	Date that the Filer expects to enter the cargo for clearance.  Provide an estimated date of entry if certifying for cargo release processing from the entry summary or if the date is to be used to determine the relevant classification, fee, AD/CVD case, or bond applicability date and is not pre-empted by another date.  See Usage Notes (i) Bond and Surety Reporting, (j) Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations – Duty Rate Date Matrix Hierarchy, and (ff) Articles Subject to Anti-Dumping / Countervailing Duty.  Space fill if not used.	

11-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Date of Importation	6D or 6S	48-53	С	For merchandise arriving by Vessel, the date the vessel arrived within the limits of the U.S. Port of Arrival with the intent to unlade. For other transport modes, the date the merchandise arrived within the U.S. Port of Arrival.  Space fill if not used.	
Filler	7S	54-60	М	Space fill.	
U.S. State of Destination Code	2AN	61-62	С	The code for the U.S. state, U.S. territory or U.S. possession where the merchandise is destined. Report a valid USPS State code.	2
				Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Foreign Trade Zone Identifier	9AN	63-71	С	For merchandise being entered from a Foreign Trade Zone, the identifier of the zone.  Space fill if not used.	3
Filler	9S	72-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

See Usage Note '(f) Party Reporting' for more information on Importer of Record, Consignee, and Designated Notify (4811) Party.

## Note 2

May be reported as **PR** (Puerto Rico) or **VI** (U.S. Virgin Islands).

## Note 3

Provide the Foreign Trade Zone Identifier according to the following format rules:

#### Format: NNNXXXXXX

New nine position length version of the FTZ Identifier. Use this format for all new Entry Summary filings.

Position 1-3: FTZ project number. (NNN – 3 digits).

Position 4-6: Subzone number or General Purpose Zone Acreage Site number. (XXX – 3 alphanumeric characters).

Position 7-9: Subzone Site number (if applicable). (XXX – 3 alphanumeric characters).

For all segments, specify leading zeroes as needed.

#### Examples:

02600A001 FTZ 26, Subzone A, Subzone Site 01

#### Format: NNNXXNN or NNNXX

Position 1-3: FTZ project number. (NNN – 3 digits).

Position 4-5: Subzone number or General Purpose Zone Acreage Site number. (XX – 2

alphanumeric characters).

Position 6-7: Subzone Site number (if applicable). (NN – 2 digits).

For all segments, specify leading zeroes as needed.

#### Examples:

0260A01 FTZ 26, Subzone A, Subzone Site 01

02610 FTZ 26, General Purpose Zone Acreage Site 10 026T2 FTZ 26, General Purpose Zone Acreage Site T2

#### **Cargo Reference Information (Input 20-Record)**

The 20-Record contains information regarding the physical cargo and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The 20-Record may be reported one time per summary. If reported, a 20-Record MUST immediately follow the 11-Record (Entry Summary Content). Do NOT transmit if NOT required. A 20-Record is ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). A 20-Record is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete). See Usage Note '(g) Transportation Data Reporting' for more information.

20-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 20	
Carrier Code	4AN	3-6	С	The identification of the entity responsible for transporting the merchandise from the foreign port of lading to the first U.S. port of unlading. For vessel, rail or truck shipments: report the SCAC. For air shipments: report the IATA code. Left justify, space fill.  Space fill if not required/not reported.	1
District/Port of	4AN	7-10	С	The code for the U.S. port where the	
Unlading	TAIV	7-10		merchandise is unladed from the importing conveyance.  Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Estimated Date of	6D	11-16	С	Date that the merchandise arrived, or is	
Arrival	or 6S			expected to arrive, at the District/Port of Entry.  Space fill if not used. Provide an estimate if the date is to be used to determine the relevant classification date and is not preempted by another date. See Usage Note '(j) Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations – Duty Rate Date Matrix Hierarchy'.	
Location of Goods Code	4AN	17-20	С	The Facilities Information and Resources Management System (FIRMS) code that identifies the known location of the merchandise at the time of filing.  For entry types 21 and 22, report the FIRMS Code of the customs bonded warehouse where the goods are to be delivered.  Space fill if not required/not reported.	2
Conveyance Name	20X	21-40	С	For vessel shipments: the name of the vessel. Not required for a non-vessel shipment; a value is allowed, however	

20-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Data Liement	Class	Fosition	Desig	(e.g., the name of the carrier). Left justify; trailing spaces.	Note
				Space fill if not required/ not reported.	
Vessel Code	7AN	41-47	С	The Lloyd's code identifier of the importing vessel.	
Designated Exam Port Code	4AN	48-51	С	Space fill if not required/not reported.  For a remotely filed Entry Summary, the code for the U.S. Port where cargo examination is to take place. The Designated Exam port must be the port nearest the cargo's final destination.  Space fill if not used.	
In-Bond/In-Transit Date	6D or 6S	52-57	С	Date that the in-bond movement referenced by the In-Bond/In-Transit Number(s) took place.  Required if In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported in a Cargo Manifest Grouping. Space fill if not required. See Usage Note '(j) Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations – Duty Rate Date Matrix Hierarchy'.	
Filler	23S	58-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

SCAC (Standard Carrier Alpha Code) as issued and maintained by the National Motor Freight Traffic Association (NMFTA). IATA code as issued and maintained by the International Air Transport Association (IATA).

## Note 2

When certifying from entry summary for ACE Cargo Release for entry types 21 and 22, a **SE20** Record reporting Reference Identifier Qualifier "**LOC**" must be provided. (See Note 4 of the SE20 Record for an explanation of what value is to be reported as the associated Reference Identifier.)

#### Correction Request Contact Detail (Input SE13 Record)

The Correction Request Contact Detail contains information required for submitting a 'Replace' Certify from Summary transaction for ACE Cargo Release when the ACE Cargo Release transaction is already on file. Note: An ACE Cargo Release Entry type 06 FTZ transaction cannot be replaced.

This grouping is mandatory when:

- the data element Summary Filing Action Request Code in the 10-Record is set to 'R'; and,
- the data element Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator in the 10-Record is set to 'A'

This is a **mandatory** input record that provides data pertaining to contact information required when submitting a Replace ACE Cargo Release transaction.

SE13 Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Must always equal SE13.	
Contact Name	40AN	5-44	М	Contact Name for the Correction request	
Contact Phone	15AN	45-59	М	Phone Number for the Correction request	
DIS indicator	1N	60	0	Use "1" to indicate a Document Image System (DIS) submission has been made in support of the ACE Cargo Release Correction request  Space fill if no DIS submission has been made.	1
Filler	20S	61-80	М	Space fill.	

#### Note 1

The use of the DIS indicator denotes to CBP that the filer has submitted an electronic file or files in support of the Correction request.

When the DIS indicator is reported in the SE13 record, the SE20 record is required with the Reference Identifier Qualifier code "DIS" (Filer-Defined DIS Reference Number). This is a filer-assigned reference number to identify the DIS submission. This reference number should be unique for the associated entry number and should not be repeated for other DIS submissions for the same entry number, including for the entry summary and other post summary submissions.

The DIS submission related to the Correction request:

- should be **transmitted** in advance of the submission of the Correction request
- should include the Filer-assigned [DIS] Reference number which links it to the specific Correction request.

For instructions on submitting electronic files to CBP via DIS, see the DIS Implementation Guide of the ACE ABI CATAIR.

See Appendix A to the ACE Cargo Release CATAIR document for instructions and format for submitting documentation electronically to CBP via e-mail for inclusion in the DIS repository.

\*\*Please note that the e-mail alternative for submitting electronic documentation is meant only as an interim solution. CBP intends to sunset this e-mail alternative in lieu of EDI DIS at an as yet undetermined future date. All filers are encouraged to develop and make use of EDI DIS capabilities in conjunction with the ACE Cargo Release (SE) transaction.

## **Identifying Trip Information (Input 21-Record)**

The 21-Record contains the identity of the 'trip' that moved the physical cargo and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The 21-Record may be reported one time per summary. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. A 21-Record is ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). A 21-Record is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete). See Usage Note '(g) Transportation Data Reporting' for more information.

21-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 21	
Trip Identifier	5X	3-7	М	Carrier's identification of the trip/manifest.	
Filler	73S	8-80	M	Space fill until expanded length fully supported. Reserved filler for future expansion of the Trip Identifier when fully ACE compatible.	

#### **Cargo Manifest Grouping**

The Cargo Manifest Grouping contains information regarding a manifest and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The Cargo Manifest Grouping may be reported up to 9,999 times per summary. **Note**: 999 times per summary, until such time that the automated environment supports the larger groupings. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. The grouping is CONDITIONAL if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). The grouping is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete). See Usage Note '(g) Transportation Data Reporting' for more information.

#### Cargo Manifest Detail (Input 22-Record)

The 22-Record contains information regarding a single bill-of-lading/in-bond/in-transit movement and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The Cargo Manifest Detail (22-Record) is to be reported once per Cargo Manifest Grouping. See Usage Note '(h) Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail' for more information.

22-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 22	
Manifested Quantity	8(S)N	3-10	M	Total number of units manifested on the lowest bill level reported; total number of units that correspond to the Manifested Quantity Unit of Measure Code.	
Manifested Quantity Unit of Measure Code	5X	11-15	M	A unit of measure code that corresponds to the manifested quantity.  Left justify; trailing spaces.	
Filler	65S	16-80	M	Space fill.	

## Bill of Lading/In-Bond Grouping

The Bill of Lading/In-Bond Grouping contains information regarding a *single* bill-of-lading/ in-bond/in-transit movement *component* and is MANDATORY for a Cargo Manifest Grouping. The Bill of Lading/In-Bond Detail (23-Record) may be reported up to 4 times per Cargo Manifest Grouping. Up to four Bill of Lading/In-Bond Detail records, taken as a whole, identify a bill-of-lading, in-bond, or in-transit movement.

## Bill of Lading/In-Bond Detail (Input 23-Record)

The 23-Record contains information regarding a *single* bill-of-lading or in-bond/in-transit movement *component* and at least *one* is MANDATORY for a Cargo Manifest Grouping. The Bill of Lading/In-Bond Detail (23-Record) may be repeated up to four times in a Cargo Manifest Grouping.

23-Record	Length/	Danition	Danin	December 1997	Nata
Data Element	Class	Position 1-2	Desig	Description Abuse 22	Note
Control Identifier  Manifest	2AN 1AN	3-3	M M	Always 23 The type of identifier reported in the	1 2 2
Component Type Code	IAN	<b>3-3</b>	IVI	Manifest Component Identifier data element.	1, 2, 3
				<ul> <li>I = In-Bond/In-Transit Number.</li> <li>M = Master Bill Number.</li> <li>H = House Bill Number.</li> <li>S = Sub-House Bill Number.</li> </ul>	
Manifest Component Issuer Code	4AN	4-7	С	A code that identifies the issuer of the manifest component.  Space fill if not required/not reported for component type.	3
Manifest Component Identifier	12AN	8-19	М	The identifier of the manifest component.	3
Filler	38S	20-57	M	Space fill until expanded length fully supported. Reserved filler for future expansion of the Manifest Component Identifier when fully ACE compatible.	
Filler	23S	58-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

The manifest components MUST be reported in the following Component Type Code order: I, M, H, and S.

## Note 2

When certifying for cargo release, and the Bill of Lading is a Non-AMS bill:

- The Manifest Component Type <u>must</u> be reported as **M**, Master Bill Number in the AE 23-Record;
- The SE16 Record must be transmitted;
- The SE20 Record must be transmitted with Reference Identifier Qualifier NAM, and Reference Identifier "Y".

#### Note 3

When certifying for cargo release on an entry with Mode of Transportation 60 (Passenger Hand Carry), please refer to the ACE Cargo Release Chapter of the CATAIR for guidance on reporting the Bill of Lading number.

#### **Conveyance Grouping**

The **Conveyance** Grouping provides conveyance data related to the bills of lading being entered on the ACE Cargo Release transaction.

This record is used to provide data pertinent to an ACE Cargo Release filing, but not for an ACE Entry Summary filing.

This is a *Conditional* Grouping and *when applicable* for inclusion in the Cargo Release transaction, it may only be transmitted when certifying the entry summary for ACE Cargo Release processing (Cargo Release Certification Request indicator = A).

## **Conveyance Detail (Input SE16-Record)**

This is a *conditional* input record that provides data pertaining to the conveyance associated with the preceding bill of lading number. This is used when filing entry for less than the full manifested quantity for a bill of lading when the bill is a split shipment to indicate the quantity to be entered for each split part. This record is also used to report conveyance information for Non-AMS bills of lading, and for modes of transportation such as "Passenger, hand-carried" where there is no bill of lading reported on a cargo manifest.

<u>For more information on use of the SE16 record, refer to the ACE Cargo Release (SE) chapter of the CATAIR.</u>

SE16-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Must always equal SE16.	
Carrier Code	4AN	5-8	M	A code identifying the carrier.	
Voyage/Flight/Trip Manifest Number	5X	9-13	M	The voyage/flight/trip number of the importing carrier.	
Date of Arrival	6N	14-19	M	A numeric date in MMDDYY (month, day, and year) format representing the date of arrival.	
Quantity	8N	20-27	M	The entered quantity associated with the bill of lading number being reported in the related SE15 record. It is the smallest exterior packaging unit.	1
Unit of Measure	5X	28-32	0	The unit of measure corresponding to the bill of lading quantity.	
Conveyance Name	20X	33-52	С	Name of the conveyance.	2
Filler	28X	53-80	M	Space fill.	

#### Note 1

This is used to indicate the quantity to be entered for each split part.

### Note 2

When the *Mode of Transportation (MOT) Code* in the 10-Record is Pipeline (70) enter the name of the pipeline as the conveyance name.

Date of Arrival must be reported.

## **Equipment Grouping**

The Equipment Grouping provides container/equipment data related to the merchandise being entered on the ACE Cargo Release transaction.

Only transmit the Equipment Grouping (Input SE-17-Record) when certifying the entry summary for ACE Cargo Release processing (Cargo Release Certification Request indicator = A). This record is used to provide data pertinent to an ACE Cargo Release filing, but not for an ACE Entry Summary filing.

## **Equipment Detail (Input SE17-Record)**

This is an optional input record that provides data pertaining to the container or equipment associated with the preceding bill of lading number which holds the merchandise for which entry is being made.

SE17-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	M	Must always equal SE17.	
Equipment Number	20AN	5-24	М	A valid container/equipment number associated with a bill of lading. This container/equipment number must reflect the number exactly as it physically appears on the container/equipment.	
Filler	56X	25-80	М	Space fill.	

## Warehouse Withdrawal Information (Input 30-Record)

The 30-Record contains warehouse withdrawal information and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The 30-Record may be reported one time per summary. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. A 30-Record is CONDITIONAL if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). A 30-Record is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete). See Usage Note '(bb) Warehouse, Re-Warehouse, & Warehouse Withdrawal Entry Summaries' for more information.

30-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 30	11010
Associated	3AN	3-5	М	Filer's identification code of the	
Warehouse Entry				associated Warehouse or Re-Warehouse	
Filer Code				Entry.	
Filler	2S	6-7	M	Space fill.	
Associated	8AN	8-15	М	Unique identifying number assigned to the	
Warehouse Entry				associated Warehouse or Re-Warehouse	
Number				Entry.	
Filler	1S	16-16	M	Space fill.	
Associated	4AN	17-20	M	The code for the U.S. port that where	
Warehouse Entry				associated Warehouse or Re-Warehouse	
District/Port Code				Entry entered.	
Final Warehouse	1AN	21-21	С	An indication that the Warehouse	
Withdrawal				Withdrawal is the final withdrawal for the	
Indicator				Associated Warehouse or Re-Warehouse	
				Entry.	
				<b>Y</b> = The final withdrawal.	
				Space fill if not the final withdrawal.	
Filler	59S	22-80	M	Space fill.	

## **Bond Grouping**

The Bond Grouping contains reference to  $\underline{\textbf{BOTH}}$  continuous and single transaction bond (STB) information and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The Bond Detail (31-Record) may be reported up to two times per summary. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. The grouping is CONDITIONAL if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an A (Add) or R (Replace). The grouping is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a D (Delete).

See Usage Note '(i) Bond & Surety Reporting' for reporting/referencing of bond and Surety information covering conventional duty, taxes, and fees as well as well as any other coverage. A further discussion of what bond information is required for AD/CVD can be found in Usage Note '(ff) Articles Subject to Anti-Dumping / Countervailing Duty'.

#### **Bond Detail (Input 31-Record)**

The 31-Record contains reference to a *single* Bond. The 31-Record is MANDATORY for a Bond Grouping.

31-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 31	
Bond Type Code	1AN	3-3	M	An indication of the type of bond coverage required for the payment of duties, fees, and taxes, when required.  8 = A continuous (multiple transaction) bond.  9 = A single transaction bond (STB).	1
				7 ( omgre transaction point (o 12).	
Bond Designation Type Code	1AN	4-4	M	An indication as to the general purpose of the bond.  B = The basic bond; the bond that secures the Entry and Entry Summary requirements.  A = An additional bond; the bond that secures an AD/CVD, PGA or any other aspect not covered by the basic bond requirement.  U = Substitution single transaction bond; this bond is a substitute for the bond presented at time of entry.  E = Superseding single transaction bond; this bond supersedes the bond presented at time of entry.	

31-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Continuous Bond Indicator	1AN	5-5	C	An indication that the continuous bond cited here supersedes or is a substitute for the bond presented at time of entry.  Y = Continuous bond supersedes the bond presented at time of entry.  S = Substitution continuous bond replaces the bond presented at the time of entry.  Space fill if continuous yet not superseding, substitution, or if STB.	Note
Surety Company Code	3AN	6-8	М	Identification of the Surety company that has underwritten the bond.	
Single Transaction Bond Amount	10(S)N or 10S	9-18	С	STB coverage amount in whole U.S. dollars.  Space fill if continuous bond.	
Single Transaction Bond Producer Account Number	10AN	19-28	0	The Surety Reference Number from CBP form 301 as assigned by the Surety company of the STB.  Left justified; trailing spaces. Space fill if continuous bond.	
Filler	52S	29-80	М	Space Fill.	

# Note 1

The bonds may be submitted in any order.

#### **Consolidated Release Grouping**

The Consolidated Release Grouping contains information regarding release information and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The Release Detail (32-Record) may be reported up to 9,999 times per summary. **Note**: 999 times per summary, until such time that the automated environment supports the larger groupings. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. The grouping is CONDITIONAL if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). The grouping is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete). See Usage Note '(z) Consolidating Releases Under One Entry Summary' for more information.

## Release Detail (Input 32-Record)

The 32-Record contains up to six Entry Numbers and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping.

32-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 32	14016
Release Entry Filer Code (1)	3AN	3-5	M	Filer's identification code of the Entry.	
Filler	2S	6-7	М	Space fill.	
Release Entry Number (1)	8AN	8-15	М	Unique identifying number assigned to the Entry.	
Release Entry Filer Code (2)	3AN	16-18	С	An additional Entry (Filer's identification Code + unique number).	
Filler	2S	19-20			
Release Entry Number (2)	8AN or 8S	21-28		Space fill if not used.	
Release Entry Filer Code (3)	3AN	29-31	С	An additional Entry (Filer's identification Code + unique number).	
Filler	2S	32-33		,	
Release Entry Number (3)	8AN or 8S	34-41		Space fill if not used.	
Release Entry Filer Code (4)	3AN	42-44	С	An additional Entry (Filer's identification Code + unique number).	
Filler	2S	45-46		,	
Release Entry Number (4)	8AN or 8S	47-54		Space fill if not used.	
Release Entry Filer Code (5)	3AN	55-57	С	An additional Entry (Filer's identification Code + unique number).	
Filler	2S	58-59		,	
Release Entry Number (5)	8AN or 8S	60-67		Space fill if not used.	
Release Entry Filer Code (6)	3AN	68-70	С	An additional Entry (Filer's identification Code + unique number).	
Filler	2S	71-72			
Release Entry Number (6)	8AN or 8S	73-80		Space fill if not used.	

## **Missing Document Information (Input 33-Record)**

The 33-Record contains information regarding one or more associated documents that are not available at the time of Entry Summary filing and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The 33-Record may be reported one time per summary. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. A 33-Record is CONDITIONAL if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). A 33-Record is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete).

33-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 33	
Missing Document Code (1)	2AN	3-4	М	First missing document code or '98' (Other document not codified).	1
Missing Document Code (2)	2AN	5-6	С	Second missing document code (if any), '98' (Other document not codified), or '99' (More than two documents missing).  Space fill if not used.	1
Filler	74S	7-80	М	Space Fill.	

## Note 1

See 'AE Table 7 – Missing Document Codes' for a list of codes.

#### **Entry Summary Header Fees (Input 34-Record)**

The 34-Record contains Class Code and amount information for summary level user fees and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The 34-Record may be reported one time per summary. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. A 34-Record is CONDITIONAL if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). A 34-Record is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete).

34-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 34	
Accounting Class Code (1)	3AN	3-5	M	CBP accounting classification code representing a specific fee type applicable for the summary as a whole.	1, 2, 3
Header Fee Amount (1)	8(S)N	6-13	M	The applicable fee amount in U.S. dollars and cents that corresponds to Accounting Class Code (1).  Two decimal places are implied.	
Accounting Class Code (2)	3AN	14-16	С	An additional header fee accounting classification code and applicable fee	1, 2, 3
Header Fee Amount (2)	8(S)N or 8S	17-24	С	amount in U.S. dollars and cents.  Space fill if not used.	
Filler	56S	25-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

See 'AE Table 6 – User Fee Accounting Class Codes' for a list those codes supported at the Entry Summary header level. See Usage Notes '(p) Dutiable Mail Fee', '(q) Informal Entry Fee' and '(r) Manual Entry Surcharge' for more information.

## Note 2

The header fees may be reported in any Accounting Class order.

## Note 3

When reported, must also be reflected in the 89-Record Fee Total Detail.

#### **PSC Header Reasons (Input 35-Record)**

The 35-Record contains information regarding one or more reasons that the 'header' information is being changed in a Post Summary Correction filing and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The 35-Record may be reported one time per summary. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. A 35-Record is CONDITIONAL if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace) and the Post Summary Correction Indicator is a **Y** (PSC). A 35-Record is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete) or the Post Summary Correction Indicator is a space. See Usage Note '(gg) Filing a Post Summary Correction' for more information.

35-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 35	
Post Summary Correction Header Reason Code (1)	3AN	3-5	M	A code that identifies the reason that the submitted header data is being changed for a PSC.	1, 2
Post Summary Correction Header Reason Code (2)	3AN	6-8	С	An additional header level PSC reason code.  Space fill if not used.	1, 2
Post Summary Correction Header Reason Code (3)	3AN	9-11	С	An additional header level PSC reason code.  Space fill if not used.	1, 2
Post Summary Correction Header Reason Code (4)	3AN	12-14	С	An additional header level PSC reason code.  Space fill if not used.	1, 2
Post Summary Correction Header Reason Code (5)	3AN	15-17	С	An additional header level PSC reason code.  Space fill if not used.	1, 2
Filler	63S	18-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

Reasons may be reported in any order.

## Note 2

See 'AE Table 14 – Post Summary Correction Header Reason Codes'

#### **PSC Filing Explanation Grouping**

The PSC Filing Explanation contains a textual description of the submission reason for a Post Summary Correction filing and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The grouping may be reported one time per summary. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. A PSC Filing Explanation Grouping is Mandatory if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace) and the Post Summary Correction Indicator is a **Y** (PSC). A PSC Filing Explanation Grouping is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete) or the Post Summary Correction Indicator is a space. See Usage Note '(gg) Filing a Post Summary Correction' for more information.

The PSC Filing Explanation (36-Record) may be reported up to 99 times per grouping.

#### **PSC Filing Explanation Record (Input 36-Record)**

The 36-Record contains a line of PSC Filing Explanation and is MANDATORY in the PSC Filing Explanation Grouping.

36-Record	Length/	Danition	Danin	Bo orientia in	Note
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 36	
PSC Filing	75X	3-77	M	A text line of the PSC filing explanation.	
Explanation Text					
				Left justify.	
Filler	3S	78-80	М	Space fill.	

## Cargo Release Reference Data Grouping

The Cargo Release Reference Data Grouping provides reference data pertinent to the processing of the ACE Cargo Release.

Only transmit the Cargo Release Reference Data Grouping when certifying the entry summary for ACE Cargo Release processing (Cargo Release Certification Request indicator = A). This grouping is used to provide reference data pertinent to, or required for, an ACE Cargo Release filing, but not for an ACE Entry Summary filing.

#### Cargo Release Reference Data (Input SE20-Record)

This is a conditional input record that provides reference data.

SE20-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Must always equal <b>SE20</b> .	
Reference Identifier Qualifier	3AN	5-7	М	Code that defines the Reference Identifier.	1
Reference Identifier	50X	8-57	М	Reference data.	1, 2, 3, 4
Filler	23X	58-80	М	Space fill	

## Note 1

Valid Reference Identifier Qualifier codes are:

Qualifier	Description	Format
CR	Filer-defined Reference Number	9X
EN	Replacement Entry Number	11AN
	Valid format: <b>FFFNNNNNNN</b> ( <i>FFF</i> = <i>Filer Code</i> )	Entry number without hyphens
IB	Replacement In-Bond Number	11AN
	Valid formats:	CBP assigned IT number
	NNNNNNNN	Air Waybill number
	NNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNN	"Paperless" Master In-Bond
	Code)	
	XXXNNNNNNN	
FTZ	Replacement FTZ Admission Number	19AN
DIS	Filer-defined DIS Reference Number	50X
V1	Surety Code	3AN
AMT	Bond Amount	10N
EXP	Express Consignment Shipment	"Y"
KII	Known Importer Indicator	"Y"
RRN	Rail Reference Number	Varies
PER	Perishable Goods Indicator	"Y"
CES	Consolidated Entry Summary Number	11AN
EDA	Estimated Date of Arrival	6N
	Valid format: MMDDYY	
SCE	Self-Certification	"Y"
SSR*	Split Shipment Release Election Code	1N
CES*	Elected Exam Site (FIRMS)	4AN
NAM*	Non-AMS Bill(s) of Lading	"Y"
LOC*	Location of Goods (FIRMS)	4AN
	For Entry Types 21 & 22 Only – see Note 4 below	

<sup>\*</sup>This Reference Identifier Qualifier is unique to certifying for ACE Cargo Release (from the entry summary)

When the Reference Identifier Qualifier is **EXP**, the Reference Identifier must always be a "**Y**" to indicate that this entry filing is for an express consignment shipment. This is to be used only in cases where the entry processing is to take place in an established express consignment CBP sub-port of the locale's standard Port of Entry.

When the Reference Identifier Qualifier is **SSR**, the Reference Identifier (see Note 2 below) is a code representing the Importer's elected option for releasing the entry if there is a split shipment.

When the Reference Identifier Qualifier is **CES**, the Reference Identifier is the FIRMS Code (format: 4AN) of the Filer's preferred CES location if cargo needs to be examined.

**RRN**, Rail Reference Number, is an optional Rail Carrier-assigned reference number. When submitted in the SE20, the Rail Reference Number will be returned to the filer in the SO response messages.

GEN, General Order (GO) Number, (20AN), is reported if the cargo is in General Order.

#### Note 2

Valid Split Shipment Release election Codes for the Reference Identifier data element are:

#### **Code Description**

- 1 Hold All Release Entry when all cargo qualifies for release.
- 2 Request Special Permit to release cargo incrementally under Immediate Delivery procedures. Entry date will be set to when the first portion of the split shipment is released.

## Note 3

When the Reference Identifier Qualifier is "NAM" (Non-AMS Indicator), the Reference Identifier must always be a "**Y**" to indicate that this entry filing is for one or more Bills of Lading which are not automated (i.e. not to be found in any CBP electronic manifest system).

This indicator **must** be submitted if the bill of lading in the 23-Record of the Entry Summary is <u>not</u> an automated bill.

This indicator applies to all bills of lading on the entry/entry summary. There cannot be a mix of AMS and Non-AMS bills of lading on the same Cargo Release transaction.

## Note 4

When the Reference Identifier Qualifier is **LOC**, the Reference Identifier is the FIRMS Code (format: 4AN) of the pier or site where the merchandise is available for examination. That is, submit the FIRMS Code location routinely reported on regular consumption entries.

Reference Identifier Qualifier **LOC** is <u>only</u> for use on Entry Types 21 (Warehouse) and 22 (Re-Warehouse).

#### **Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping**

The Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping identifies a type of commercial entity.

Only transmit the Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping when certifying the entry summary for ACE Cargo Release processing (Cargo Release Certification Request indicator = A). This grouping is used to report commercial entities which are required for an ACE Cargo Release filing, but not required for an ACE Entry Summary filing.

The SE30, SE35, and SE36 records are used to report a party at the header level; the SE50, SE55, and SE56 records are used to report a party at the line level.

When reporting a commercial entity, the SE30, SE35 and SE36 records must be used if the Entity Qualifier in the SE30 record is equal to code SE (Seller), BY (Buyer)\*, ST (Ship To Party)\*, CS (Consolidator), or LG (Stuffing Location). The SE30 record identifies the entity being reported. The SE35 and SE36 records provide parsed fields for address and geographical location reporting to accommodate the various conventions found in the formats of non US addresses.

Consignee (CN) is required at the line level; however, if all line items have the same Consignee, then that entity reporting is satisfied by the Consignee Number reported in the 11-Record of the AE and will be deemed to be associated to all line items.

<u>Use of Consignee Name and Address for low value Informal Shipments</u>: If the Consignee is reported at the Header Level <u>only</u>, and the total merchandise value reported on the transaction is less than \$2500.00, then the Consignee (CN) entity may be reported as Name and Address using the SE30-SE36 Records. Note: If reporting the Consignee by Name and Address, the Entity Identifier Qualifier and the Entity Identifier are <u>not</u> to be reported in the SE30 Record.

The Seller and Buyer entities are required at the header level, though may be reported at the line item if that allows for more accurate reporting. Ship to Party, Scheduled Container Stuffing Location and Consolidator entities are optional reporting elements (for Future Use with Certify from Summary for ACE Cargo Release: ISF Unified Filing) and may be reported at the header level, and apply to all line items, or at the line item if that allows for more accurate reporting.

\* BY (Buyer) and ST (Ship To Party) may be reported using an identifier in an importer of record number format. All the other parties are required to be reported using a name and address. Ship To Party is defined as: Name and address of the first deliver-to party scheduled to physically receive the goods after the goods have been released from customs custody. [19 CFR 149.3]

The ACE Cargo Release transaction mandates the reporting of SE (Seller) and BY (Buyer). When certifying the entry summary for ACE Cargo Release processing these entities must be provided at either the Header Level or the Line Level of the entry summary.

Each Entity Code may be reported a maximum of one time at the header level.

The entity may be reported at the header level only and will be deemed to be associated to all line items. The entity may be reported at the line item if that allows for more accurate reporting.

## **Entity Name (Input SE30-Record)**

If the SE30 record contains the Entity code BY (Buyer) or ST (Ship To Party), the filer has the option of transmitting only the SE30 record with a valid Entity Identifier to report the commercial entity instead of the full name and address.

SE30-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	M	Always <b>SE30</b> .	
Entity Code	3A	5-7	M	Code identifying the type of commercial entity being reported.	1, 3
Entity Name	35X	8-42	С	The name of the entity identified by the Entity Code.	
Entity Identifier Qualifier	3X	43-45	С	This field must be used if the entity identifier is being supplied in lieu of name and address.	2
Entity Identifier	20X	46-65	С	The code identified by the entity identifier qualifier.	2
Filler	15X	66-80	М	This field is to be space filled	

## Note 1

Only the following Entity Codes may be used in the Header Level Grouping:

Code	Description
CN	Consignee *(The Entity Code of "CN" may only be used in the SE30 Record if reporting Consignee by entity Name and Address)
SE BY ST LG CS	Seller Buyer Ship To Party Scheduled Container Stuffing Location Consolidator

#### Global Business Identifier (GBI) Pilot Entity Codes

SH	Shipper
EX	Exporter
DR	Distributor
PK	Packager

## Note 2

Valid values for Entity Identifier Qualifier and Entity Identifier are:

Qualifier	Description and Valid Entity Identifier Format
EI	Employer Identification Number (IRS #) Valid format is: NN-NNNNNNXX This qualifier may only be used with Entity Codes BY or ST
ANI	CBP-assigned Number Valid format is: YYDDPP-NNNNN This qualifier may only be used with Entity Codes BY or ST
34	Social Security Number Valid format is: NNN-NN-NNNN This qualifier may only be used with Entity Codes BY or ST

In these codes, A = alpha, N = number, X = alphanumeric or special characters, YY = the last two digits of the calendar year when the number is assigned, and DDPP = the district/port code where the number is assigned.

Use of the old CBP-assigned number (NNNN-NNNNN) expired July 1, 1992.

## Note 3

When participating in the Global Business Identifier (GBI) Pilot, three SE31 Records must be submitted immediately following the SE30, one for each of the specified types of GBI identification, for these Entity Codes declared in the SE30 Record:

Description
Selling Party [Mandatory for GBI Pilot participation]
Shipper [Mandatory for GBI Pilot participation]
Exporter [Optional for GBI Pilot participation]
Distributor [Optional for GBI Pilot participation]
Packager [Optional for GBI Pilot participation]

## **Entity GBI Identifier (Input SE31-Record)**

This is a conditional header level record that identifies the Global Business Identifiers (GBI) being reported on an entity. This conditional based on participation in the Global Business Identifier pilot.

When participating in the Global Business Identifier (GBI) Pilot, three SE31 Records must be submitted immediately following the SE30, one for each of the specified types of GBI identification, for these Entity Codes declared in the SE30 Record:

Code	Description
SE	Selling Party
SH	Shipper
EX	Exporter
DR	Distributor
PK	Packager

SE31-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	M	Must always equal SE31.	
GBI Identifier Qualifier	4A	5-8	М	The type of identifier being reported. (LEI, GLN, DUNS)	1
Identifier	20AN	9-28	M	The identifier characters being reported.	
Filler	52X	29-80	M	This field is to be space filled	

## Note 1

The values allowed for GBI Identifier Qualifiers are:

Qualifier	Description
LEI	GLEIF
GLN	GS1
DUNS	Dun & Bradstreet

## **Entity GBI Party Type Description (Input SE32-Record)**

This is a conditional header-level record that identifies the Global Business Identifier (GBI) party type description.

SE32-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	M	Must always equal SE32.	
Sequence Number	1N	5	М	This field determines the concatenation order if there are multiple SE32 records.	
Description	75X	6-80	М	The description for the GBI identifier.	

## **Entity Address (Input SE35-Record)**

This is a conditional line-level record used to transmit lines of the entity's address data. Only <u>either</u> an Entity Name <u>or</u> an Entity Identifier can be provided for each SE30. If the SE30 record contains an Entity Name, then the SE35 and SE36 records must be used. If the SE30 record contains an Entity Identifier, then the SE35 and SE36 records are not used.

SE35-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Always SE35	
Address Component Qualifier	2AN	5-6	M	Address Component Qualifier describing the information in the Address Information data element	1
Address Information	35X	7-41	M	Address Information corresponding to the Address Component Qualifier data element	
Address Component Qualifier	2AN	42-43	0	Address Component Qualifier describing the information in the Address Information data element	1
Address Information	35X	44-78	0	Address Information corresponding to the Address Component Qualifier	
Filler	2X	79-80	М	Space fill	

## Note 1

Valid Address Component Qualifiers:

Code	Description
01	Street Number
02	Street Name
05	P.O. Box Number
12	Building Name
13	Apartment Number
14	Suite Number
15	Unstructured Street Address
28	Association Name
30	Pier
31	Wing
32	Floor Number
35	Room
37	Unit
57	Cross Street
AK	Building Number

## **Entity Geographic Area (Input SE36-Record)**

This is a conditional SE line-level record that provides data pertaining to the city, country, geographical sub entity code and postal code associated with the address of the entity reported in the SE30 record. Only either an Entity Name or an Entity Identifier can be provided for each SE30. If the SE30 record contains an Entity Name, then the SE35 and SE36 records must be used. If the SE30 record contains an Entity Identifier, then the SE35 and SE36 records are not used.

SE36-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	M	Always <b>SE36</b>	
City Name	35X	5-39	М	The city portion of the address where the entity is located.	
Country Sub Entity Code	3AN	40-42	С	ISO subdivision code. Space fill if not applicable.  A list of country codes and their subdivision codes may be found at: http://www.unece.org/cefact/locode/service/location.html	
Filler	6X	43-48	М	Space fill	
Postal Code	15X	49-63	С	Postal code (i.e. ZIP code in USA). Space fill if no postal code is available.	1
Country Code	2A	64-65	M	The International Standards Organization (ISO) country code representing the country portion of the address. A list of ISO country codes can be found in the ABI CATAIR Appendix B.	

## Note 1

When the party type is MF (manufacturer), a valid Chinese postal code is required.

#### **Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping**

The Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping contains information regarding a single article (or component of an article) and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary TRANSACTION Grouping. The Line Item Header (40-Record) may be reported up to 99,999 times per summary. **Note**: 998 times per summary, until such time that the automated environment supports the larger groupings. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. The grouping is MANDATORY if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). The grouping is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete). See Usage Notes '(d) Line Data Elements Required to Establish or Correct an Entry Summary' and '(j) Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations' for more information.

#### Line Item Header (Input 40-Record)

The 40-Record contains information regarding a single article (or component of an article) and is MANDATORY for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping.

40-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 40	
Filler	2S	3-4	М	Space fill until expanded length fully supported. Reserved filler for future expansion of the Line Item Identifier when fully ACE compatible.	
Line Item Identifier	3X	5-7	M	The filer/transmitter's identity of the specific line item within an Entry Summary.	1
Article Set Indicator	1AN	8-8	С	An indication that the Entry Summary Line Item is part of an article 'set' as defined by General Rules of Interpretation (GRI 3(b) and 3(c)) (i.e., a provision for the classification of mixtures, composite goods of different materials or made up of different components, and goods put up in sets for retail sale.)  'X' = The line item is the 'header' of an article set.  'V' = The line item is a component of an article set.  See Usage Note '(k) Reporting Article Sets' for more information. Space fill if the line item is NOT part of an article set.	
Country of Origin Code	2X	9-10	М	The country from which the article originated.  Report standard ISO Country Code or '**' if the country of origin is not known.	

40-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Country of Export Code	2AN	11-12	C	The country from which the article was shipped to the U.S. having last been a part of the commerce of that country.  Report standard ISO Country Code.	2
				Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Date of Exportation	6D or 6S	13-18	С	The date that the exporting vessel departed the last port in the exporting country.  Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Date of Exportation (for Textiles)	6D or 6S	19-24	С	For textile goods reported with a visa, the date the article was exported from the Country of Origin.  Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Trade Agreement/ Special Program Claim Code	2AN	25-26	С	A code that specifies an applicable trade agreement or applicable program that may reduce or eliminate duty and/or MPF.  See 'AE Table 8 – Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim Codes' for a list of codes. Space fill if not used.	
Charges Amount	10(S)N	27-36	С	Aggregate cost (excluding duty) of freight, insurance, and other costs incurred, reported in whole U.S. dollars.  See Usage Note '(v) Article Charges' for more information. Report zeroes if not used.	
Foreign Port of Lading Code	5AN	37-41	С	The code for the foreign port that the merchandise was laden onto the importing vessel. (See 'Schedule K – Classification of Foreign Ports by Geographic Trade Area and Country'.)  Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Gross Shipping Weight	10(S)N	42-51	С	Gross shipping weight of the article in kilograms. Weight to include packaging, but exclude carrier equipment (shipping container, etc.).  Report zeroes if not used.	

40-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Category Code (for Textiles)	3N or 3S	52-54	С	A code that further categorizes textiles and fabrics as related to a quota or visa as classified by the U.S. Textile and Apparel Category System. Report the actual category code; the following is for informational purposes only.  200 series are of cotton and/or manmade fiber.  300 series are of cotton.  400 series are of wool.  600 series are of manmade fiber.  700 series are of silk.  800 series are of silk blends or non-cotton vegetable fibers.  Space fill if not used.	
Product Claim Code	1AN	55-55	C	A code that further identifies a product or request.  For shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023:  C = Filer has or reasonably expects to have a Craft Beverage Modernization Act (CBMA) tax benefit assignment from the foreign producer and expects to file a refund claim with the Alcohol and Tobacco Tax and Trade Bureau (TTB) based on the assigned lower Internal Revenue Tax (IRT) rate or credit.  For shipments entered on or before 12/31/2022:  C = Craft Beverage Modernization Act Refund Claim. Furthermore: "The information submitted is true and accurate and I assume the responsibility for proving such representations. I understand that I am liable for any false statements or material omissions made on or in connection with this submission. I certify that I have determined and ascertained that the control group of which I am a member (including both domestic and foreign members of the control group) has not exceeded the quantitative limit applicable to the tax rate or tax credit I am claiming."	

40-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
				These codes may exempt a visa reporting requirement.  F = A 'folklore product' (hand-loomed fabric, hand-made articles made of hand-loomed fabric and traditional products of the cottage industry).  G = A 'made to measure' suit of Hong Kong origin. The Category Codes associated with suits are 443, 444, 643, 644, 843 and 844.  H = Certain garments in chapter 61 or 62 of the HTS which may be eligible for entry under a special access program.  M = A textile fashion sample.  Space fill if not used.	
Related Party Indicator	1AN	56-56	С	An indication that the transaction is between parties as defined in Section 402(g)(1) of the Tariff Act of 1930, amended.  Y = Yes; Companies related. N = No; Companies NOT related.  Space fill if not required/not reported.	3

40-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
NAFTA Net Cost Indicator	1AN	57-57	С	An indication that the determination of NAFTA origin material used in the article conforms to the 'net cost' (average) method.  Y = Yes; NAFTA net cost determination applies.  Space fill if not specified; NAFTA net cost determination does not apply.	
Fee Exemption Code	1AN	58-58	С	An indication that the article is exempt from a specific fee.  1 = Cotton (056) fee exempt for the cotton article.  2 = Other agriculture fee exempt; Importer has obtained an organic product exemption certificate from the Department of Agriculture.  (Note: The preferred alternative to this method of organic exemption is to specify '22' as a License / Certificate / Permit Type Code in the input 52-Record. The use of a Fee Exemption Code of '2' in the 40-Record will be discontinued in a future release TBD.)  Space fill if not required/not reported.	4
Filler	1S	59-59	М	Space fill.	

40-Record	Length/	Desition	Desim	Description	Neta
Data Element AD Case Non-Reimbursement Statement	Class 1AN	Position 60-60	C	For AD/CVD entries, the Importer's disclosure statement.  Y = "I hereby certify that I have not entered into any agreement or understanding for the payment or for the refunding to me, by the manufacturer, producer, seller, or exporter, of all or any part of the antidumping duties or countervailing duties assessed upon merchandise entered under this AD/CVD line of this entry summary. I further certify that U.S. Customs and Border Protection will be notified if there is any reimbursement of antidumping or countervailing duties by the manufacturer, producer, seller, or exporter to the importing company at any time in the future for this AD/CVD line."  A non-reimbursement statement applies to:  A line that has only an AD case A line where both an AD and CVD case are reported together  A non-reimbursement statement does NOT apply to: A line that has only a CVD case Specify 'Y' only if the non-reimbursement statement applies.  Space fill if: Not an AD/CVD entry type No cases are being reported on this line The declaration is not applicable.	Note
Filler	20\$	61-80	M	Space fill.	

#### Note 1

The Line Item Identifier may be any value (except an asterisk "\*"), yet must be unique within the Entry Summary (i.e., there can be no duplicate identifiers within a single Entry Summary). While it is most common to 'number' the lines starting with 1 and ascending by +1 thereafter, this convention is not enforced. The value is returned, unchanged, in an output response when a data element at the line item level has caused or contributed to a fatal, Census warning, or informational notice condition. The Line Item Identifier submitted here is the value that must be used in the 'standalone' Census Warning Override transaction to identify an Entry Summary line.

#### Note 2

Must be reported if the corresponding 40-Record Country of Origin Code has been reported as '\*\*' (unknown).

## Note 3

Related Party as defined in Section 402(g) (1) of the Tariff Act of 1930, as amended, includes Transactions between parties with various types of relationships including "...Any person directly or indirectly owning, controlling, or holding with power to vote, 6 percent of more of the outstanding voting stock or shares of any organization...". Furthermore, to conform with policy and previous directives, a specific claim of " $\mathbf{N} = \mathbf{N}$ " is to be used when companies are NOT related.

#### Note 4

Refer to Administrative Message 04-002257 for description of the organic certificate number process.

## FTZ Status Information (Input 41-Record)

The 41-Record contains information required for FTZ reporting. The 41-Record is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The 41-Record may be reported one time per line item. Do not submit if not required.

41-Record	Length/	D '4'	D	B	Mada
Data Element Control Identifier	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
FTZ Merchandise Status Code	2AN 1AN	1-2 3-3	M M	Always <b>41</b> An indication as to the 'status' of the FTZ merchandise:	
				<ul><li>P = Privileged Foreign</li><li>N = Non-Privileged Foreign</li><li>D = Domestic</li></ul>	
Privileged FTZ Merchandise Filing Date	6D or 6S	4-9	С	For Privileged Foreign (i.e., that merchandise that has not been manipulated or manufactured so as to effect a change in tariff), the date the merchandise entered the zone.  Space fill if NOT Privileged Foreign. See Usage Note '(j) Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations – Duty Rate Date Matrix Hierarchy'.	
FTZ Line Item Quantity	10N	10-19	M	Quantity of units removed from the FTZ and entered into the commerce of the U.S.  Report a value greater than zero in whole units.	1
Filler	61S	20-80	М	Space fill.	

# Note 1

The quantity reported cannot exceed the FTZ Line Item Quantity reported on the matching HTS Line (SE41-Record) on the corresponding Cargo Release (SE).

#### Invoice/Ruling/Description Configurations

Invoice and classification ruling information is conditionally required in an electronic Entry Summary filing. Depending upon the intent of the filer, one of two similar configurations of data can be submitted. See Usage Note '(t) Electronic Invoice Processing (EIP) Program Reporting Requirements' and '(u) Non-EIP Program Classification Ruling Reporting' for more information.

#### **EIP Invoice Grouping**

The EIP Invoice Grouping contains information regarding invoice and classification ruling information and is MANDATORY for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping when an EIP claim has been made (i.e., 10-Record Electronic Invoice Indicator = 'Y'). The EIP Invoice Grouping may be reported up to 9,999 times per Line Item. **Note**: 999 times per Line Item, until such time that the automated environment supports the larger groupings.

#### Non-EIP Rulings/Description Grouping

The Non-EIP Rulings/Description Grouping contains information regarding invoice and classification ruling information and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping when an EIP claim has NOT been made (i.e., 10-Record Electronic Invoice Indicator NOT = 'Y'). The Non-EIP Rulings/Description Grouping may be reported only one time per Line Item.

## **Invoice Line Reference Detail (Input 42-Record)**

The 42-Record contains information regarding the supplier and invoice 'line range' and is MANDATORY for an EIP Invoice Grouping. This record cross-references an invoice line or group of invoice lines to the Entry Summary line item of which it is a part. This record is mandatory when a **Y** has been reported in the Electronic Invoice Indicator in the 10-Record. This record is repeated as often as necessary to account for all of the invoices and invoice lines that comprise the Entry Summary line. Do NOT transmit if NOT required.

See Usage Note '(t) Electronic Invoice Processing (EIP) Program Reporting Requirements' for new EIP restrictions and information concerning the status/future of the Automated Invoice Interface (AII) program and the current requirements for its use.

42-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Doolg	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	<b>Desig</b> M	Description Always 42	Note
Supplier ID Code	15AN	3-17	M	A code identifying the supplier. Refer to CBP Directive 3500-13 of November 24, 1986, for complete instructions on determining this code.	
Invoice Number	17X	18-34	M	The invoice number as issued by the Supplier. (Use alphanumeric and dash ['-'] only.)	
Filler	1S	35-35	M	Space fill. Reserved filler for future expansion of the beginning Invoice Line Number.	
Invoice Line Range 1 - Begin	4(S)N	36-39	М	The first invoice line number that references the article.	
Filler	1S	40-40	M	Space fill. Reserved filler for future expansion of the ending Invoice Line Number.	
Invoice Line Range 1 - End	4(S)N	41-44	М	The ending invoice line number that references the article if a contiguous range of numbers is needed. If only a single line number is needed to specify the reference, repeat the beginning line number.	
Filler	1S	45-45	М	An additional contiguous line number	
Invoice Line Range 2 - Begin	4(S)N or 4S	46-49	С	range that references the article.	
Filler	1S	50-50	М	Space fill if not used.	
Invoice Line Range 2 - End	4(S)N or 4S	51-54	С		
Filler	1S	55-55	М	An additional contiguous line number	
Invoice Line Range 3 - Begin	4(S)N or 4S	56-59	С	range that references the article.	
Filler	1S	60-60	М	Space fill if not used.	
Invoice Line Range 3 - End	4(S)N or 4S	61-64	С		
Filler	1S	65-65	М	An additional contiguous line number	
Invoice Line Range 4 - Begin	4(S)N or 4S	66-69	С	range that references the article.	
Filler	1S	70-70	М	Space fill if not used.	
Invoice Line Range 4 - End	4(S)N or 4S	71-74	С		

42-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Filler	6S	75-80	М	Space fill.	

## Ruling Detail (Input 43-Record)

The 43-Record contains information to identify an administrative ruling number (ruling number, preclassification number, or pre-approval number) and is CONDITIONAL for BOTH an EIP Invoice and a Non-EIP Rulings/Description Grouping.

43-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 43	
Ruling Type Code	1AN	3-3	М	An indication as to the type of information provided in the record:  C = A Pre-Classification number, specifically citing the Importer and merchandise, is provided in the Ruling Number.  P = A Pre-Approval number, specifically citing the Importer and merchandise, is provided in the Ruling Number.  R = A Binding Ruling number is provided	
				in the Ruling Number.	
Filler	5S	4-8	M	Space fill. Reserved filler for future expansion of the Ruling Number.	
Ruling Number	6AN	9-14	С	The administrative number assigned by CBP to a binding ruling or a ruling under the pre-importation review program (PIRP).  Left justify, space fill.	1
Filler	66S	15-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

Do not report the single alpha code (e.g., 'N', 'H') of the issued ruling number; report the numeric portion only.

## **Commercial Description Grouping**

The Commercial Description Grouping contains information regarding the invoice and is CONDITIONAL for BOTH an EIP Invoice and a Non-EIP Rulings/Description Grouping. The Commercial Description (44-Record) may be reported up to 999 times per grouping.

## **Commercial Description (Input 44-Record)**

The 44-Record contains commercial description details of the article and is MANDATORY in the Commercial Description Grouping.

44-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 44	
Commercial Description Text	70X	3-72	M	The commercial description as provided on the invoice line.  Broad, generalized language is unacceptable, as are tariff descriptions. Complete commercial terminology, in the English language, is mandatory.  Left justify.	
Filler	8S	73-80	М	Space fill.	

## **Article Party Grouping**

The Article Party Grouping contains party identifiers relevant to the article and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The Article Party (47-Record) may be reported up to four times per Line Item. See Usage Note '(f) Party Reporting' for more information on Manufacture/Supplier, Delivered To Party, Sold To Party, and Foreign Exporter.

#### **Article Party (Input 47-Record)**

The 47-Record contains information about a single article level business entity. The 47-Record is MANDATORY for an Article Party Grouping. Do not submit if not required.

47-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 47	
Article Party Type Code	1AN	3-3	M	The type of Party reported in the Article Party Identifier:	1
				<ul><li>M = Manufacturer/Supplier</li><li>C = Delivered To Party</li></ul>	
				S = Sold To Party	
				E = Foreign Exporter	
Article Party Identifier	15AN	4-18	М	The identifying code of the party.	2
				Required when Type Code = <b>M</b> :	
				Manufacturer / Supplier Code.	
				Identification of the manufacturer/supplier.	
				See CBP Directive 3500-13	
				(November 1986) for algorithm directions.	
				When reported, left justify, space fill.	
				Required when Type Code = <b>C</b> :	
				Delivered To Party Identifier.	
				The U.S. party or other entity (individual or firm) identified as the first delivered-to party scheduled to physically receive the merchandise	
				after released from CBP custody.	
				When reported, the identifier can be no longer than 12 characters.	
				Positions 16-18 must be space fill.	
				When reported, left justify, space fill.	
				Required when Type Code = <b>S</b> :	
	1	<u> </u>	i	1	1

47-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Data Liement	Class	T OSILION	Desig	Sold To Party Identifier.  Identification of the U.S. party or other entity to whom the imported merchandise was sold or agreed to be sold.  When reported, identifier can be no longer than 12 characters. Positions 16-18 must be space fill.  Required when Type Code = E  Foreign Exporter Code.  Identification of the foreign exporter. See CBP Directive 3500-13 (November 1986) for algorithm directions.  When reported, left justify, space fill.	Note
Filler	62S	19-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

Article parties may be reported in any order.

## Note 2

See Usage Note (f) Party Reporting for formatting and article level reporting rules. In addition, see Usage Note (ff) Articles Subject to Anti-Dumping / Countervailing Duty for more information concerning AD/CVD article level reporting rules.

#### **Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping**

The Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping identifies a type of commercial entity.

Only transmit the Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping when certifying the entry summary for ACE Cargo Release processing (Cargo Release Certification Request indicator = A). This grouping is used to report commercial entities which are required for an ACE Cargo Release filing, but not required for an ACE Entry Summary filing.

This is a conditional line-level record that identifies the type of commercial entity whose identity is being reported as associated with the preceding 40-Record of the AE.

When reporting a commercial entity name and address, the SE50, SE55 and SE56 records must be used if the Entity Code in the SE50-Record is equal to code MF (Manufacturer), SE (Seller), CS (Consolidator), or LG (Stuffing Location). The SE50 record identifies the entity being reported. The SE55 and SE56 records provide parsed fields for address and geographical location reporting to accommodate the various conventions found in the formats of non US addresses.

If the SE50-Record contains the Entity Code BY (Buyer) or ST (Ship To Party), the filer may choose to provide only the Entity Identifier. In this case, only the SE50-Record is used to report the commercial entity, while records SE55 and SE56 are not used. Otherwise, the filer must report the commercial entity name and address by providing the SE50, SE55, and SE56 records as described above.

### **Entity Name (Input SE50-Record)**

If the SE50-Record contains the Entity Code CN (Consignee), the Entity Identifier must be provided. In this case, only the SE50-Record is used to report the commercial entity, while records SE55 and SE56 records are not used.

<u>Use of Consignee Name and Address for low value Informal Shipments</u>: If the Consignee is reported at the Line Level, the total merchandise value reported for <u>all</u> HTS Lines on the transaction where the specific business entity is reported as must be less than \$2500.00 in order to report Name and Address for the Consignee (CN). To report the Consignee by Name and Address, the SE50-SE56 Records must be used. Note: If reporting the Consignee by Name and Address, the Entity Identifier Qualifier and the Entity Identifier are <u>not</u> to be reported in the SE50 Record.

SE50-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Always SE50.	
Entity Code	3A	5-7	M	Code identifying the type of commercial entity being reported.	1, 4
Entity Name	35X	8-42	С	The name of the entity identified by the Entity Code.	
Entity Identifier Qualifier	3X	43-45	С	This field must be used if the entity identifier is being supplied in lieu of name and address. This field is mandatory if the entity code is CN.  This field is mandatory if the Entity Code	3
				is CN unless the total shipment value for the individual Consignee is < \$2500.00.	

SE50-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Entity Identifier	20X	46-65	С	The code identified by the entity identifier qualifier. This field is mandatory if the entity code is CN.  This field is mandatory if the Entity Code is CN unless the total shipment value for the individual Consignee is < \$2500.00.	3
Filler	15X	66-80	М	This field is to be space filled	

Note 1

Only the following Entity Codes may be used in the Line Item Level Grouping:

Commercial Entity	Desig	Entity Code	Entity Identifier		Entity Name & Address		From ACE Entr	Note	
Manufacturer	М	MF			SE50- SE56 Grouping				
Seller	M	SE			SE50- SE56 Grouping				
Buyer	M	BY	SE50 only	or	SE50- SE56 Grouping	OR	47-Record of the AE Article Party Code = S (Sold To Party)	47-Record of the AE, Article Party Identifier	2
Ship To Party	0	ST	SE50 only	or	SE50- SE56 Grouping	OR	47-Record of the AE Article Party Code = C (Delivered To Party)	47-Record of the AE, Article Party Identifier	2
Scheduled Container Stuffing Location	0	LG			SE50- SE56 Grouping				
Consolidator	0	CS			SE50- SE56 Grouping				
Consignee	M	CN	SE50 only	or	SE50- SE56 Grouping				
	When	particip	ating in the	Glo	bal Busines	s Ider	ntifier (GBI) F	Pilot *	
Shipper	C*	SH			SE50- SE56 Grouping				
Exporter	O*	EX			SE50- SE56 Grouping				
Distributor	O*	DR			SE50- SE56 Grouping				
Packager	O*	PK			SE50- SE56 Grouping				

Designation: **M** = Reporting Mandatory; **C** = Reporting Conditional; **O** = Reporting Optional

Each Entity Code may be reported a maximum of one time per Line Item (40-Record of the AE).

With the exception of Importer of Record which is reported in the 11-Record of the AE, and the Manufacturer which is reported in the SE50-Record to SE56-Record of the AE, all other required parties can be reported at the header or line level. The SE30, SE35, and SE36 records are used to report a party at the header level; the SE50, SE55, and SE56 records are used to report a party at the line level. The Seller and Buyer entities are required at the header level, though may be reported at the line item if that allows for more accurate reporting. Ship to Party, Scheduled Container Stuffing Location and Consolidator entities are optional reporting elements (for Future Use with Certify from Summary for ACE Cargo Release: ISF Unified Filing) and may be reported at the header level, and apply to all line items, or at the line item if that allows for more accurate reporting.

Consignee (CN) is required at the line item level; however, if all line items have the same Consignee, then that entity reporting is satisfied by the Consignee Number reported in the 11-Record of the AE and will be deemed to be associated to all line items. If Consignee (CN) is reported at the line item level in the SE50-Record, an entity identifier in an importer of record number format is reported. Consignee is defined as the individual or firm in the United States on whose account the merchandise is shipped.

<u>PLEASE NOTE</u>: Manufacturer is required at the line level. The Manufacturer entity reporting on the 47-Record of the AE is the Article Party Identifier when Article Party Code is equal to "M". Manufacturer (MF) may be reported a maximum of one time per Line Item (SE40-Record) in the ACE Cargo Release transaction. A Cargo Grouping SE50-SE56 for the commercial entity "MF" <u>must be</u> submitted, and <u>must</u> match the full name and address used for the MID algorithm submitted in the corresponding AE 47-Record.

Seller, Scheduled Container Stuffing Location, and Consolidator parties are required to be reported using a name and address.

## Note 2

**Buyer** and **Ship To Party** may either be reported using an entity identifier in an importer of record number format (SE50-Record only) or reported using a name and address (SE50 to SE56 grouping).

<u>PLEASE NOTE</u>: If the 47-Record in the AE, Article Party Code "C" (Delivered To Party), and/or "S" (Sold To Party) is present in the ACE Entry Summary transaction, these parties will be automatically converted by the certify from summary to ACE Cargo Release code for the commercial entities Ship To Party and Buyer respectively. Since each Entity Code may be reported a maximum of one time per Line Item (SE40-Record) in the ACE Cargo Release transaction, the additional submission of a Cargo Grouping SE50-SE56 for these commercial entities will cause the ACE Cargo Release transaction to Reject, while barring any other issues the ACE Entry Summary transaction may be accepted for processing.

#### <u>Note</u> 3

Valid values for Entity Identifier Qualifier and Entity Identifier are:

Qualifier	Description and Valid Entity Identifier Format
EI	Employer Identification Number (IRS #) Valid format is: <b>NN-NNNNNNXX</b> This qualifier may only be used with Entity Codes <b>BY, ST,</b> or <b>CN</b>
ANI	CBP-assigned Number Valid format is: YYDDPP-NNNN This qualifier may only be used with Entity Codes BY, ST, or CN

34 Social Security Number

Valid format is: NNN-NN-NNNN

This qualifier may only be used with Entity Codes BY, ST, or CN

In these codes, A = alpha, N = number, X = alphanumeric or special characters, YY = the last two digits of the calendar year when the number is assigned, and DDPP = the district/port code where the number is assigned.

Use of CBP-created Encrypted Number [Format: -CCCCCCCCCC] for Consignee is not accommodated for the SE transaction at this time.

## Note 4

When participating in the Global Business Identifier (GBI) Pilot, three SE51 Records must be submitted immediately following the SE50, one for each of the specified types of GBI identification, for these Entity Codes declared in the SE50 Record:

Code	Description
MF	Manufacturer/Supplier [Mandatory for GBI Pilot participation]
SE	Selling Party [Mandatory for GBI Pilot participation]
SH	Shipper [Mandatory for GBI Pilot participation]
EX	Exporter [Optional for GBI Pilot participation]
DR	Distributor [Optional for GBI Pilot participation]
PK	Packager [Optional for GBI Pilot participation]

## **Entity GBI Identifier (Input 51 Record)**

This is a conditional line level record that identifies the Global Business Identifiers (GBI) being reported on an entity. This is conditional based on participation in the Global Business Identifier pilot.

When participating in the Global Business Identifier (GBI) Pilot, three SE51 Records must be submitted immediately following the SE50, one for each of the specified types of GBI identification, for these Entity Codes declared in the SE50 Record:

Code	Description
MF	Manufacturer/Supplier
SE	Selling Party
SH	Shipper
EX	Exporter
DR	Distributor
PK	Packager

SE51-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Must always equal <b>SE51</b> .	
GBI Identifier Qualifier	4A	5-8	М	The type of identifier being reported. (LEI, GLN, DUNS)	1
Identifier	20AN	9-28	М	The identifier characters being reported.	
Filler	52X	29-80	М	This field is to be space filled	

## Note 1

The values allowed for GBI Identifier Qualifiers are:

Qualifier	Description
LEI	GLEIF
GLN	GS1
DUNS	Dun & Bradstreet

## **Entity GBI Party Type Description (Input SE52-Record)**

This is a conditional line-level record that identifies the Global Business Identifier (GBI) party type description.

SE52-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	M	Must always equal SE52.	
Sequence Number	1N	5	М	This field determines the concatenation order if there are multiple SE52 records.	
Description	75X	6-80	M	The description for the GBI identifier.	

## **Entity Address (Input SE55-Record)**

This is a conditional line-level record used to transmit lines of the entity's address data. Only either an Entity Name or an Entity Identifier can be provided for each SE50. If the SE50-Record contains an Entity Name, then the SE55 and SE56 records must be used. If the SE50-Record contains an Entity Identifier, then the SE55 and SE56 records are not used.

SE55-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Always SE55	
Address Component Qualifier	2AN	5-6	М	Address Component Qualifier describing the information in the Address Information data element	1
Address Information	35X	7-41	M	Address Information corresponding to the Address Component Qualifier data element	
Address Component Qualifier	2AN	42-43	0	Address Component Qualifier describing the information in the Address Information data element	1
Address Information	35X	44-78	0	Address Information corresponding to the Address Component Qualifier	
Filler	2X	79-80	М	Space fill	

## Note 1

Valid Address Component Qualifiers:

Code	Description
01	Street Number
02	Street Name
05	P.O. Box Number
12	Building Name
13	Apartment Number
14	Suite Number
15	<b>Unstructured Street Address</b>
28	Association Name
30	Pier
31	Wing
32	Floor Number
35	Room
37	Unit
57	Cross Street
AK	Building Number

## **Entity Geographic Area (Input SE56-Record)**

This is a conditional SE line-level record that provides data pertaining to the city, country, geographical sub entity code and postal code associated with the address of the entity reported in the SE50-Record. Only either an Entity Name or an Entity Identifier can be provided for each SE50. If the SE50-Record contains an Entity Name, then the SE55 and SE56 records must be used. If the SE50-Record contains an Entity Identifier, then the SE55 and SE56 records are not used.

SE56-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Always SE56	
City Name	35X	5-39	M	The city portion of the address where the entity is located.	
Country Sub Entity Code	3AN	40-42	С	ISO subdivision code. Space fill if not applicable.	
				A list of country codes and their subdivision codes may be found at: http://www.unece.org/cefact/locode/servic e/location.html	
Filler	6X	43-48	М	Space fill	
Postal Code	15X	49-63	С	Postal code (i.e. ZIP code in USA). Space fill if no postal code is available.	1
Country Code	2A	64-65	М	The International Standards Organization (ISO) country code representing the country portion of the address. A list of ISO country codes can be found in the ABI CATAIR Appendix B.	

## Note 1

When the party type is MF (manufacturer), a valid Chinese postal code is required.

## **Tariff Grouping**

The Tariff Grouping contains classification information of the article and is MANDATORY for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The Tariff/Value/Quantity Detail (50-Record) may be reported up to 8 times per Line Item. See Usage Note '(j) Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations' for more information.

## Tariff/Value/Quantity Detail (Input 50-Record)

The 50-Record contains value, quantity, and duty information for a single tariff classification and is MANDATORY for a Tariff Grouping.

50-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 50	
HTS Number	10AN	3-12	M	A numeric code from the Harmonized Tariff Schedule that fully or partially describes/classifies the article.  Report the full 10-digit classification number unless a legitimate 8-digit-ONLY classification number applies.	
Filler	1S	13-13	М	Space fill.	
Duty Amount	10(S)N	14-23	M	The duty amount estimated for the article and/or specifically the HTS Number in U.S. dollars and cents.  Two decimal places are implied. Report zero if no duty applies. See Usage Note '(I) Duty Reporting' for more information.	1
Filler	1S	24-24	M	Space fill.	
Value of Goods Amount	10(S)N	25-34	M	Value of the article, as associated to the HTS Number, reported in whole U.S. dollars.  Report zero if not required/not reported.	
Filler	1S	35-35	М	Space fill.	
Quantity (1)	12(S)N or 12S	36-47	С	Total number of primary units, associated with the HTS Number that corresponds to UOM Code (1).  Two decimal places are implied. Space fill if quantity not required/does not apply.	
Unit of Measure Code (1)	3AN	48-50	М	A unit of measure code that corresponds to the Quantity (1) as prescribed by the HTS Number reported.  The unit of measure must match exactly the unit of measure as listed in the Harmonized Tariff Schedule for the tariff number shown in positions 3-12 of this record.	

50-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Quantity (2)	12(S)N or 12S	51-62	С	Total number of secondary units, associated with the HTS Number that corresponds to UOM Code (2).  Two decimal places are implied. Space fill if quantity not required/does not apply.	
Unit of Measure Code (2)	3AN	63-65	С	A unit of measure code that corresponds to the Quantity (2) as prescribed by the HTS Number reported.  Space fill if not required.	
Quantity (3)	12(S)N or 12S	66-77	С	Total number of tertiary units, associated with the HTS Number that corresponds to UOM Code (3).  Two decimal places are implied. Space fill if quantity not required/does not apply.	
Unit of Measure Code (3)	3AN	78-80	С	A unit of measure code that corresponds to the Quantity (3) as prescribed by the HTS Number reported.  Space fill if not required.	

## Note 1

Report zeroes if duty required, yet computes to less than \$0.01.

## Cargo HTS Additional Detail (Input SE60 Record)

The SE60 is a conditional input record pertaining to whether an HTS Number identified in the preceding AE 50-Record is subject to sanctions.

SE60 Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Must always equal SE60.	
Sanction Disclaim Indicator	1A	5	С	An indicator for whether the filer is claiming this HTS is not subject to sanctions.	1
Filler	75S	6-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

When an HTS is not subject to sanctions, this indicator should be set to "Y".

Example:

SE60Y

#### FTZ Privileged Foreign Status Add'l Detail (Input SE61 Record)

The FTZ Privileged Foreign Status Add'l Detail is conditional and contains information required for FTZ reporting when the zone merchandise is in Privileged Foreign status (Preceding 41-Record) and the HTS reported in the preceding Tariff/Value/Quantity Detail (50-Record) is no longer an active HTS number.

The SE61 record may be reported only once per Tariff/Value/Quantity Detail (Input 50-Record).

The SE61 record is reported only when:

- Privileged Foreign status is declared in the preceding 41-Record; and,
- the associated HTS declared in the preceding 50-Record is no longer an active HTS number.

The SE61 record is used only for Entry Type 06 FTZ. Do not submit if not required.

The SE61 record is conditional for Entry Type 06 FTZ.

SE61 Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	M	Must always equal SE61.	
Current HTS Number for PF Status Merchandise	10AN	5-14	М	The current Harmonized Tariff Schedule number that fully or partially describes/classifies the article.  Report the full 10-digit classification number.	1
Filler	66S	15-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

This data element will be used for the purpose of identifying current PGA flagging for the merchandise being entered into the Commerce.

The duty rate and statistical reporting requirements for the HTS number reported in this data field will not be used for entry summary reporting or duty calculation purposes.

## **PGA Grouping**

The PGA Grouping contains one PGA Commercial Description followed by at least one Participating Government Agencies Message Set and is CONDITIONAL for a Tariff/Value/Quantity Detail.

PGA Commercial Description (Input OI-Record)

The OI-Record contains the article's description found on the commercial invoice.

Ol-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always OI	
Filler	8S	3-10	М	Space fill.	
Commercial Description Text	70AN	11-80	M	The commercial description as provided on the invoice line; reported per the other agency's instruction.  Broad, generalized language is unacceptable, as are tariff descriptions. Complete commercial terminology, in the English language, is mandatory.  Left justify.	

## **Cargo Sanctions Additional Information Grouping**

The Cargo Sanctions Additional Information Grouping contains information related to Cargo sanction data such as the sanction record type, data source field name, and data source value name.

## Cargo Sanctions Record Identifier Detail (Input SE62 Record)

The SE62 is a conditional input record pertaining to the proceeding SE60 record. This record is used to acquire additional information required by certain sanctions.

SE62 Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Must always equal SE62	
Record ID	2N	5-6	М	Two-digit number that groups related fields together. Record ID is unique to the grouping.	1
Record Type	10AN	7-16	М	Value that correlates with the type of information the record relates to (e.g., Fishing Info, Mining Info etc.).	2
Field Name	64AN	17-80	M	The name of the field for which a record is being provided (e.g., Method of Harvest, Vessel Name, Country of Harvest etc.).	3

#### Note 1

A Record ID is unique to the grouping and is a two-digit number. There can be multiple records within a grouping and in this case the Record ID will be in sequential order.

## Example:

SE62**01**FSHNG INFOMETHOD OF HARVEST SE63VESSEL

SE62**01**FSHNG INFOVESSEL NAME SE63ABC

SE62**01**FSHNG INFOCOUNTRY OF HARVEST SE63MX

SE62**01**FSHNG INFOVESSEL FLAG SE63MX

SE62**01**FSHNG INFOVESSEL IMO SE631234567890

### Note 2

Record Type correlates to the type of information that the record relates to.

### Valid Record Types:

- <u>FSHNG INFO (Method of Harvest, Vessel Flag, Vessel Name, Vessel IMO, Country of</u> Harvest)
- MINE INFO (Country of Mining)

#### Example 1:

## SE6201**FSHNG INFO**METHOD OF HARVEST

SE63VESSEL

### SE6201**FSHNG INFO**VESSEL NAME

SE63ABC

#### SE6201FSHNG INFOCOUNTRY OF HARVEST

SE63MX

#### SE6201FSHNG INFOVESSEL FLAG

SE63MX

#### SE6201FSHNG INFOVESSEL IMO

SE631234567890

Example 2:

## SE6201MINE INFO COUNTRY OF MINING

SE63MX

#### Note 3

The Field Name is the name of the field for which a record is being provided.

#### Valid Field Names:

- Country of Mining
- Method of Harvest
  - VESSEL
  - HCF (Harvest Capture Fisheries)
  - HBA (Hatchery Based Aquaculture)
  - SVH (Small Vessel Harvest)
- Vessel Flag Mandatory if Method of Harvest is Vessel
- Vessel IMO Mandatory if Method of Harvest is Vessel
- Vessel Name Mandatory if Method of Harvest is Vessel
- Country of Harvest

#### Example 1:

## SE6201FSHNG INFOMETHOD OF HARVEST

SE63VESSEL

#### SE6201FSHNG INFOVESSEL NAME

SE63ABC

#### SE6201FSHNG INFOCOUNTRY OF HARVEST

SE63MX

#### SE6201FSHNG INFOVESSEL FLAG

SE63MX

### SE6201FSHNG INFOVESSEL IMO

SE631234567890

Example 2:

SE6201MINE INFO **COUNTRY OF MINING** SE63MX

## Cargo Sanctions Record Detail (Input SE63 Record)

The SE63 is a mandatory input record when there is a preceding SE62 record. This record is used to provide additional detail about the sanction information identified in the SE62 record.

SE63 Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	M	Must always equal SE63	
Field Value	76AN	5-80	М	This field is used to capture the actual value of the proceeding Field Name entered in the SE62 record.	1

#### Note 1

Example 1:

SE6201FSHNG INFOMETHOD OF HARVEST SE63**VESSEL** 

SE6201FSHNG INFOVESSEL NAME SE63**ABC** 

SE6201FSHNG INFOCOUNTRY OF HARVEST SE63**MX** 

SE6201FSHNG INFOVESSEL FLAG SE63**MX** 

SE6201FSHNG INFOVESSEL IMO SE63**1234567890** 

Example 2:

SE6202FSHNG INFOMETHOD OF HARVEST SE63**SVH** 

SE6202FSHNG INFOCOUNTRY OF HARVEST SE63**MX** 

## Standard Visa Information (Input 51-Record)

The 51-Record contains information required for 'standard' Visa reporting. The 51-Record is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The 51-Record may be reported one time per line item. Do not submit if not required.

51-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 51	
Standard Visa Number	9AN	3-11	M	The identifying 'number' on the visa issued/furnished by the country of origin.  Position 1-1 = Year of export (decade excluded).  Position 2-3 = Standard Country of Origin ISO Code.  Position 4-9 = Identifying/sequence number.	1
Filler	69S	12-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

This record is reserved for a standard visa number. A non-standard visa number, such as an African Growth and Opportunity Act (AGOA) Textile provision number, is to be reported in the License/Certificate/Permit Detail (52-Record).

## License/Certificate/Permit Grouping

The License/Certificate/Permit Grouping contains special use import information and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. At this time, the License/Certificate/Permit Detail (52-Record) may only be reported 1 time per Line Item. (Multiple LPC reporting for a line may be required/allowed in the future.)

#### License/Certificate/Permit Detail (Input 52-Record)

The 52-Record contains a reference to a *single* special use license, certificate, or other permit required for import. The 52-Record is MANDATORY for a License/Certificate/Permit Grouping. Do not submit if not required.

2-Record Length/	
ata Element Class Position Desig D	escription No
ontrol Identifier 2AN 1-2 M A	ways <b>52</b>
ata Element Olass Position Desig Dontrol Identifier 2AN 1-2 M A Conse/Certificate/ 2AN 3-4 M A Conse/Cermit Type Code	

52-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
				<ul> <li>25 = Dominican Republic Earned Allowance Program Certificate</li> <li>26 = Mexican Sugar Export License</li> <li>27 = General Note 15 (c) Waiver Certificate</li> <li>28 = Aluminum Import License</li> <li>29 = Canadian USMCA TPL Certificate</li> <li>30 = Mexican USMCA TPL Certificate</li> <li>31 = Argentine White Grape Juice Concentrate Export License</li> </ul>	

52-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
License Number/ Certificate Number/Permit Number	10X	5-14	M	The identifying number or code as provided on the license, certificate, permit, or non-standard visa that corresponds to the Type Code.  Left justify, space fill.	1
Filler	10S	15-24	M	Space fill until expanded length fully supported. Reserved filler for future expansion of the Number when fully ACE compatible.	
Filler	56S	25-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

See Usage Note '(s) *License, Certificate, and Permit Reporting*' for the individual formatting rules of each type of number, where applicable.

## **AD/CVD Case Grouping**

The AD/CVD Case Grouping contains antidumping and countervailing case information and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The AD/CVD Case Detail (53-Record) may be reported up to 2 times per Line Item. See '(ff) Articles Subject to Anti-Dumping / Countervailing Duty' for more information.

#### AD/CVD Case Detail (Input 53-Record)

The 53-Record contains a reference to a *single* antidumping or countervailing case. The 53-Record is MANDATORY for an AD/CVD Case Grouping. Do not submit if not required.

53-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 53	
Case Number	10AN	3-12	M	The identifying number of the case. Do not include hyphens ('-').	1
Bond/Cash Claim Code	1AN	13-13	М	An indication as to whether the duty amount is to be collected as a cash deposit or considered as under a bond as prescribed by the case.  B = The duty amount is to be covered under a surety bond. C = The duty amount is to be collected as a cash deposit.	
Case Deposit Rate	8(S)N	14-21	M	The applicable deposit rate, prescribed by the case, which corresponds to the Case Rate Type Qualifier Code.  Two decimal places are implied.	2
Case Rate Type Qualifier Code	1AN	22-22	М	The 'type' of rate prescribed by the case, which corresponds to the applicable deposit rate. <b>A</b> = The case rate is an <i>ad valorem</i> rate. <b>S</b> = The case rate is a <i>specific</i> rate.	
Filler	2S	23-24	М	Space fill.	
AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount	10(S)N	25-34	C	Value of the article, to be used exclusively and in lieu of any other article value for the specific purpose of calculating any estimated antidumping or countervailing duty (when an <i>ad valorem</i> rate applies), reported in whole U.S. dollars.  Zero fill if there is no deposit value/does not apply.	3

53-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
AD/CVD Quantity	12(S)N	35-46	С	Total number of primary units (which corresponds to the UOM Code prescribed by the case) to be used for calculating the estimated antidumping or countervailing duty (when a <i>specific</i> rate applies).  Four decimal places are implied. Zero fill if quantity not required/does not apply.	4
AD/CVD Duty Amount	10(S)N	47-56	M	The duty amount estimated relevant to the case in U.S. dollars and cents.  Two decimal places are implied.	5
AD/CVD Non- Reimbursement Declaration Identifier	10AN	57-66	С	Identifier of the blanket AD/CVD Non-Reimbursement Declaration that includes this Case Number.  Space fill if no declaration is made.	
Filler	14S	67-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

Cases may be reported in any order.

### Note 2

The applicable deposit rate, prescribed by the case.

If the deposit rate is an ad valorem rate, indicated by an "A" in the Case Rate Type Qualifier Code, the Case Deposit Rate is a percentage to be reported with 2 implied decimals. Examples:

- If the rate is 10.17%, report the Case Deposit Rate as 00001017.
- If the rate is 25%, report the Case Deposit Rate as 00002500.
- If the rate is 200%, report the Case Deposit Rate as 00020000.

If the deposit rate is a specific rate, indicated by an "S" in the Case Rate Type Qualifier Code, the Case Deposit Rate is a dollar (and cents) value with 2 implied decimals. For example, if the specific rate is \$110.25 per unit, report the Case Deposit Rate as 00011025.

### Note 3

Only report and use the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount when a value different from the value of goods amount (as reported in the 50-record) for the tariff must be used to calculate AD/CVD on the entry summary line. Please refer to **CSMS #18-000379** for detailed examples and graphical representations as to when use of the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount is appropriate.

## Note 4

Only report and use the AD/CVD Quantity when the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount is declared and a specific rate applies for the case being reported and, therefore, must be used to calculate the AD/CVD on the entry summary line. Please refer to **CSMS #18-000379** for detailed examples and graphical representations as to when use of the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount is appropriate.

## Note 5

Report zeros if duty is required/applies, yet computes to less than \$0.01.

## Importer's Additional Declaration Grouping

The Importer's Additional Declaration Grouping contains information required for the reporting of additional, supporting declaration information and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The Importer's Additional Declaration Detail (54-Record) may be reported up to 9 times per Line Item.

#### **Importer's Additional Declaration Detail (Input 54-Record)**

The 54-Record contains a reference to a single Importer's Additional Declaration. The 54-Record is MANDATORY for an Importer's Additional Declaration Grouping. Do not submit if not required.

54-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 54	
Importer's Additional Declaration Type Code	2AN	3-4	M	A code that identifies the type of additional declaration data submitted:  01 = Softwood Lumber Export	
				Designation.	
Importer's Additional Declaration Information	76X	5-80	M	Importer's additional declaration information (see <b>Note 1</b> ) that corresponds to the declaration type.	1

## Note 1

## **Type=01** (Softwood Lumber Export Information)

The following information is conditionally required in order to conform to the 'Softwood Lumber Act of 2008'. Please refer to the legislation, CBP policy statements, and other information regarding the Softwood Lumber Importer Declaration Program and further definitions of the data elements described below

Softwood Lumber Export Information  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
Softwood Lumber Declaration Indicator.	1AN	5-5	M
<ul> <li>Y = An indication that, to the best of the Importer's knowledge, the information provided meets the requirements of the Softwood Lumber Act of 2008.</li> <li>N = The information provided does not meet the requirements of the Softwood Lumber Act of 2008.</li> </ul>			
<b>Softwood Lumber Export Price</b> . The export price for the shipment of softwood lumber as defined in the legislation.	10(S)N	6-15	М
Report in whole U.S. dollars.			
Softwood Lumber Export Charges. The tax, charge, or other fee collected by the country from which softwood lumber or a softwood lumber product, is exported pursuant to an international agreement entered into by that country and the United States.	10(S)N or 10S	16-25	С
When required report in whole U.S. dollars, else space fill.			
Filler	55S	26-80	М

## **Type=02** (Product Exclusion Information – Steel products)

The following information is conditionally required in order to identify imports for which a product exclusion to Section 232 measures has been granted. The exclusion could have been granted by the U.S. Department of Commerce pursuant to Presidential Proclamations 9704 and 9705, as amended, and the procedures published at 83 FR 12106, March 19, 2018 or by other agency action (e.g., a court order or injunction).

Product Exclusion Information – Steel products  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
Product Exclusion Identifier – Steel Product	9AN	5-13	M
Report in the format provided by an applicable agency.			
Three common formats issued by the U.S. Department of Commerce are as follows:			
a) Format 'STLnnnnnn'			
Where 'nnnnn' represent the last six digits of the Regulations.gov docket number for the product exclusion, with no spaces or special characters (such as hyphens).			
b) Format 'SPRnnnnnn' or 'STXnnnnnn'			
Where 'nnnnnn' represent the Exclusion Request ID obtained from the DOC/BIS 232 Exclusions Portal. The obtained Exclusion Request ID should be prefaced with leading zeros ('0') not to exceed a numeral length of six. E.g., '165' becomes 'SPR000165'.			
Other formats (not specified here) may be issued to address a court order or injunction.			
Conditionally report in lieu of applicable HTS chapter 99 number.			
Filler	67S	14-80	М

## **Type=03** (Product Exclusion Information – Aluminum products)

The following information is conditionally required in order to identify imports for which a product exclusion to Section 232 measures has been granted. The exclusion may have been granted by the U.S. Department of Commerce pursuant to Presidential Proclamations 9704 and 9705, as amended, and the procedures published at 83 FR 12106, March 19, 2018 or by other agency action (e.g., a court order or injunction).

Product Exclusion Information – Aluminum products  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
Product Exclusion Identifier – Aluminum Product	9AN	5-13	M
Report in the format provided by an applicable agency.			
Two common formats issued by the U.S. Department of Commerce are as follows:			
a) Format ' <b>ALU</b> nnnnnn'			
Where 'nnnnnn' represent the last six digits of the Regulations.gov docket number for the product exclusion, with no spaces or special characters (such as hyphens).			
b) Format ' <b>APR</b> nnnnnn'			
Where 'nnnnn' represent the Exclusion Request ID obtained from the DOC/BIS 232 Exclusions Portal. The obtained Exclusion Request ID should be prefaced with leading zeros ('0') not to exceed a numeral length of six. E.g., '165' becomes 'APR000165'.			
Other formats (not specified here) may be issued to address a court order or injunction.			
Conditionally report in lieu of applicable HTS chapter 99 number.			
Filler	67S	14-80	М

## Type=04 (South Korean (KR) Export Steel Certificate)

The following information is conditionally required for steel products of the Republic of Korea subject to absolute quota limits.

South Korean (KR) Export Steel Certificate  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
Official certificate of exportation number issued by the Republic of Korea.	9AN	5-13	М
Length: Not more than 9 characters.			
Conditionally report for applicable steel HTS numbers when Country of Origin Code is reported as 'KR'. Do not report/submit if not required.			
Filler	67S	14-80	М

## Type=05 (CBMA Product Detail)

The following information is conditionally required for articles of alcohol subject to an IR tax covered under the Craft Beverage Modernization Act (CBMA). Submission of this detail requires that the 40-Record Product Claim Code = 'C'.

# Note revised data element definitions for shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023. See Usage Note (kk) Articles of Alcohol Subject to CBMA for additional details.

CBMA Product Detail  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
Controlled Group Name. The 'name' assigned to the Importer by the foreign producer.	10X	5-14	M
Provide the name, for purposes of CBMA, which identifies the Controlled Group (e.g., parent company name).			
For shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023:			
Not required; report "XXXXXXXXXX".			
For shipments entered on or before 12/31/2022:			
This name must match the Controlled Group Name listed in the Controlled Group Spreadsheet.			
Left justify; space fill.			
Foreign Producer Identifier.	18X	15-32	M
For shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023:			
The identifying code provided to the foreign producer by TTB when the foreign producer registers with TTB.			
The code will be in the format <b>TTB-FP-XXXXXXX</b> where "X" is any alphanumeric character, except the letters "O" (Oscar) and "I" (India). The TTB identifier may contain the numbers 0 and/or 1.			
Left justify; space fill.			
For shipments imported on or before 12/31/2022 and entered on or after 1/1/2023, no TTB foreign producer identifier is required; report "XXXXXXXXXX".			
For shipments entered on or before 12/31/2022:			
The identifying code of the foreign producer / assigning entity named as Foreign Producer.			
The code can be up to 14 characters in length and should be comprised of the following:			
The 1st character of the alcohol type (Beer=B, Wine or Cider=W, Spirits=S); followed by			

CBMA Product Detail  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
<ul> <li>Up to the 1st 6 characters of the Foreign Producer Name (eliminating any space value); followed by</li> <li>Up to the 1st 5 characters of the Foreign Producer's international postal code; followed by</li> <li>The 2-digit calendar year of the claim.</li> </ul>			
Left justify; space fill.			
Examples:			
BACMEBR150520 WCHATEA3310021 SDUBLIND02X220			
Foreign Producer Name.	21X	33-53	М
For shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023:			
The name of the Foreign Producer registered with TTB.			
Left justify; space fill.			
For shipments imported on or before 12/31/2022 and entered on or after 1/1/2023, provide the name of the Foreign Producer assigning tax benefits.			
For shipments entered on or before 12/31/2022:			
The name of the foreign producer / assigning entity.			
Provide the name that corresponds to the Foreign Producer Identifier as either:			
a) The foreign producer/assigning entity as it appears on the Assignment Certification.			
-or-			
<b>b)</b> The FDA Manufacturer Name as specified on the FDA Message Set. See PG19-Record: Entity Name when Entity Role Code = 'MF' (Manufacturer of Goods).			
Left justify; space fill.			
Allocation Quantity.	12N	54-65	М
For shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023:			
Not required; report zero.			
For shipments entered on or before 12/31/2022:			

CBMA Product Detail  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
The total annual assignment to the importer by the foreign producer/assigning entity for the alcohol type and rate; <i>Total Annual Assignment Quantity Received From Assigning Entity</i> from the <i>CBMA Producer Certificate/Assigning Entity Certification</i> document. Provide the value in barrels (for beer), gallons (for wine or cider), or proof gallons (for spirits).			
Zero fill; four decimal places are implied. (Example: if the quantity is 650.25 barrels, specify as '000006502500')			
Flavor Content Credit Indicator.	1AN	66-66	М
For shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023:			
An indication that the Importer is using an eligible flavor content 'credit'. Use when depositing tax on imported distilled spirits at an effective tax rate based on eligible wine and/or flavor content.			
<b>Y</b> = Eligible wine and/or flavor content credit used for distilled spirits IRT.			
Space fill if not distilled spirits or if tax is deposited at \$13.50/proof gallon rate.			
For shipments entered on or before 12/31/2022:			
If the article is spirits, an indication that the Importer used an eligible flavor content 'credit' rate in the determination of the actual effective tax rate used to determine the tax amount.			
Y = Eligible flavor content credit used for spirits article.			
Space fill if not claimed or if the article is not spirits.			
CBMA Rate Designation Code.	6AN	67-72	М
For shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023:			
An ACE code that specifies the CBMA rate for purposes of a TTB refund claim. See the 'CBMA Rate Designation Code' column on the 'ACE CBMA Rates Table' publicly available at TTB.gov.			
For shipments entered on or before 12/31/2022:			
An ACE code that specifies a TTB product/tranche/rate. See the 'CBMA Rate Designation Code' column on the 'ACE CBMA Tax Rates Table' publicly available on CBP.gov. Use the corresponding 'Metric Tax Rate (for ACE Calculation)' to derive the estimated tax revenue amount for the line.			
TTB Tax Rate (Confirmation).	8N	73-80	М
For shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023:			

CBMA Product Detail  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desia
The TTB Tax Rate in \$USD; the rate associated with the CBMA rate designation code. See the 'TTB Tax Rate (Confirmation)' on the 'ACE CBMA Tax Rates Table.'			200.9
Zero fill; four decimal places are implied.			
For shipments entered on or before 12/31/2022:			
The TTB Tax Rate in \$USD. The data element will be used as a confirmation of the TTB product/tranche/rate selected. See the 'TTB Tax Rate (Confirmation)' on the 'ACE CBMA Tax Rates Table' which correlates to the CBMA Rate Designation Code.			
Zero fill; four decimal places are implied.			

### Type=06 (AD/CVD Certification Designation)

The following information is conditionally required to designate whether the Entry Summary line is accompanied by an AD/CVD-related importer/exporter certification(s) as prescribed by the Department of Commerce (DOC), Enforcement and Compliance.

Certifications permit the importation of goods without requiring payment of antidumping duties or countervailing duties or, as appropriate, allows the payment of duties at a specific (more favorable) AD/CVD rate.

AD/CVD Certification Designation  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
AD/CVD Certification Designation.	10AN	5-14	М
ADCVD CERT = An indication that an AD/CVD certification document or documents are in possession of the importer and that the documents have been uploaded timely to DIS for CBP and DOC scrutiny.  Do not report/submit if not applicable to the Entry Summary line.			
Filler	66S	15-80	М

#### Type=07 (Aluminum Smelt and Cast Country Detail)

The following information is required for articles of aluminum subject to the Section 232 aluminum and aluminum derivatives remedies. Type must be submitted if the article is regular aluminum, regular aluminum on the Generally Accepted Exclusion (GAE) list, or derivative aluminum regardless of whether the Section 232 duty treatment, quota treatment, or exception treatment applies.

Filers must report "Y" for primary country of smelt; and/or secondary country of smelt. Filers may not report "N" for both primary country of smelt and secondary country of smelt.

If the imported aluminum is manufactured only from recycled aluminum, then filers should report "Y" for the secondary country of smelt, and report the country reported as the country of origin of the imported article as the secondary country of smelt code. CAUTION: Aluminum manufactured only from recycled aluminum is not very common. Filers must be able to provide manufacturing documents, upon request, to document the manufacturing process for the recycled aluminum product.

Country of Origin U.S. are not covered by the countries of smelt and cast reporting requirements. However, if the imported product was smelted and cast in the U.S. then the filer will report "US".

Aluminum Smelt and Cast Country Detail  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
Primary Country of Smelt Applicability Code.	1AN	5	М
<ul> <li>N = No; Primary Country of Smelt is not applicable.</li> <li>Y = Yes; Primary Country of Smelt is applicable, and a known ISO country code is present in Primary Country of Smelt Code</li> </ul>			
Filler	2S	6-7	М
Primary Country of Smelt Code. ISO country code where the largest volume of new aluminum metal is produced from alumina (or aluminum oxide) by the electrolytic Hall-Héroult process.  • If the Primary smelt applicability code is yes, then Primary Smelt Country ISO code is mandatory.  • If Primary smelt applicability code is no, then Secondary Smelt Country ISO code is mandatory.	2AN	8-9	O
Secondary Country of Smelt Applicability Code.  N = No; Secondary Country of Smelt is not applicable. Y = Yes; Secondary Country of Smelt is applicable, and a known ISO country code is present in Secondary Country of Smelt Code.	1AN	10	М
Filler	2S	11-12	М
Secondary Country of Smelt Code. ISO country code where the second largest volume of new aluminum metal is produced from alumina (or aluminum oxide) by the electrolytic Hall-Héroult process.  If Russia is not the country reported for the Primary Country of Smelt Code, and any primary aluminum used in the manufacture of the product was smelted in Russia, report the ISO code for Russia as the Secondary Country of Smelt Code.	2AN	13-14	С

Aluminum Smelt and Cast Country Detail  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
<ul> <li>If Secondary Smelt applicability code is yes, then Secondary Smelt Country ISO code is mandatory.</li> <li>If Secondary Smelt applicability code is no, then Primary Smelt Country ISO code is mandatory.</li> </ul>			
Country of Cast Code. ISO country code where the aluminum (with or without alloying elements) was last liquified by heat and cast into a solid state. The final solid state can take the form of either a semi-finished product (slab, billets or ingots) or a finished aluminum product.		15-16	M
Filler	64S	17-80	М

### Type=08 (Steel Melt and Pour Country Detail)

The following information is required for articles of steel subject to the Section 232 steel articles and derivative steel articles. Type must be submitted if the article is primary steel or derivative steel regardless of whether the Section 232 duty treatment, quota treatment, or exception treatment applies.

For products melted/poured in the U.S., report "US" as the Country of Melt and Pour.

Steel Melt and Pour Country Detail	Length/	Docition	Doois
Country of Melt and Pour Code. ISO country code where steel was originally melted. Country of melt and pour refers to the original location where the raw steel is (1) first produced in a steel-making furnace in a liquid state and then (2) poured into its first solid shape. The first solid state can take the form of either a semi-finished product (slab, billets, or ingots) or a finished steel mill product. The location of melt and pour is customarily identified on mill test certificates that are commonplace in steel production, generated at each stage of the production process, and maintained in the ordinary course of business.  This data element is mandatory for all countries importing Primary Steel.	Class 2AN	5-6	C C
For Derivative Steel, the reporting of the Country of Melt and Pour code or Applicability code must be provided for products of Mexico.			
Country of Melt and Pour Applicability Code. For Derivative Steel that are products of Mexico only, Applicability code of 'OTH' (Other) if ISO code not provided in position 5-6.	3AN	7-9	С
Filler	70S	10-80	М

## Type=09 (201 Bifacial Certification Designation)

The following information is conditionally required to designate whether the Entry Summary line is accompanied by an Importer Certification for bifacial panels that were entered into the Customs territory of the United States within June 26, 2024 – September 23, 2024.

201 Bifacial Certification Designation  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
201 Bifacial Certification Designation.	13AN	5-17	М
201BIFAC CERT = An indication that an Importer Certification document has been completed and uploaded to the Document Imaging System at the time that classification is declared under heading 9903.45.29 of the HTS.			
Do not report/submit if not applicable to the Entry Summary line.			
Filler	63S	18-80	М

### **Type=10** (301 Ship-to-Shore Crane Certification Designation)

The following information is conditionally required to designate whether the Entry Summary line is accompanied by an Importer Certification for ship-to-shore cranes that are fulfilling in whole or in part an executed contract for sale dated prior to May 14, 2024. Goods must be entered for consumption, or withdrawn from warehouse for consumption, in the United States prior to May 14, 2026.

301 Ship-to-Shore Crane Certification Designation  Data Element / Description	Length/ Class	Position	Desig
301 Ship-to-Shore Crane Certification Designation.	11AN	5-15	М
<b>301STS CERT</b> = An indication that an Importer Certification document has been completed and uploaded to the Document Imaging System at the time that classification is declared under heading 9903.91.09 of the HTS.			
Do not report/submit if not applicable to the Entry Summary line.			
Filler	65S	16-80	М

### IR Tax Information (Input 60-Record)

The 60-Record contains information required for Internal Revenue (IR) Tax reporting. The 60-Record is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The 60-Record may be reported one time per line item. Do not submit if not required.

60-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 60	
Accounting Class Code	3AN	3-5	М	CBP accounting classification code representing a specific Internal Revenue tax type.  See 'AE Table 13 – Internal Revenue Accounting Class Codes' for a list those codes supported at the Entry Summary line level.	
IR Tax Amount	10(S)N	6-15	М	The Internal Revenue tax amount estimated for the article in U.S. dollars and cents.  Two decimal places are implied.	1
Filler	65S	16-80	M	Space fill.	

### Note 1

Report zero if tax is required, yet computes to less than \$0.01.

#### Other Revenue Information (Input 61-Record)

The 61-Record contains information regarding other, conditional revenue. The 61-Record is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The 61-Record may be reported one time per line item. Do not submit if not required.

61-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 61	
Accounting Class Code	3AN	3-5	M	CBP accounting classification code representing an other revenue type.  See 'AE Table 17 – Other Revenue Accounting Class Codes' for a list those codes supported at the Entry Summary line level.	
Other Revenue Amount	10(S)N	6-15	M	The other revenue amount estimated for the article in U.S. dollars and cents.  Two decimal places are implied.	1
Filler	65S	16-80	М	Space fill.	

# Note 1

Report zero if the other revenue is required, yet computes to less than \$0.01.

#### Line User Fee Grouping

The Line User Fee Grouping contains information regarding line level user fees and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The Line User Fee Detail (62-Record) may be reported up to 9 times per Line Item. *Note*: 5 times per Line Item, until such time that the automated environment supports the larger groupings.

#### Line User Fee Detail (Input 62-Record)

The 62-Record contains user fee amounts and is MANDATORY for a Line User Fee Grouping. See Usage Notes '(m) Articles Exempt from a Formal MPF or an Informal Entry Fee', '(n) Formal Entry Article Merchandise Processing Fee (MPF)' and '(o) Article Harbor Maintenance Fee (HMF)' for more information.

62-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 62	
Accounting Class Code	3AN	3-5	M	CBP accounting classification code representing a specific fee type.  See 'AE Table 6 – User Fee Accounting Class Codes' for a list those codes supported at the Entry Summary line level.	2, 3
User Fee Amount	8(S)N	6-13	M	The applicable fee amount in U.S. dollars and cents.  Two decimal places are implied.	1
Filler	67S	14-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

Report zeros if an applicable fee is required, yet computes to less than \$0.01.

#### Note 2

Fees may be reported in any Accounting Class order, if more than one line level fee applies.

## Note 3

When reported, must also be reflected in the 89-Record Fee Total Detail.

### **PSC Line Reasons (Input 63-Record)**

The 63-Record contains information regarding one or more reasons that the 'line' information is being changed in a Post Summary Correction filing and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The 63-Record may be reported one time per line item. Do not submit if not required. See Usage Note '(gg) Filing a Post Summary Correction' for more information.

63-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 63	
Post Summary Correction Line Reason Code (1)	3AN	3-5	М	A code that identifies the reason that the submitted line data is being changed for a PSC.	1, 2
Post Summary Correction Line Reason Code (2)	3AN	6-8	С	An additional line level PSC reason code.  Space fill if not used.	1, 2
Post Summary Correction Line Reason Code (3)	3AN	9-11	С	An additional line level PSC reason code.  Space fill if not used.	1, 2
Post Summary Correction Line Reason Code (4)	3AN	12-14	С	An additional line level PSC reason code.  Space fill if not used.	1, 2
Post Summary Correction Line Reason Code (5)	3AN	15-17	С	An additional line level PSC reason code.  Space fill if not used.	1, 2
Filler	63S	18-80	М	Space fill.	

## Note 1

Reasons may be reported in any order.

### Note 2

See 'AE Table 15 – Post Summary Correction Line Reason Codes'

### **Census Warning Condition Override Information (Input CW02-Record)**

The CW02-Record contains information required to override a Census warning. The CW02-Record is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping. The CW02-Record may be reported one time per line item. Do not submit if not required. See Usage Note '(cc) Preemptively Overriding a Census Warning' for more information.

CW02-Record	Length/	Position			
Data Element	Class		Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	4AN	1-4	М	Always CW02	
Filler	5S	5-9	М	Space fill.	
Census Warning Condition Code (1)	3AN	10-12	M	The anticipated ACE generated code that identifies the Census warning condition.	1, 2
Census Warning Condition Override Code(1)	2AN	13-14	M	A code that identifies the reason that the submitted data values caused the Census warning condition; the override code.	1, 2
Census Warning Condition Code (2)	3AN	15-17	С	An additional condition and override code.	1, 2
Census Warning Condition Override Code (2)	2AN	18-19		Space fill if not used	
Census Warning Condition Code (3)	3AN	20-22	С	An additional condition and override code.	1, 2
Census Warning Condition Override Code (3)	2AN	23-24		Space fill if not used.	
Census Warning Condition Code (4)	3AN	25-27	С	An additional condition and override code.	1, 2
Census Warning Condition Override Code (4)	2AN	28-29		Space fill if not used.	
Census Warning Condition Code (5)	3AN	30-32	С	An additional condition and override code.	1, 2
Census Warning Condition Override Code (5)	2AN	33-34		Space fill if not used.	
Census Warning Condition Code (6)	3AN	35-37	С	An additional condition and override code.	1, 2
Census Warning Condition Override Code (6)	2AN	38-39		Space fill if not used.	
Census Warning Condition Code (7)	3AN	40-42	С	An additional condition and override code.	1, 2
Census Warning Condition Override Code (7)	2AN	43-44		Space fill if not used.	
Filler	36S	45-80	М	Space fill.	

# Note 1

See 'AE Table 10 – Census Warning Condition Override Codes' and 'AE Table 11 – Census Warning Condition / Census Override Combinations' for a list of codes supported in this transaction.

# Note 2

The override conditions may be reported in any order.

# **Entry Summary TOTALS Grouping**

The Entry Summary TOTALS Grouping contains information regarding revenue subtotals and grand totals and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary TRANSACTION Grouping. Do NOT transmit if NOT required. The grouping is MANDATORY if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is an **A** (Add) or **R** (Replace). The grouping is NOT ALLOWED if the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code is a **D** (Delete). See Usage Note '(c) Header/Totals Data Elements Required to Establish or Correct an Entry Summary' for more information.

#### AD/CVD Duty Totals (Input 88-Record)

The 88-Record contains AD/CVD duty subtotals and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary TOTALS Grouping. Do not submit if not required. See '(ff) Articles Subject to Anti-Dumping / Countervailing Duty' for more information.

88-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	М	Always 88	
Total Bonded AD Duty Amount	11(S)N	3-13	С	Total bonded AD duty amount for Entry Summary.	
				Two decimal places are implied. Zero fill if not applicable.	
Filler	1S	14-14	М	Space fill.	
Total Cash Deposit AD Duty Amount	11(S)N	15-25	С	Total cash deposit AD duty amount for Entry Summary.	
				Two decimal places are implied. Zero fill if not applicable.	
Filler	1S	26-26	М	Space fill.	
Total Bonded CV Duty Amount	11(S)N	27-37	С	Total bonded CV duty amount for Entry Summary.	
				Two decimal places are implied. Zero fill if not applicable.	
Filler	1S	38-38	М	Space fill.	
Total Cash Deposit CV Duty Amount	11(S)N	39-49	С	Total cash deposit CV duty amount for Entry Summary.	
				Two decimal places are implied. Zero fill if not applicable.	
Filler	31S	50-80	М	Space fill.	

# **Fee Total Grouping**

The Fee Total Grouping contains user fee subtotals and is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary TOTALS Grouping. The Fee Total Detail (89-Record) may be reported up to 9 times. A Fee Total Grouping is REQUIRED when one or more fees have been reported in the Entry Summary Header Fees (34-Record) or Line User Fee Detail (62-Record).

## Fee Total Detail (Input 89-Record)

The 89-Record contains Class Code and revenue subtotals for user fees and is MANDATORY for a Fee Total Grouping.

89-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier	2AN	1-2	M	Always 89	
Accounting Class Code (1)	3N	3-5	M	CBP accounting classification code representing a specific fee type previously reported at the Entry Summary Header	1, 2, 3
				Fee (34-Record) or Line User Fee (62-Record) level.	
Total Fee Amount (1)	11(S)N	6-16	M	Total estimated fee amount that corresponds to Accounting Class Code (1) in U.S. dollars and cents. Two decimal places are implied.	
Accounting Class Code (2)	3AN	17-19	С	An additional fee total class and total estimated fee amount that corresponds to	1, 2, 3
Total Fee Amount (2)	11(S)N or 11S	20-30		the Accounting Class Code in U.S. dollars and cents.	
				Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Accounting Class Code (3)	3AN	31-33	С	An additional fee total class and total estimated fee amount that corresponds to	1, 2, 3
Total Fee Amount (3)	11(S)N or 11S	34-44		the Accounting Class Code in U.S. dollars and cents.	
				Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Accounting Class Code (4)	3AN	45-47	С	An additional fee total class and total estimated fee amount that corresponds to	1, 2, 3
Total Fee Amount (4)	11(S)N or 11S	48-58		the Accounting Class Code in U.S. dollars and cents.	
				Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Accounting Class Code (5)	3AN	59-61	С	An additional fee total class and total estimated fee amount that corresponds to	1, 2, 3
Total Fee Amount (5)	11(S)N or	62-72		the Accounting Class Code in U.S. dollars and cents.	
	11S			Space fill if not required/not reported.	
Filler	8S	73-80	М	Space fill.	

# Note 1

See 'AE Table 6 – User Fee Accounting Class Codes' for a list those codes supported in this transaction.

### Note 2

The fee totals may be reported in any Accounting Class order.

## Note 3

The *minimum* or *maximum* Merchandise Processing Fee (MPF) owed CBP is to conditionally be reported for a 499 Accounting Class. See Usage Note '(w) Determining the Formal Entry Merchandise Processing Fee (MPF) Min / Max' for more information.

## **Grand Totals (Input 90-Record)**

The 90-Record contains revenue grand totals. The 90-Record is CONDITIONAL for an Entry Summary HEADER Grouping. The 90-Record may be reported one time per summary. See Usage Note '(x) Grand Total Reporting' for more information.

90-Record	Length/ Class	Docition	Doois	Description	Note
Data Element Control Identifier	2AN	Position 1-2	<b>Desig</b> M	Description Always 90	Note
Grand Total Duty	11(S)N	3-13	C	Grand total estimated duty amount.	
Amount	11(3)11	3-13		Grand total estimated duty amount.	
Amount				Two decimal places are implied. Report	
				zeroes if no duty applies.	
Filler	1S	14-14	М	Space fill.	
Grand Total User	11(S)N	15-25	С	Grand total estimated user fee amount.	
Fee Amount					
				Two decimal places are implied. Report zeroes if no user fee applies.	
Filler	1S	26.26	N/A	Chase fill	
Grand Total IR Tax	11(S)N	26-26 27-37	M C	Space fill.  Grand total estimated IR tax amount.	
Amount	11(5)N	21-31		Grand total estimated IR tax amount.	
				Two decimal places are implied. Report	
				zeroes if no IR tax applies.	
Filler	1S	38-38	М	Space fill.	
Grand Total AD	11(S)N	39-49	С	Grand total estimated AD duty amount.	
Duty Amount					
				Two decimal places are implied. Report zeroes if no AD duty applies.	
				Zeroes ii no AD duty applies.	
Filler	1S	50-50	М	Space fill.	
Grand Total CV	11(S)N	51-61	С	Grand total estimated CV duty amount.	
Duty Amount				Two desimal places are implied. Depart	
				Two decimal places are implied. Report zeroes if no CV duty applies.	
				Zeroes ii no ev daty applies.	
Filler	1S	62-62	М	Space fill.	
Grand Total Other	11(S)N	63-73	С	Grand total other revenue amount.	
Revenue Amount				Total design of all and a second of the seco	
				Two decimal places are implied. Report zeroes ( <b>or spaces</b> ) if no other revenue	
				applies.	
				applico.	
Filler	7S	74-80	М	Space fill.	

## **Entry Summary Filing - Usage Notes**

The following sub-sections contain information regarding the filing and correction of an Entry Summary.

## a) Entry Summary Filing Actions

To establish and maintain an Entry Summary, three 'actions' are provided (Summary Filing Action Request Code). With one exception, the **A** (Add) and **R** (Replace) actions can be used interchangeably.

Use the **A** (Add) action to:

- Establish an initial Entry Summary.
- To replace (i.e., re-add) an existing Entry Summary when the initial filing of the Entry Summary included a Broker Reference Number (10-Record). The Broker Reference Number specified in the replace transaction MUST match exactly that reported in the initial filing.

Use the R (Replace) action to:

- Establish an initial Entry Summary.
- To replace an existing Entry Summary without checking that the initial Broker Reference Number, if any, matches the replacement Broker Reference Number, if any.

Use the **D** (Delete) action to:

• Delete/remove an existing Entry Summary.

An Entry Summary that has been formally 'accepted' by CBP can ONLY be replaced (NEVER deleted):

 After payment has been made and a CBP Officer has placed the Entry Summary in a 'rejected' state.

Otherwise, an Entry Summary that has been formally 'accepted' by CBP can be neither replaced nor deleted:

Additional considerations:

- An ACE Entry Summary is designated as paperless until such time (if any) that CBP requests that a paper document be submitted. An <u>electronic signature</u> is required when the action is A (Add) or R (Replace).
- The Entry Number can be reused after 120 calendar months (10 years) from the date of liquidation.

### b) Data Elements Required in Every Filing Scenario

The following 10-Record data elements are required in **EVERY** filing scenario (Add, Replace, or Delete):

Control ID	Data Element	Reporting			
	Entry Type Code ALL				
10	Summary Filing Action Request Code	М			
10	Record District/Port of Entry	М			
10	Entry Filer Code	М			
10	Entry Number	М			
10	Entry Type Code	M			

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory

#### c) Header/Totals Data Elements Required to Establish or Correct an Entry Summary

The following table describes the HEADER Grouping & TOTALS Grouping data elements required to Add or Replace an Entry Summary (regardless of **Entry Type Code**).

Control ID	Data Element	Reporting
	Entry Type Code ALL	
10	Electronic Signature	М
11	Importer of Record Number	M
90	Grand Total Duty Amount (report	M
	\$0.00 if duty free)	
90	Grand Total User Fee Amount (report	M
	\$0.00 if fee free)	
90	Grand Total Tax Amount (report	M
	\$0.00 if tax free)	
90	Grand Total AD Duty Amount (report	M
	\$0.00 if AD duty free)	
90	Grand Total CV Duty Amount (report	M
	\$0.00 if CV duty free)	

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory

### d) Line Data Elements Required to Establish or Correct an Entry Summary

The following table describes the LINE ITEM Grouping data elements required to Add or Replace an Entry Summary.

Control ID	Data Element	Reporting
	Entry Type Code ALL	
40	Country of Origin Code	М
50	HTS Number	М
50	М	

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory

### e) Entry Type Data Reporting Considerations

The following table describes the various reporting requirements for those *common* data elements (or record/grouping) where **Entry Type Code** plays a role (when establishing or correcting an Entry Summary). **Note**: This table does not reference all of the data elements; see further sections for additional directions and guidelines. A number following the data element/group name or requirement designator in a cell points to a further 'note'.

Control ID	Data Element or (Record/Grouping) Name	01 – Consumption	02 - Quota / Visa	03 - AD/CVD	06 – FTZ	07 - Quota+AD/CVD	11 – Informal	12 - Informal+Quota	21 - Warehouse	22 - Re-Warehouse	23 – TIB	31 – W/D	32 – W/D+Quota	34 - W/D+AD/CVD	38 – W/D+Quota+AD/CVD	51 - Military-DCMA	52 – Government
В	Remotely Filed Indicator (RLF Claim)	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α
10	Post Summary Correction Indicator (PSC Claim)	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	N	N	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α
10	Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator (ACE)	Α	Α	Α	A	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	N	N	Z	Z	Z	Α
10	MOT Code	M	M	M	Α	M	Α	Α	M	Α	M	N	N	N	N	M	M
10	Bond Waiver Indicator, 1	Α	Α	N	Α	N	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	N	N	Α	Α
10	Bond Waiver Reason Code, <b>1</b>	Α	Α	N	Α	N	N	N	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Z	N	Α	Α
10	Deferred Tax Payment Code	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	N	N	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α
10	Trade Agreement Reconciliation Indicator	A 4	A 4	N	A 4	N	Z	Z	Z	Z	Z	N	Z	Z	Z	Z	N
10	Reconciliation Issue Code	A 4	A 4	N	A 4	N	Ν	N	N	Ν	Ν	N	N	Ν	Ν	Ν	N
10	Consolidated Summary Indicator, <b>9</b>	Α	N	N	A	N	Α	N	N	Ν	Ν	N	N	Ν	Ν	Ν	N
11	Consignee Number	M 6	М	М	M 6	М	A 6	Α	Α	Α	M	М	M	M	M	M	M
11	Estimated Entry Date	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	M	Α	M	M	M	M	Α	Α
11	Date of Importation	C 4	C 4	Α	C 4	Α	Α	Α	M	Z	М	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α	Α
11	Foreign Trade Zone Identifier	N	N	N	M	N	Z	Z	Z	Z	Z	N	Z	Z	Z	Z	N
11	U.S. State of Destination Code	M	M	M	M	М	Α	Α	M	M	M	M	M	M	M	M	M
20	District/Port of Unlading, 2	С	С	С	С	С	С	С	С	С	С	N	N	N	N	С	С
20	Location of Goods Code	Α	Α	Α	М	Α	Α	Α	M	M	Α	M	M	M	M	Α	Α
22	(Cargo Manifest Grouping), <b>2</b>	С	С	C	C	С	С	C	C	С	С	N	Z	Z	N	С	С
30	(Warehouse Withdrawal Information)	N	N	N	N	N	Ν	N	N	M 8	Ν	M 8	M 8	M 8	M 8	Ν	N
31	(Bond Grouping), 1	Α	Α	M	С	M	Α	Α	С	С	С	Α	Α	M	M	Α	Α
		1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
				7	7	7			7	7	7			7	7		

Control ID	Data Element or (Record/Grouping) Name	01 - Consumption	02 - Quota / Visa	03 – AD/CVD	06 – FTZ	07 – Quota+AD/CVD	11 – Informal	12 – Informal+Quota	21 - Warehouse	22 - Re-Warehouse	23 – TIB	31 – W/D	32 – W/D+Quota	34 – W/D+AD/CVD	38 – W/D+Quota+AD/CVD	51 - Military-DCMA	52 – Government
32	(Consolidated Release Grouping), <b>9</b>	Α	N	N	Α	N	Α	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
40	(Line Item Grouping)	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	M	М
40	Country of Export Code	M	М	М	Α	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	M	M
40	Date of Exportation	М	М	М	Α	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	М	M	М
40	Charges Amount, 3	С	С	С	C	С	Α	Α	U	С	U	U	C	C	C	ပ	С
40	Related Party Indicator	M	M	M	M	M	Α	Α	М	M	М	М	М	М	М	M	M
40	AD/CVD Non-	N	N	Α	Α	Α	Ν	N	Α	Α	Α	N	Ν	Α	Α	Ν	N
	Reimbursement Statement			7	7	7			7	7	7			7	7		
41	(FTZ Status Information)	N	N	N	M	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N
47	Article Party Identifier (Manufacturer/Supplier)	M	M	M	M	М	A	Α	M	C 5	O 5	M	M	M	M	M	М
47	Article Party Identifier (Sold To Party)	М	М	М	M	M	Α	Α	М	М	М	М	M	M	M	М	М
47	Article Party Identifier (Foreign Exporter)	Α	Α	C 7	C 7	C 7	Α	Α	C 7	C 7	C 7	Α	Α	C 7	C 7	Α	Α
53	(AD/CVD Case Information)	N	N	C 7	C 7	C 7	N	N	C 7	C 7	C 7	N	Ν	C 7	C 7	Ν	N
88	(AD/CVD Totals)	N	N	M 7	C 7	M 7	N	N	C 7	C 7	C 7	N	N	M 7	M 7	N	N

Reporting Key: M = Mandatory, C = Conditionally Required, A = Allowed, N = NOT Allowed

#### Notes:

- (1) See Usage Note '(i) Bond & Surety Reporting'.
- (2) MOT dependent; see Usage Note '(g) Transportation Data Reporting'.
- (3) See Usage Note '(v) Article Charges'.
- (4) See Usage Note '(aa) Claiming Future Reconciliation'.
- (5) Required when either *originating* or *exporting* country is Canada.
- (6) May be reported in an all-zero format when an Informal or when a Consolidating Summary. See Usage Notes '(f) Party Reporting –Consignee' and '(z) Consolidating Releases Under One Entry Summary'.
- (7) See Usage Notes '(f) Party Reporting' and '(ff) Articles Subject to Anti-Dumping / Countervailing Duty'.
- (8) See Usage Notes (bb) Warehouse, Re-Warehouse, & Warehouse Withdrawal Entry Summaries'.
- (9) See Usage Notes '(z) Consolidating Releases Under One Entry Summary'.

#### f) Party Reporting

The following sections describe the formatting rules for the Importer of Record, Consignee (Header Level), Designated Notify (4811) Party, Manufacturer/Supplier, Delivered To Party, Sold To Party, Foreign Exporter, Seller, and Consignee (Line Level).

#### Importer of Record

The U.S. party or other entity (individual or firm) liable for payment of all duties and meeting all statutory and regulatory requirements incurred as a result of importation.

The Importer of Record is required in all filings and must be formatted in one of the following ways:

- As a SSN: 'NNN-NN-NNNNb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).
- As an IRS Number with NO suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNNbb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).
- As an IRS Number with a suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNSS' (Where 'N' is numeric and 's' is A-Z, 0-9 [neither of the positions of the suffix can be space]).
- As a CBP assigned identifier: 'YYDDPP-NNNNN' (Where 'YY' is calendar year when the number was assigned, 'DDPP' is the district/port where the number was assigned, and 'N' is numeric).

The Importer of Record must be known to CBP (as established via an electronic CBPF5106 or a manually recorded record by a CBP officer).

#### Consignee (Header Level)

The U.S. party or other entity (individual or firm) on whose account the merchandise is shipped.

When present on the 11-Record the Consignee Number must be formatted in one of the following ways:

- As a SSN: 'NNN-NNNNb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).
- As an IRS Number with NO suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNNbb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).
- As an IRS Number with a suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNSS' (Where 'N' is numeric and 's' is A-Z, 0-9 [neither of the positions of the suffix can be space]).
- As a CBP assigned identifier: 'YYDDPP-NNNNN' (Where 'YY' is calendar year when the number was assigned, 'DDPP' is the district/port where the number was assigned, and 'N' is numeric).

For a consolidating summary or when Entry Type is **11** or **12** (Informal), the consignee may be reported in a suitable format as all zeros (e.g., '00-0000000').

Otherwise, when the District/Port of Entry is considered as a 'cargo selectivity/targeting' port, the Consignee must be known to CBP (as pre-established via an electronic CBPF5106).

#### **Designated Notify (4811) Party**

The U.S. party or other entity (individual or firm) to whom refunds, bills, or notices of extension of suspension of liquidation are to be sent (if other than the Importer of Record).

When present Designated Notify (4811) Number must be formatted in one of the following ways:

- As a SSN: 'NNN-NNNNb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).
- As an IRS Number with NO suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNNbb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).
- As an IRS Number with a suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNSS' (Where 'N' is numeric and 's' is A-Z, 0-9 [neither of the positions of the suffix can be space]).
- As a CBP assigned identifier: 'YYDDPP-NNNNN' (Where 'YY' is calendar year when the number was assigned, 'DDPP' is the district/port where the number was assigned, and 'N' is numeric).

When reported, the Designated Notify (4811) Party must be known to CBP (as established via an electronic CBPF5106 and manually input CBPF4811).

The Designated Notify (4811) Party is never required; it is allowed to be reported on any Add or Replace action for any Entry Type.

## Manufacturer/Supplier

At the article/line level, the party or other entity (individual or firm) that manufactures, produces, or grows the imported commodity. These entities produce or grow raw material or by labor, art, or skill transform raw material into some kind of finished product or article of trade. The transformation of the raw material may involve processing into finished goods, or the production of goods to be further assembled to create a finished product, or the assembly of goods into a finished product.

When present, the Manufacturer/Supplier Code (or MID) should be formatted in a manner consistent with the algorithm described in CBP Directive 3500-13 (November 1986).

- The ID must be at least eight characters in length, must consist of uppercase characters A-Z and numerals 0-9, and must not contain any embedded spaces.
- The first two characters must be a known ISO Country Code (or a Canadian Province code found in 'AE Table 5 Canadian Province Codes').
- For formal entries, if the Country of Export is Canada, the MID prefix must be a Canadian Province code found in 'AE Table 5 Canadian Province Codes'.

## **Delivered To Party**

The U.S. party or other entity (individual or firm) identified as the first delivered-to party scheduled to physically receive the merchandise after its release from CBP custody.

When present, the Delivered To Party identifier must be formatted in one of the following ways:

- As a SSN: 'NNN-NN-NNNNb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).
- As an IRS Number with NO suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNNbb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).

- As an IRS Number with a suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNSS' (Where 'N' is numeric and 's' is A-Z, 0-9 [neither of the positions of the suffix can be space]).
- As a CBP assigned identifier: 'YYDDPP-NNNNN' (Where 'YY' is calendar year when the number was assigned, 'DDPP' is the district/port where the number was assigned, and 'N' is numeric).

When reported, the Delivered To Party should be known to CBP (as established via an electronic CBPF5106).

The Delivered To Party is never required; it is allowed to be reported on any Add or Replace action for any Entry Type.

#### **Sold To Party**

At the article/line level, the U.S. party or other entity (individual or firm) to whom the imported merchandise was sold or agreed to be sold. If the merchandise is imported otherwise than in pursuance of a purchase, the name of the owner of the merchandise must be provided.

<u>For AD/CVD entry types</u>: The first unaffiliated purchaser to whom merchandise under investigation or administrative review by the Department of Commerce is sold, or agreed to be sold, for exportation to the United States. If the merchandise is imported otherwise than in pursuance of a purchase, the name of the owner of the merchandise must be provided.

When present, the Sold To Party Number must be formatted in one of the following ways:

- As a SSN: 'NNN-NN-NNNNb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).
- As an IRS Number with NO suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNNbb' (Where 'N' is numeric and 'b' is a space).
- As an IRS Number with a suffix: 'NN-NNNNNNSS' (Where 'N' is numeric and 's' is A-Z, 0-9 [neither of the positions of the suffix can be space]).
- As a CBP assigned identifier: 'YYDDPP-NNNNN' (Where 'YY' is calendar year when the number was assigned, 'DDPP' is the district/port where the number was assigned, and 'N' is numeric).

#### Foreign Exporter

At the article/line level, the party or other entity (individual or firm) identified as the last named foreign party identified on the transaction invoice/purchase order that has a substantial financial interest in the goods and who causes the goods to be shipped by any mode of transport. This is not the transportation shipping party (freight forwarder, consolidator, or NVOCC). For consigned shipments, household effects, lease transactions, and similar contractual arrangements, the name of the supplier may be provided. The supplier could be a trading company, selling agent, owner (e.g., personal/household effects), or similar party.

#### For AD/CVD entry types:

• For direct shipments from the country of origin to the United States customs territory: The party or other entity (individual or firm) in the country of manufacture or production (19 C.F.R. 102) of the merchandise that has a substantial financial interest in the merchandise beyond that of an entity that has custody under a bill of lading and that directly ships the merchandise that is subject to a countervailing or antidumping duty order under 19 U.S.C. 1671 or 1673 from that country of

manufacture or production under a contract for sale to an entity in the United States.

#### OR

• For shipments from a third country to the United States customs territory: The party or other entity (individual or firm) in a country other than the country of manufacture or production (19 C.F.R. 102) that has a substantial financial interest in the merchandise beyond that of an entity who has custody under a bill of lading and that directly ships the merchandise that is subject to a countervailing or antidumping duty order under 19 U.S.C. 1671 or 1673 from that country other than the country of manufacture or production (19 C.F.R. 102) under a contract for sale to an entity in the United States.

When present, the Foreign Exporter Code should be formatted in a manner consistent with the algorithm described in CBP Directive 3500-13 (November 1986).

- The ID must be at least eight characters in length, must consist of uppercase characters A-Z and numerals 0-9, and must not contain any embedded spaces.
- The first two characters must be a known ISO Country Code (or a Canadian Province code found in 'AE Table 5 Canadian Province Codes').

#### **Cargo Entity Parties (Header and Line)**

Submit the appropriate party types when certifying for ACE cargo release. See 'ACE Cargo Release (SE) Transaction'. Note that reporting a cargo entity does not eliminate the need to report the entry summary header and line level article parties.

## g) Transportation Data Reporting

The following tables describe the transport mode specific reporting requirements for various transportation related data elements.

## **Vessel Shipments**

When MOT = 10, 11

Control ID/Data		
Element	Reporting	Vessel Shipment Notes
20-Record Carrier Code	M	Report a valid SCAC issued by NMFTA. If the code as known at the time of filing is not valid in CBP's automated system and a valid code cannot be obtained from the carrier, as a last resort, report the carrier as 'ZZZZ'.
20-Record District/Port of Unlading	М	Must be a known U.S. port that supports vessel cargo operations.
20-Record Location of Goods Code	A	When reported, must be an active cargo location FIRMS Code.
20-Record Conveyance Name	M	Report the identity of the conveyance, supplied by the Carrier.
20-Record Vessel Code	А	If known, report the Lloyd's Code of the vessel.
20-Record In-Bond/In- Transit Date	С	Required if In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported in a Cargo Manifest Detail.
21-Record Trip Identifier	А	Not required for Entry Summary acceptance; may be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report the identity of the trip or manifest, if any, supplied by the Carrier.
22- and 23-Records Cargo Manifest Grouping	M	Report in-bond/in-transit movement and vessel bill of lading information at the lowest bill level. May be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report as many 22- and 23-Records as needed to account for all applicable in-bond movements/bills of lading. (Also see Usage Note h) 'Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail' below.)
40-Record Foreign Port of Lading Code	М	Report a known 'Schedule K – Classification of Foreign Ports by Geographic Trade Area and Country' code.

# **Border Water-Borne Shipments**

When MOT = 12

WHEN MOT = 12		
Control ID/Data Element	Reporting	Border Water-Borne Shipment Notes
20-Record Carrier Code	A	When reported, should be a valid SCAC issued by NMFTA. If the code as known at the time of filing is not valid in CBP's automated system and a valid code cannot be obtained from the carrier, as a last resort, report the carrier as 'ZZZZ'.
20-Record District/Port of Unlading	А	When reported, must be a known U.S. port that supports cargo operations.
20-Record Location of Goods Code	А	When reported, must be an active cargo location FIRMS Code.
20-Record Conveyance Name	А	Not required for Entry Summary acceptance; may be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report the identity of the conveyance, if any, supplied by the Carrier.
20-Record Vessel Code	N	Never allowed.
20-Record In-Bond/In- Transit Date	С	Required if In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported in a Cargo Manifest Detail.
21-Record Trip Identifier	А	Not required for Entry Summary acceptance; may be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report the identity of the trip or manifest, if any, supplied by the Carrier.
22- and 23-Records Cargo Manifest Grouping	A	Report in-bond/in-transit movement and bill of lading information at the lowest bill level. May be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report as many 22- and 23-Records as needed to account for all applicable in-bond movements/bills of lading. (Also see Usage Note h) 'Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail' below.)
40-Record Foreign Port of Lading Code	M	Report a <b>Canadian</b> or <b>Mexican</b> 'Schedule K – Classification of Foreign Ports by Geographic Trade Area and Country' code.

# **Rail Shipments**

When MOT = 20, 21

WIICH WOT - 20, 21			
Control ID/Data			
Element	Reporting	Rail Shipment Notes	
20-Record Carrier Code	A	When reported, should be a valid SCAC issued by NMFTA. If the code as known at the time of filing is not valid in CBP's automated system and a valid code cannot be obtained from the carrier, as a last resort, report the carrier as 'ZZZZ'.	
20-Record District/Port of Unlading	A	When reported, must be a known U.S. port that supports cargo operations.	
20-Record Location of Goods Code	Α	When reported, must be an active cargo location FIRMS Code.	
20-Record Conveyance Name	А	Not required for Entry Summary acceptance; may be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report the identity of the conveyance, if any, supplied by the Carrier.	
20-Record Vessel Code	N	Never allowed.	
20-Record In-Bond/In- Transit Date	С	Required if In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported in a Cargo Manifest Detail.	
21-Record Trip Identifier	А	Not required for Entry Summary acceptance; may be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report the identity of the trip or manifest, if any, supplied by the Carrier.	
22- and 23-Records Cargo Manifest Grouping	А	Report in-bond/in-transit movement and rail bill of lading information at the lowest bill level. May be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report as many 22- and 23-Records as needed to account for all applicable in-bond movements/bills of lading. (Also see Usage Note h) 'Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail' below.)	
40-Record Foreign Port of Lading Code	A	If known, report a known 'Schedule K – Classification of Foreign Ports by Geographic Trade Area and Country' code.	

# **Truck Shipments**

When MOT = 30, 31

Control ID/Data			
Control ID/Data	Donorting	Truck Shipment Notes	
Element	Reporting	Truck Shipment Notes	
20-Record Carrier Code	A	When reported, should be a valid SCAC issued by NMFTA. If the code as known at the time of filing is not valid in CBP's automated system and a valid code cannot be obtained from the carrier, as a last resort, report the carrier as 'ZZZZ'.	
20-Record District/Port of Unlading	A	When reported, must be a known U.S. port that supports cargo operations.	
20-Record Location of Goods Code	A	When reported, must be an active cargo location FIRM Code.	
20-Record Conveyance Name	А	Not required for Entry Summary acceptance; may be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report the identity of the conveyance, if any, supplied by the Carrier.	
20-Record Vessel Code	N	Never allowed.	
20-Record In-Bond/In- Transit Date	С	Required if In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported in a Cargo Manifest Detail.	
21-Record Trip Identifier	А	Not required for Entry Summary acceptance; may be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report the identity of the trip or manifest, if any, supplied by the Carrier.	
22- and 23-Records Cargo Manifest Grouping	А	Report in-bond/in-transit movement and truck pro-bill of lading information at the lowest bill level. May be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report as many 22- and 23-Records as needed to account for all applicable in-bond movements/bills of lading. (Also see Usage Note h) 'Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail' below.)	
40-Record Foreign Port of Lading Code	A	If known, report a known 'Schedule K – Classification of Foreign Ports by Geographic Trade Area and Country' code.	

# **Air Shipments**

When MOT = 40, 41

When MOT = 40, 41			
Control ID/Data Element	Reporting	Air Shipment Notes	
20-Record Carrier Code	М	Report a valid 2-character code issued by IATA, if known. If the code as known at the time of filing is not valid in CBP's automated system and a valid code cannot be obtained from the carrier, as a last resort, report one of the following:  '*F' = Unknown foreign air carrier.  '*U' = Unknown U.S. air carrier.  '*C' = Unknown Canadian air carrier.  For 'fly in aircraft' classified under HTS 8802, report '**'.	
20-Record District/Port of Unlading	M	Must be a known U.S. port that supports air cargo operations.	
20-Record Location of Goods Code	A	When reported, must be an active cargo location FIRMS Code.	
20-Record Conveyance Name	Α	Not required for Entry Summary acceptance; may be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report the identity of the conveyance (e.g., tail number), if any, supplied by the Carrier.	
20-Record Vessel Code	N	Never allowed.	
20-Record In-Bond/In- Transit Date	С	Required if In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported in a Cargo Manifest Detail.	
21-Record Trip Identifier	A	Not required for Entry Summary acceptance; may be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report the flight number, if any, supplied by the Carrier.  If reported, the flight number should be formatted as:  'NNNbb', 'NNNNb', 'NNNAb', or 'NNNNA' (where 'N' is numeric, 'b' is a space, and 'A' is alphabetic).	
22- and 23-Records Cargo Manifest Grouping	М	Report in-bond/in-transit movement and air waybill of lading information at the lowest bill level. May be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report as many 22- and 23-Records as needed to account for all applicable in-bond movements/bills of lading. (Also see Usage Note h) 'Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail' below.)	
40-Record Foreign Port of Lading Code	A	If known, report a known 'Schedule K – Classification of Foreign Ports by Geographic Trade Area and Country' code.	

# **All Other Shipments (Known Modes)**

When MOT = 32 (Auto), 33 (Pedestrian), 34 (Road, Other), 50 (Mail), 60 (Passenger, Hand

Carried), 70 (Fixed Transport)

Control ID/Data			
Element	Reporting	Other Shipment Notes	
20-Record Carrier Code	А	When reported, should be a valid SCAC issued by NMFTA. If the code as known at the time of filing is not valid in CBP's automated system and a valid code cannot be obtained from the carrier, as a last resort, report the carrier as 'ZZZZ'.	
20-Record District/Port of Unlading	A	When reported, must be a known U.S. port that supports cargo operations.	
20-Record Location of Goods Code	A	When reported, must be an active cargo location FIRMS Code.	
20-Record Conveyance Name	Α	Allowed.	
20-Record Vessel Code	N	Never allowed.	
20-Record In-Bond/In- Transit Date	С	Required if In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported in a Cargo Manifest Detail.	
21-Record Trip Identifier	Α	Allowed.	
22- and 23-Records Cargo Manifest Grouping	A	Report in-bond/in-transit movement and bill of lading information at the lowest bill level. May be required to 'Certify for Cargo Release'. Report as many 22- and 23-Records as needed to account for all applicable in-bond movements/bills of lading. (Also see Usage Note h) 'Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail' below.)	
40-Record Foreign Port of Lading Code	А	If known, report a known 'Schedule K – Classification of Foreign Ports by Geographic Trade Area and Country' code.	

# **MOT Not Required/Not Reported**

When MOT not required (or not allowed) for Entry Type and not reported:

Control ID/Data			
Element	Reporting	MOT Not Reported Notes	
20-Record Carrier Code	А	When reported, should be a valid SCAC issued by NMFTA. If the code as known at the time of filing is not valid in CBP's automated system and a valid code cannot be obtained from the carrier, as a last resort, report the carrier as 'ZZZZ'.	
20-Record District/Port of Unlading	А	When reported, must be a known U.S. port that supports cargo operations.	
20-Record Location of Goods Code	A	When reported, must be an active cargo location FIRM Code.	
20-Record Conveyance Name	А	Allowed.	
20-Record Vessel Code	N	Never allowed.	
20-Record In-Bond/In- Transit Date	N	Never allowed.	
21-Record Trip Identifier	А	Allowed.	
22- and 23-Records Cargo Manifest Grouping	N	Never allowed.	
40-Record Foreign Port of Lading Code	А	If known, report a known 'Schedule K – Classification of Foreign Ports by Geographic Trade Area and Country' code.	

#### h) Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail

The following tables describe the transport mode specific reporting requirements for various transportation related data elements. Use the 23-Record Manifest Component Type Code to describe the manifest component in the Cargo Manifest Detail.

#### In-Bond/In-Transit Number

When reported as 23-Record Manifest Component Type Code = 'I' the Manifest Component Identifier is a reference to a transportation movement.

#### Master Bill Number / Issuer

When reported as 23-Record Manifest Component Type Code = '**M**', the Manifest Component Identifier is a reference to a transportation MASTER waybill, ocean bill-of-lading, pro-bill, rail bill, or air waybill. The Manifest Component Issuer Code identifies the issuer of the master bill.

#### House Bill Number / Issuer

When reported as 23-Record Manifest Component Type Code = 'H, the Manifest Component Identifier is a reference to a transportation HOUSE level waybill, ocean bill-of-lading, pro-bill, rail bill, or air waybill. The Manifest Component Issuer Code identifies the issuer of the house bill.

#### Sub-House Bill Number

When reported as 23-Record Manifest Component Type Code = '**S**, the Manifest Component Identifier is a reference to a transportation SUB-HOUSE level waybill, ocean bill-of-lading, pro-bill, rail bill, or air waybill.

# **Vessel Shipments**

When MOT = 10, 11

Control ID/Data				
Element	Reporting	Vessel Shipment Notes		
22-Record Manifested	M	Report the quantity of the smallest exterior packaging		
Quantity		unit for the lowest level of bill number specified. Must be		
		greater than zero.		
22-Record Manifested	M	Report an industry accepted UOM code; report 'PCS' if		
Quantity UOM Code		multiple units specified on the bill. Left justify; trailing		
00.5		spaces.		
-		(In-Bond/In-Transit Number)		
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.		
Identifier	Α	Report when the cargo has moved In-Bond. (Also		
		requires reporting of the 20-Record In-Bond/In-Transit		
	Date)			
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type 'M	l' (Master Bill Number)		
Issuer Code	M	Must be a known, 4-character SCAC. (Note that the		
	Issuer may or may not be the operating conveyar			
		Carrier.)		
Identifier	М	Always required.		
23-Record Manifest Component Type 'H' (House Bill Number)				
Issuer Code	С	Always required when House Bill Number reported for		
		Vessel; should be a known, 4-character SCAC.		
Identifier	Α	Not allowed to be reported without Master Bill Number.		
23-Record Manifest Component Type 'S'		' (Sub-House Number)		
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.		
Identifier	Α	Not allowed to be reported without House Bill Number.		

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory, **C** = Conditionally Required, **A** = Allowed, **N** = NOT Allowed

## Accepted combinations for Vessel:

In-Bond/In-Transit Number ('I')	Master Bill Number ('M')	House Bill Number ('H')	Sub-House Bill Number ('S')
VXXNNNNNNNNbb	Required	Not reported	Not reported
VXXNNNNNNNNbb	Required	Allowed	Not reported
VXXNNNNNNND /	Required	Required, when Sub-House reported	Allowed
Not reported	Required	Not reported	Not reported
Not reported	Required	Allowed	Not reported
Not reported	Required	Required, when Sub-House reported	Allowed

## **Rail Shipments**

When MOT = 20, 21

VIII IVIOT – 20, 21		
Control ID/Data	Danguting	Dail Chimmont Notes
Element	Reporting	Rail Shipment Notes
22-Record Manifested	M	Report the quantity of the smallest exterior packaging
Quantity		unit for the lowest level of bill number specified. Must be
OO December Manifester	N 4	greater than zero.
22-Record Manifested	М	Report an industry accepted UOM code; report 'PCS' if
Quantity UOM Code		multiple units specified on the bill. Left justify; trailing
		spaces.
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type 'I'	l (In-Bond/In-Transit Number)
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.
Identifier	Α	Report when the cargo has moved In-Bond. (Also
	, ,	requires reporting of the 20-Record In-Bond/In-Transit
		Date)
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type 'N	
Issuer Code	A	Allowed, but not required, to be reported with the Master
		Bill Number. Not allowed to be reported when no
		Master Bill Number present. When reported, must be a
		known, 4-character SCAC. (Note that the Issuer may or
		may not be the operating conveyance Carrier.)
Identifier	Α	Allowed to be reported without In-Bond/In-Transit
		Number when no In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported or
		if the In-Bond/In-Transit Number is a CBP assigned
		Immediate Transportation number. Not allowed to be
		reported without In-Bond/In-Transit Number if the In-
		Bond/In-Transit Number is a Paperless In-Bond.
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type ' <b>H</b>	' (House Bill Number)
Issuer Code	С	Always required when House Bill Number reported for
		Rail; should be a known, 4-character SCAC.
Identifier	С	Allowed to be reported without Master Bill Number when
		no In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported or if the In-
		Bond/In-Transit Number is a CBP assigned Immediate
		Transportation number. Not allowed to be reported
		without Master Bill Number if the In-Bond/In-Transit
		Number is a Paperless In-Bond.
23-Record Manifest Comp		
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.
Identifier	Α	Allowed to be reported without House Bill Number when
		no In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported or if the In-
		Bond/In-Transit Number is a CBP assigned Immediate
		Transportation number. Not allowed to be reported
		without House Bill Number if the In-Bond/In-Transit
		Number is a Paperless In-Bond.

Number is a Paperless In-Bond.

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory, **C** = Conditionally Required, **A** = Allowed, **N** = NOT Allowed

Accepted combinations for Rail:

In-Bond/In-Transit Number ('I')	Master Bill Number ('M')	House Bill Number ('H')	Sub-House Bill Number ('S')		
When Paperle	When Paperless In Bond present as In Bond/In Transit Number: Bill or Lading Required				
VXXNNNNNNNb	Required	Not reported	Not reported		
VXXNNNNNNNb	Required	Allowed	Not reported		
VXXNNNNNNNb	Required	Required, when Sub-House reported	Allowed		
When Paperless In Bond not present as In Bond/In Transit Number:  ANY Combination Valid					
Not reported	Allowed or Not reported	Allowed or Not reported	Allowed or Not reported		

## **Truck & Border Water Borne Shipments**

When MOT = 12, 30, 31

When MO1 = 12, 30, 31		
Control ID/Data	Danastin	Turnels & Bondon Woton Bons Chinasa A Nata
Element	Reporting	Truck & Border Water Borne Shipment Notes
22-Record Manifested	M	Report the quantity of the smallest exterior packaging
Quantity		unit for the lowest level of bill number specified. Must be
		greater than zero.
22-Record Manifested	M	Report an industry accepted UOM code; report 'PCS' if
Quantity UOM Code		multiple units specified on the bill. Left justify; trailing
		spaces.
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type 'I'	(In-Bond/In-Transit Number)
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.
Identifier	Α	Report when the cargo has moved In-Bond. (Also
		requires reporting of the 20-Record In-Bond/In-Transit
		Date)
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type 'M	' (Master Bill Number)
Issuer Code	A	Allowed, but not required, to be reported with the Master
		Bill Number. Not allowed to be reported when no
		Master Bill Number present. When reported, must be a
		known, 4-character SCAC. (Note that the Issuer may or
		may not be the operating conveyance Carrier.)
Identifier	Α	Allowed to be reported without In-Bond/In-Transit
1.20.1		Number when no In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported or
		if the In-Bond/In-Transit Number is a CBP assigned
		Immediate Transportation number. Not allowed to be
		reported without In-Bond/In-Transit Number if the In-
		Bond/In-Transit Number is a Paperless In-Bond.
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type ' <b>H</b>	
Issuer Code	A	Allowed, but not required, to be reported with the House
100001 0000	, ,	Bill Number. Not allowed to be reported when no House
		Bill Number present. When reported, should be a
		known, 4-character SCAC.
		Tallowill, 1 diffactor 507 to.
Identifier	Α	Allowed to be reported without Master Bill Number when
	, ,	no In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported or if the In-
		Bond/In-Transit Number is a CBP assigned Immediate
		Transportation number. Not allowed to be reported
		without Master Bill Number if the In-Bond/In-Transit
		Number is a Paperless In-Bond.
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type 'S	
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.
Identifier	A	Allowed to be reported without House Bill Number when
Identifier	^	no In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported or if the In-
		Bond/In-Transit Number is a CBP assigned Immediate
		Transportation number. Not allowed to be reported
		without House Bill Number if the In-Bond/In-Transit
		Number is a Paperless In-Bond.

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory, **C** = Conditionally Required, **A** = Allowed, **N** = NOT Allowed

Accepted combinations for Truck & Border Water Borne:

In-Bond/In-Transit Number ('I')	Master Bill Number ('M')	House Bill Number ('H')	Sub-House Bill Number ('S')	
When Paperless In Bond present as In Bond/In Transit Number: Bill or Lading Required				
VXXNNNNNNNb	Required	Not reported	Not reported	
dunnunuxxv	Required	Allowed	Not reported	
VXXNNNNNNNb	Required	Required, when Sub-House reported	Allowed	
When Paperless In Bond not present as In Bond/In Transit Number:  ANY Combination Valid				
Not reported	Allowed or Not reported	Allowed or Not reported	Allowed or Not reported	

## **Air Shipments**

When MOT = 40, 41

Control ID/Data		
Element	Reporting	Air Shipment Notes
22-Record Manifested	M	Report the quantity of the smallest exterior packaging
Quantity		unit for the lowest level of bill number specified. Must be
		greater than zero.
22-Record Manifested	M	Report an industry accepted UOM code; report 'PCS' if
Quantity UOM Code		multiple units specified on the bill. Left justify; trailing
	. =	spaces.
	onent Type 'I'	(In-Bond/In-Transit Number)
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.
Identifier	Α	Report when the cargo has moved In-Bond. (Also
		requires reporting of the 20-Record In-Bond/In-Transit
		Date)
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type 'M	l' (Master Bill Number)
Issuer Code	N	Not allowed for Air.
Identifier	M	Always required.
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type ' <b>H</b>	' (House Bill Number)
Issuer Code	N	Not allowed for Air.
Identifier	Α	Not allowed to be reported without Master Bill Number.
23-Record Manifest Component Type 'S'		' (Sub-House Number)
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.
Identifier	Α	Not allowed to be reported without House Bill Number.

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory, **C** = Conditionally Required, **A** = Allowed, **N** = NOT Allowed

# Accepted combinations for Air:

In-Bond/In-Transit Number ('I')	Master Bill Number ('M')	House Bill Number ('H')	Sub-House Bill Number ('S')
XXXNNNNNNNbbb	Required	Not reported	Not reported
XXXNNNNNNNbbb	Required	Allowed	Not reported
/ NNNNNNNNN / dddnnnnnnnnbbb	Required	Required, when Sub-House reported	Allowed
Not reported	Required	Not reported	Not reported
Not reported	Required	Allowed	Not reported
Not reported	Required	Required, when Sub-House reported	Allowed

## **All Other Shipments**

When MOT = 32 (Auto), 33 (Pedestrian), 34 (Road, Other), 50 (Mail), 60 (Passenger, Hand

Carried), 70 (Fixed Transport)

arried), 70 (Fixed Transport	)	
Control ID/Data		
Element	Reporting	All Other Shipment Notes
22-Record Manifested	M	Report the quantity of the smallest exterior packaging
Quantity		unit for the lowest level of bill number specified. Must be
22-Record Manifested	M	greater than zero.  Report an industry accepted UOM code; report 'PCS' if
Quantity UOM Code	IVI	multiple units specified on the bill. Left justify; trailing
Quantity OOM Code		spaces.
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type 'I'	(In-Bond/In-Transit Number)
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.
Identifier	A	Report when the cargo has moved In-Bond. (Also
Tagritino.		requires reporting of the 20-Record In-Bond/In-Transit
		Date)
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type 'M	<u> </u>
Issuer Code	N	Not allowed.
Identifier	Α	Allowed to be reported without In-Bond/In-Transit
		Number when no In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported or
		if the In-Bond/In-Transit Number is a CBP assigned
		Immediate Transportation number. Not allowed to be
		reported without In-Bond/In-Transit Number if the In-
		Bond/In-Transit Number is a Paperless In-Bond or AWB
23-Record Manifest Comp	onent Type ' <b>L</b>	number. '(House Bill Number)
Issuer Code	A	Allowed, but not required, to be reported with the House
issuel Code	A	Bill Number. Not allowed to be reported when no House
		Bill Number present. When reported, should be a
		known, 4-character SCAC.
Identifier	Α	Allowed to be reported without Master Bill Number when
		no In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported or if the In-
		Bond/In-Transit Number is a CBP assigned Immediate
		Transportation number. Not allowed to be reported
		without Master Bill Number if the In-Bond/In-Transit
		Number is a Paperless In-Bond or AWB number.
23-Record Manifest Comp		·
Issuer Code	N	Never allowed.
Identifier	Α	Allowed to be reported without House Bill Number when
		no In-Bond/In-Transit Number reported or if the In-
		Bond/In-Transit Number is a CBP assigned Immediate
		Transportation number. Not allowed to be reported
		without House Bill Number if the In-Bond/In-Transit
		Number is a Paperless In-Bond or AWB number.

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory, **C** = Conditionally Required, **A** = Allowed, **N** = NOT Allowed

Accepted combinations for all other shipments:

In-Bond/In-Transit	Master Bill	House Bill	Sub-House Bill	
Number ('l')	Number ('M')	Number ('H')	Number ('S')	
		AWB present as In E		
wilen einler Fap		iber:	Soliu/III Transit	
	Bill or Ladir	ng Required		
VXXNNNNNNNNb /	Required	Not reported	Not reported	
XXXNNNNNNNNb	-	-		
VXXNNNNNNNb /	Required	Allowed	Not reported	
XXXNNNNNNNb	•		'	
VXXNNNNNNNb /	Required	Required, when	Allowed	
XXXNNNNNNNNb	•	Sub-House		
		reported		
When neither Paperless In Bond nor AWB present as In Bond/In Transit				
Number:				
ANY Combination Valid				
NNNNNNNNNbbb or	Allowed or Not	Allowed or	Allowed or	
Not reported	reported	Not reported	Not reported	

### Further In-Bond/In-Transit Reporting Guidelines

If the cargo has moved in-bond, then the Cargo Manifest Grouping must include an In-Bond/In-Transit Number (i.e., if cargo in-bond movement is being claimed, then every manifest detail must report the movement.)

If cargo in-bond movement is being claimed, the In-Bond/In-Transit Date:

- Cannot be more than two years in the past.
- Cannot be later than the Estimated Entry Date (11-Record), when reported (with the exception of a TIB Entry Summary).
- Cannot be earlier than the Import Date (11-Record), when reported.

If cargo in-bond movement is being claimed, the District/Port of Entry (10-Record) cannot be the same as the District/Port of Unlading (20-Record), when reported.

## i) Bond & Surety Reporting

The following section describes the rules for the reporting/referencing of bond and Surety information covering conventional duty, taxes, and fees as well as well as any other coverage.

Refer to ACE CATAIR Customs eBond Create/Update chapter for information and specifications on how to electronically submit bonds to CBP. The specifications in that chapter cover the initial filing and the maintenance of a continuous or a single transaction bond.

A further discussion the bonding requirements for AD/CVD can be found in Usage Note '(ff) Articles Subject to Anti-Dumping / Countervailing Duty'.

In certain circumstances, when approved by the Port Director as described in C.R. 142.4 (c) and other regulations, a bond can be 'waived'. Bond waiver information is reported in the Entry Summary Header Control – 10-Record.

## **Bond / Surety Applicability Date Matrix Hierarchy**

For purposes of determining bond/surety applicability, the automated system determines the relevant date as follows:

- Release Date (as determined by CBP)
- Entry Date (as determined by CBP)
- 11-Record **Estimated Entry Date** (if accepted without condition)
- Preliminary Statement Print Date (if accepted without condition)
- EDI Received Date (i.e., the "system date"; when no other date is available)

### **Basic and Additional Coverage Guidelines**

Bond information is reported in the Bond Detail - 31-Record. If the bond has not been waived, use the 31-Record to indicate that the <u>basic</u> bond coverage (i.e., the bond covering Entry and Entry Summary requirements) is continuous (Bond Type Code = 8) or to indicate a Single Transaction Bond (STB) (Bond Type Code = 9).

Use an additional 31-Record to indicate that another, <u>additional</u> STB has been obtained to cover **other** liability. The allowable configurations of Bond Details in the Bond Grouping are as follows:

- Continuous Bond ONLY (a single 31-Record, Bond Designation Type Code = B [Basic], Bond Type Code = 8 for <u>all</u> coverage).
- Single Transaction Bond ONLY (a single 31-Record, Bond Designation Type Code = B [Basic], or U [Substitution], or E [Superseding], and Bond Type Code = 9 for **all** coverage).
- Continuous Bond + Single Transaction Bond:
  - One 31-Record, Bond Designation Type Code = B (Basic), Bond Type Code = 8 for primary coverage;
  - One 31-Record, Bond Designation Type Code = A (Additional), Bond Type Code = 9 for additional coverage.
- Single Transaction Bond + another Single Transaction Bond:
  - One 31-Record, Bond Designation Type Code = B (Basic), or U (Substitution), or E (Superseding), and Bond Type Code = 9 for primary coverage;

One 31-Record, Bond Designation Type Code = A (Additional), Bond Type Code = 9 for additional coverage.

An informal entry (Entry Types **11** and **12**) neither requires a bond nor requires an explicit claim that the bond is waived. The Filer may, however, provide bond information or explicitly waive the bond for an informal.

#### **Continuous Bond Claim**

When the Bond Type Code (31-Record) is reported as **8** = Continuous Bond:

- When the Entry Type is 52 (Government), if the Importer is deemed <u>Non-Government</u>, the Importer must have an active, sufficient, pre-established continuous 'Importer/Broker' or 'Importer/Drawback/Broker' bond on file.
- When the Entry Type is **52** (Government), and the continuous bond claim is made, if the Importer is deemed *Government*, an actual continuous bond is not required to be on file.
- For all <u>other</u> entry types, the Importer must have an active, sufficient, pre-established continuous 'Importer/Broker' or 'Importer/Drawback/Broker' bond on file.

Furthermore,

Control ID/Data Element	Reporting	Notes
10-Record Bond Waiver Indicator & 10-Record Bond Wavier Reason Code	N	Never allowed.
31-Record Continuous Bond Indicator	А	Specify 'Y' to indicate the continuous bond coverage supersedes the bond presented at time of entry.  Specify 'S' to indicate the continuous bond coverage is a substitution for the bond presented at time of entry.
31-Record Surety Company Code	M	The Surety Company Code must match the issuer of the 'continuous' bond obtained by the Importer (11-Record Importer of Record Number).
31-Record Single Transaction Bond Amount	N	Never allowed.
31-Record Single Transaction Bond Producer Account Number	N	Never allowed.

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory, **C** = Conditionally Required, **A** = Allowed, **N** = NOT Allowed

## Single Transaction Bond (STB) Claim

When the Bond Type Code (31-Record) is reported as **9** = Single Transaction Bond (on either the *first* or *second* occurrence of the 31-Record):

Control ID/Data		
Element	Reporting	Notes
10-Record Bond Waiver	N	Never allowed.
Indicator & 10-Record		
Bond Wavier Reason		
Code		
31-Record Continuous	N	Never allowed.
Bond Indicator		
31-Record Surety	M	The Surety Company Code must be a known Surety
Company Code		company, neither in 'revoked' nor in 'cancelled' status.
31-Record Single	M	Report the coverage amount in whole U.S. dollars. The
Transaction Bond		amount must be greater than \$0.
Amount		
31-Record Single	Α	Report the Entry Filer's identification number assigned
Transaction Bond		by the Surety company.
Producer Account		
Number		

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory, **C** = Conditionally Required, **A** = Allowed, **N** = NOT Allowed

### **Bond Waiver Claim**

When the Bond Waiver Indicator (10-Record) is reported as **0** = Bond Waved/No Bond Required:

- The bond <u>cannot</u> be waived for an explicit AD/CVD Entry Type (03, 07, 34, and 38). The bond cannot be waived for Entry Types 06 (FTZ), 21 (Warehouse), 22 (Re-Warehouse), or 23 (TIB) if an AD/CVD case is reported.
- When the Entry Type is TIB (23), and no AD/CVD case reported, the bond can only be waived if every article is of Canadian Origin.

### Furthermore,

Control ID/Data Element	Reporting	Notes
10-Bond Waiver Reason Code	C	<ul> <li>When the Entry Type is 11 or 12 (Informal), the Bond Waiver Reason Code is never allowed (i.e., must be space).</li> <li>Otherwise for all other Entry Types that are legitimately allowed to be waived, the Bond Waiver</li> </ul>
		Reason Code must be one found in 'AE Table 4 – Bond Waiver Reason Codes'.
31-Record (Bond Detail) reporting	N	Never allowed.

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory, **C** = Conditionally Required, **A** = Allowed, **N** = NOT Allowed

### j) Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations

#### **Duty Rate Date Matrix Hierarchy**

For purposes of classification, the automated system determines the date relevant for duty computation purposes (e.g., the selection of duty rates). The date is chosen from those reported (or those determined by CBP), in the following order:

When Entry Type  $\bf 06$  (FTZ)  $\underline{\bf and}$  the merchandise has been claimed as  $\bf P$  (Privileged Foreign Status):

41-Record Privileged FTZ Merchandise Filing Date (if accepted without condition)

When a 'quota' Entry Type (i.e., **02** (Consumption – Quota/Visa), **07** (Consumption – AD/CVD + Quota/Visa), **12** (Informal – Quota/Visa), **32** (Warehouse Withdrawal – Quota), or **38** (Warehouse Withdrawal – Quota & AD/CVD),

- Entry Date (as determined by CBP)
- 11-Record **Estimated Entry Date** (if accepted without condition)
- Release Date (as determined by CBP)
- Preliminary Statement Print Date (if accepted without condition)
- 20-Record Estimated Date of Arrival (if accepted without condition, ONLY if later than EDI Received Date)
- EDI Received Date (i.e., the "system date"; when no other date available)

#### Otherwise,

- 20-Record In-Bond/In-Transit Date (if accepted without condition)
- Entry Date (as determined by CBP)
- 11-Record **Estimated Entry Date** (if accepted without condition)
- Release Date (as determined by CBP)
- Preliminary Statement Print Date (if accepted without condition)
- 20-Record **Estimated Date of Arrival** (if accepted without condition, ONLY if later than **EDI Received Date**)
- EDI Received Date (i.e., the "system date"; when no other date available)

See Usage Note '(II) Entry Summaries Filed Under the Immediate Delivery Procedure' for a description of how the Entry Date gets set when the ID procedure has been requested.

The date chosen cannot be a date more than 90 days in the future.

#### Reporting Value, Quantity, & Unit of Measure

Report the value of the article in whole US dollars. Report quantity and unit of measure (UOM) (1, 2, and 3) per that prescribed for the tariff in the HTS.

#### Classifying a Temporary Article Imported Under a Bond (TIB)

On an Entry Type **23** (TIB) Entry Summary the article must be classified under one of the appropriate 9813.00 tariff numbers (see 'AE Table 9 – Exception Case Articles - Categorized').

#### Furthermore,

• When ANY Line Item submitted with the Entry Summary is an <u>Article Under 6-Month Bond - 9813.00.75</u> then the Date of Importation can be no more than 6-Months in the past.

• For any other TIB Entry Summary, the Date of Importation can be no more than 12-Months in the past.

#### k) Reporting Article Sets

The General Rules of Interpretation (GRI 3(b) and 3(c)) of the Harmonized Tariff Schedule (HTS) provides for the classification of mixtures, composite goods of different materials or made up of different components, and goods put up in a **set** for retail sale. When specified by the Filer, a **group** of Entry Summary Line Items represent a **single** article, known as a **set**.

A conventional article is made up of a single Line Item. A set, however is made up of a single Line Item (known as the 'Article Set Header'), followed by two or more Line Items (each known as an 'Article Set Component').

Use the Article Set Indicator to specify the nature of the article reported:

- When not specified (i.e., space), an indication that the single Entry Summary Line Item represents a single article (i.e., not part of a set).
- When specified as 'X', an indication that the Entry Summary Line Item is part of an article 'set' and specifically the 'Article Set Header'.
- When specified as 'V', an indication that the Entry Summary Line Item is part of an article 'set' and specifically an 'Article Set Component'.

The classification on the Article Set Header Line Item is that deemed by the importer to represent the 'essential' character of the article (as 'interpreted'). Report the set Article Set Header's dollar value as the sum of the dollar values of all of the individual Article Set Components (i.e., the 'parts' of the set). It is the Article Set Header Line Item that is used to assess conventional duty, MPF, HMF, as well as the special duty assessment for Coffee Imports to Puerto Rico. It is never used to assess IR Tax & Agricultural Management Service (AMS) fees, never used for visa/quota checks, never requires an AD/CVD case, and never undergoes any Unit Price or Quantity Ratio validation.

The subsequent Article Set Components are classified by the importer according to the specific 'part' of the set they represent. The classification of the *first* Article Set Component MUST be the same classification as that claimed on the Article Set Header. An Article Set Component is never used to assess conventional duty, MPF, HMF, or special duty assessment for Coffee Imports to Puerto Rico. It is used to assess IR Tax & Agricultural Management Service (AMS) fees, used for visa/quota checks, may require an AD/CVD case, and conditionally undergoes the Unit Price and Quantity Ratio validation.

## I) Duty Reporting

A duty amount is required to be estimated and submitted at the article/line level when not specifically exempt. The article's duty amount is computed as prescribed by the classification found in the HTS. When subject to duty, report the amount as \$0 when the estimate computes to less than \$0.01.

When the article is exempt from duty, a duty amount of \$0 must be reported. Some reasons that an article may be considered duty-free include:

- Deemed unconditionally duty free (per the HTS),
- 'Domestic' merchandise is being withdrawn from an FTZ,
- A legitimate duty exempting Trade Agreement/Special Program is cited (i.e., a code suitable for reporting with the article and/or country).

### m) Articles Exempt from a Formal MPF or an Informal Entry Fee

An article may be exempt from MPF or an informal entry fee. Some reasons include:

- Article originates in a "Column-3" country (i.e., a Least Developed Developing Country),
- Article originates in Israel,
- Article originates in a country actively participating in the Caribbean Basin Trade Economic Recovery Act / Caribbean Basin Initiative (CBERA/CBI),
- Article originates in a US Insular Possession,
- 'Domestic' merchandise is being withdrawn from an FTZ,
- The Entry Summary is Entry Type 23 (TIB),
- The article is claimed under <u>Special Classification Provision Chapter 98</u> with the exception of articles categorized as <u>Not MPF Exempt Chapter 98</u> (see 'AE Table 9 Exception Case Articles Categorized'),
- A legitimate MPF exempting Trade Agreement/Special Program is cited (i.e., a code suitable for reporting with the article and/or country).

#### n) Formal Entry Article Merchandise Processing Fee (MPF)

When the Entry Type is neither **11**, nor **12** (Informal), nor **23** (TIB), the article's importation may be subject to a formal entry MPF. A MPF (i.e., a **499** user fee accounting class) amount is required to be estimated and submitted at the article/line level when not specifically exempt (see 'Articles Exempt from a Formal MPF or an Informal Entry Fee' above).

When the article is exempt from formal entry MPF, a **499** fee class must not be submitted. The automated system determines a date relevant for determining the formal entry MPF rate. The date is chosen from those reported (or those determined by CBP), in the following order:

- **Entry Date** (as determined by CBP)
- 11-Record **Estimated Entry Date** (if accepted without condition)
- Release Date (as determined by CBP)
- 10-Record Preliminary Statement Print Date
- 20-Record Estimated Date of Arrival (if accepted without condition, ONLY if later than EDI Received Date)
- EDI Received Date (i.e., the "system date"; when no other date available)

When <i>Date</i> is	the Article Formal Entry MPF is computed as article value *:
On or after 01-Oct-2011	0.003464
On or between 01-Jan-1995 thru 30-Sep-2011	0.0021
On or between 01-Oct-1992 thru 12-Dec-1994	0.0019
On or earlier then 30-Sep-1992	0.0017

#### o) Article Harbor Maintenance Fee (HMF)

An article's importation may be subject to a Harbor Maintenance Fee (HMF). A HMF (i.e., a **501** user fee accounting class) amount is required to be estimated and submitted at the article/line level when required.

An estimated HMF is **required** on every article line on a border water borne shipment (MOT = **12**) and **allowed** for any other vessel shipment (MOT = **10**, **11**) when the shipment is not specifically exempt by Entry Type or by the 'de minimus' threshold.

An article is exempt from HMF when:

- The MOT is other than 12 (border water borne) or 10, 11 (vessel);
- The Entry Type = 11 or 12 (Informal), 06 (FTZ), 22 (Re-warehouse), or 31, 32, 34, 38 (Warehouse Withdrawal);

When the Entry Summary is exempt from the HMF, a 501 fee class must not be submitted.

Furthermore, if the line is an 'Article Set Component' a 501 fee class must not be submitted.

In addition, when the amount of the HMF (for the entire entry summary) is equal to or less than \$3.00 (the 'de minimus' threshold) <u>and</u> there is no other revenue due on the entry, HMF must not be submitted.

The automated system determines a date relevant for determining the HMF rate. The date is chosen from those reported in the following order:

- 11-Record **Date of Importation** (if accepted without condition)
- 20-Record In-Bond/In-Transit Date (if accepted without condition)
- 20-Record Estimated Date of Arrival (if accepted without condition)
- EDI Received Date (when no other date available)

When <b>Date</b> is	the Article HMF is computed as article value *:
On or after than 01-Jan-1991	0.00125
On or earlier than 31-Dec-1990	0.0004

Note: Calculate HMF at the article/line level as follows:

- Sum the value of goods amount (the whole dollar amounts) as reported in <u>all</u> tariff detail 50-records for the line
- Multiple this sum by the appropriate rate from the above table
- Apply standard rounding to the result and report this HMF value in dollars and cents (in a 62-record with 2 implied decimals)

Additional Guidance Concerning HMF Calculation:

- Do not use the sum of invoice values (which may include cents) for each HTS reported for the line
- Do not calculate HMF for each tariff reported on a line and then sum that to report HMF for the line
- There is no tolerance permitted, the HMF reported at the line level in the entry summary transaction must exactly match the CBP calculated HMF

### p) Dutiable Mail Fee

The shipment may be subject to a 'dutiable' mail fee. A mail fee (i.e., a **496** user fee accounting class) amount is required to be estimated and submitted at the header level when required.

An estimated dutiable mail fee is **required** for a mail shipment (MOT = **50**) when duty is owed CBP. If the entry is entirely *duty free* or the MOT is other than mail, a dutiable mail fee is never allowed.

The automated system determines a date relevant for determining the fixed mail fee amount. The date is chosen from those reported in the following order:

- Entry Date (as determined by CBP)
- 11-Record **Estimated Entry Date** (if accepted without condition)
- Release Date (as determined by CBP)
- 10-Record Preliminary Statement Print Date
- 20-Record **Estimated Date of Arrival** (if accepted without condition, ONLY if later than **EDI Received Date**)
- EDI Received Date (i.e., the "system date"; when no other date available)

When <b>Date</b> is	the fixed <i>Mail Fee</i> amount is:
On or after 01-Oct-2024	\$7.20
On or after 01-Oct-2023	\$6.97
On or after 01-Oct-2022; On or before 30-Sep-2023	\$6.52
On or after 01-Oct-2021; On or before 30-Sep-2022	\$6.11
On or after 01-Oct-2020; On or before 30-Sep-2021	\$5.99
On or after 01-Oct-2019; On or before 30-Sep-2020	\$5.89
On or after 01-Oct-2018; On or before 30-Sep-2019	\$5.77
On or after 01-Jan-2018; On or before 30-Sep-2018	\$5.65
Earlier than 01-Jan-2018	\$5.00

#### q) Informal Entry Fee

When the Entry Type is **11** or **12** (Informal), the article's importation may be subject to an informal entry fee. An informal entry fee (i.e., a **311** user fee accounting class) is **required** to be reported at the 'header' level, for a non-consolidated, non-fixed transport Entry Summary, when not specifically exempt.

When the Entry Summary is exempt from the informal entry fee, a **311** fee class must not be submitted. The summary is exempt from the informal entry fee when:

- The MOT = 50 (Mail),
- The Entry Port is a 'Courier Hub', a 'User Fee Airport' or an 'Express Courier Consignment Facility (ECCF)'

Further exemptions include when every line is exempt from an informal entry fee for any reason (see 'Articles Exempt from a Formal MPF or an Informal Entry Fee' above).

(**Note**: A 311 fee amount of more than the applicable fixed amount will be accepted for a consolidated Entry Summary. A 311 fee of any amount will be accepted for a fixed transport (MOT = **70**) shipment.)

The automated system determines a date relevant for determining the fixed informal entry fee amount. The date is chosen from those reported in the following order:

- Entry Date (as determined by CBP)
- 11-Record **Estimated Entry Date** (if accepted without condition)
- Release Date (as determined by CBP)
- 10-Record Preliminary Statement Print Date
- 20-Record **Estimated Date of Arrival** (if accepted without condition, ONLY if later than **EDI Received Date**)
- EDI Received Date (i.e., the "system date"; when no other date available)

When <i>Date</i> is	the fixed <i>Informal Entry Fee</i> amount is:
On or after 01-Oct-2024	\$2.62
On or after 01-Oct-2023	\$2.53
On or after 01-Oct-2022; On or before 30-Sep-2023	\$2.37
On or after 01-Oct-2021; On or before 30-Sep-2022	\$2.22
On or after 01-Oct-2020; On or before 30-Sep-2021	\$2.18
On or after 01-Oct-2019; On or before 30-Sep-2020	\$2.14
On or after 01-Oct-2018; On or before 30-Sep-2019	\$2.10
On or after 01-Jan-2018; On or before 30-Sep-2018	\$2.05
Earlier than 01-Jan-2018	\$2.00

### r) Manual Entry Surcharge

The Entry Summary may be subject to a Manual Entry Surcharge (a type of MPF). A manual surcharge (i.e., a **500** user fee accounting class) is **required** to be reported as the 'header' level, for a non-consolidated Entry Summary, when not specifically exempt. The surcharge is assessed to cover CBP's costs to manually process the cargo entry documentation for those non-automated Filer's in a non-border port.

When the Entry Summary is exempt from the manual surcharge, a **500** fee class must not be submitted. The summary is exempt from the manual surcharge when:

- The Entry Type = 11 or 12 (Informal),
- The Filer is automated for Cargo Release/Certification in *any* port,
- The cargo was 'released' via a border 'line release' mechanism (i.e., FAST, BRASS),
- The Entry port is NOT a conventional Cargo Release port

Further exemptions include when every line is exempt from MPF for any reason (see 'Articles Exempt from a Formal MPF or an Informal Entry Fee' above).

(**Note**: A surcharge amount of more than applicable fixed amount will be accepted for a consolidated Entry Summary.)

The automated system determines a date relevant for determining the fixed surcharge amount. The date is chosen from those reported in the following order:

- Entry Date (as determined by CBP)
- 11-Record **Estimated Entry Date** (if accepted without condition)
- Release Date (as determined by CBP)
- 10-Record Preliminary Statement Print Date
- 20-Record Estimated Date of Arrival (if accepted without condition, ONLY if later than EDI Received Date)
- EDI Received Date (i.e., the "system date"; when no other date available)

When <i>Date</i> is	the fixed <i>Manual Entry Surcharge</i> amount is:
On or after 01-Oct-2024	\$3.93
On or after 01-Oct-2023	\$3.80
On or after 01-Oct-2022; On or before 30-Sep-2023	\$3.56
On or after 01-Oct-2021; On or before 30-Sep-2022	\$3.33
On or after 01-Oct-2020; On or before 30-Sep-2021	\$3.27
On or after 01-Oct-2019; On or before 30-Sep-2020	\$3.21
On or after 01-Oct-2018; On or before 30-Sep-2019	\$3.15
On or after 01-Jan-2018; On or before 30-Sep-2018	\$3.08
Earlier than 01-Jan-2018	\$3.00

### s) License, Certificate, and Permit Reporting

Submit the identifier/number for the applicable license, certificate, or permit for the article on the 52-Record. *Note*: An Administrative Message referenced below may refer to the submission of data in the legacy ACS entry summary (EI) transaction format.

License, Certificate, or Permit	Type Code	Notes
Steel Import License	01	For article of steel subject to safeguard
		measures.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the Department of Commerce.
		Refer to Administrative Message 02-000910.
Singapore TPL Certificate	02	For Singapore trade preference level (TPL's) – tariff numbers 9910.6101 – 9910.6189.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the government of Singapore.
		Refer to Administrative Message 04-000071.
Canadian NAFTA TPL Certificate	03	For articles subject to Canadian trade
		preference levels (TPL's).

License, Certificate, or Permit	Type Code	Notes
		Length: Not more than 9 characters. Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied by the certificate's issuer.  Refer to Administrative Message 04-002377 and 04-002553.
Mexican NAFTA TPL Certificate	04	For articles subject to Mexican trade preference levels (TPL's).  Length: Not more than 9 characters. Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied by the certificate's issuer.  Refer to Administrative Message 04-002377 and 04-002553.
Beef Export Certificate	05	For articles of beef subject to regulation.  Length: Not more than 9 characters.  Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied by the certificate's issuer.  Refer to Administrative Message 04-002376.

License, Certificate, or Permit	Type Code	Notes
Diamond Certificate	06	For articles of diamonds subject to the
		'Kimberly' process regulation.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied by the Office of Foreign Asset Control (OFAC).
		by the Office of Foreigh Asset Control (OFAC).
		Refer to Administrative Message 04-002229.
Andean Trade Partnership Drug	07	For articles subject to the ATPDEA brassiere
Eradication Act (ATPDEA)		provision.
Certificate (HTS 98211119)		
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the certificate's issuer.
		Refer to Administrative Message 04-002378.
Australia Free Trade Export	08	For articles subject to Australian free trade
Certificate		regulation.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the Government of Australia.
		Refer to Administrative Message 05-000018.
Mexican Cement Import License	09	For articles of cement from Mexico subject to
· ·		regulation.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the Department of Commerce.
		Refer to Administrative Message 06-001079.
CAFTA TPL Certificate	10	For articles subject to Nicaraguan trade
		preference levels (TPLs).
		Langth, Nat was then O share store
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.  Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the Government of Nicaragua.
		sy are covernment or meanagea.
		Refer to Administrative Message 06-000936.
Atlantic Lumber Board (ALB)	11	For products of softwood lumber certified by
Certificate		the ALB.
		Longth: Not more than 0 sharesters
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.  Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the ALB.
		Refer to Administrative Message 15-000744
		and 17-000753.

License, Certificate, or Permit	Type Code	Notes
Cotton Shirting Fabric License	12	For articles containing cotton fabric subject to
		regulation.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the Department of Commerce.
		Refer to Administrative Messages 07-000186 and 07-000224.
Haiti Earned Import Allowance	13	For apparel from Haiti that qualify for
		preferential rates of duty
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
Agricultural License	14	by the Office of Textiles and Apparel.  For various agriculture products subject to
Agricultural Licerise	'4	Department of Agriculture and other quota
		regulation.
		Length: 10 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the Department of Agriculture:
		N-AA-NNN-N
		N-AB-NNN-N
		(Where N = numeric, A = alphabetic, and B =
		space. Include the dashes as indicated above.)
		Refer to Administrative Message 04-001326
		(applies to special 'sugar license' usage only).
Canadian Softwood Lumber	<del>15</del>	(Note: 1990's program; no longer active; do not
Permit		use.)
Canadian Export Sugar	16	For articles containing sugar from Canada
Certificate		subject to regulation.
		Longth: Not more than 9 sharestors
		Length: Not more than 8 characters.  Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the certificate's issuer.
		2,
		Refer to Administrative Message 99-001083.
Wool License	17	For articles containing wool subject to
		regulation.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the Department of Commerce.
		Refer to Administrative Messages 00-001349
		and 04-002550.

License, Certificate, or Permit	Type Code	Notes
Caribbean Basin Trade Partnership Act (CBTPA) Certification	18	For articles subject to the CBTPA brassiere provision.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters. Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the Department of Commerce.
		Refer to Administrative Message 02-000387.
African Growth and Opportunity Act (AGOA) Textile Provision Number	19	For textile articles from Africa subject to regulation.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied by the certificate's issuer.
		Refer to Administrative Message 01-000390.
Other 'Non-Standard' Visa	<del>20</del>	Use when instructed by CBP. (Not used at this time).
Sugar Certificate	21	(Specifically, the USDA Sugar Certificate) For articles containing sugar subject to regulation.
		Length: 9 characters Acceptable Format: ANAAAXNNN
		(Where N = numeric, A = alphabetic, X = alphanumeric)
		Note that the first character MUST be either a 'C' (calendar year issued license) or an 'F' (fiscal year issued license). The second character MUST be the single digit year the license was issued (e.g., '1' for a license issued in 2021).
		The referenced license is only allowed to be used in the year (calendar or fiscal) that it was issued.
		Refer to CSMS #13-000023.

License, Certificate, or Permit	Type Code	Notes
Organic Product Exemption	22	For articles eligible for the Organic Exemption
Certificate		program of the Agriculture Marketing Service (AMS).
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by AMS.
		Refer to CSMS #04-002257, #14-000113.
		(Note: This is the preferred method to
		specify an organic exemption. The alternate method of specifying a value of '2' in the
		40-Record Fee Exemption Code will be
		discontinued in a future release TBD.)
AMS Certificate of Exemption	23	For articles of raspberries, for approved producers under a program administered by
		the National Processed Raspberry Council.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.  Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
		by the National Processed Raspberry Council.
		Refer to CSMS #14-000113.
AMS US Origin Certificate	<del>24</del>	(Not yet available.)
Dominican Republic Earned	25	For apparel from the Dominican Republic that
Allowance Program Certificate		qualify for preferential rates of duty.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters.
		Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied
Mexican Sugar Export License	26	by the Office of Textiles and Apparel.  For articles imported from Mexico containing
Wicklean Ougar Export Electise	20	sugar subject to the CVD Suspension
		Agreement.
		Length: 9 characters
		Acceptable Format: AANNNNNNN
		(Where N = numeric and A = alphanumeric)
		Where the first two digits identify the mill, the
		next two digits indicate the year, the next two
		digits indicate the month, and the last three digits are sequentially assigned.
		Refer to CSMS #15-000065.
General Note 15 (c) Waiver	27	For agricultural products that can be excluded
Certificate		from tariff-rate quota limits with a certificate issued by U.S. Department of Agriculture
		(USDA).
		Length: 9 characters
		Acceptable Format: In the format supplied by
		USDA.

License, Certificate, or Permit	Type Code	Notes
Aluminum Import License	28	For article of aluminum subject to safeguard measures.
		Length: Not more than 9 characters. Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied by the Department of Commerce.
Canadian USMCA TPL Certificate	29	For articles subject to Canadian trade preference levels (TPL's).
		Length: Not more than 9 characters. Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied by the certificate's issuer.
Mexican USMCA TPL Certificate	30	For articles subject to Mexican trade preference levels (TPL's).
		Length: Not more than 9 characters. Acceptable Format(s): In the format supplied by the certificate's issuer.
Argentine White Grape Juice Concentrate Export License	31	For articles imported from Argentina containing white grape juice concentrate subject to the CVD Suspension Agreement.
		Length: 10 characters Acceptable Format: NAAAANNNNN
		(Where N = numeric and A = alphanumeric)
		Where the first digit corresponds to the last digit of the calendar year (i.e. "4" for 2024), the first pair of letters indicate country of origin (i.e., "AR" is country of origin Argentina), the second pair of letters indicate the product ("WJ") for white grape juice, and the next five digits correspond to the license number and are sequentially assigned up to 99000.

### t) Electronic Invoice Processing (EIP) Program Reporting Requirements

**Note**: Until further notice, marking the 10-Record Electronic Invoice Indicator with a 'Y' (an EIP claim) is not allowed when the filer also specifies an 'A' in 10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator (Certify for **ACE** Cargo Release).

CBP is currently evaluating the need for an EDI invoice submission program in ACE (i.e., a program similar to ACS's AII).

See Entry Summary Response - Usage Notes (e) 'Responding to a Document Submission Request' for the action required on the part of the filer when a subsequent request for additional information, via an Entry Summary Notification (UC), is received from CBP.

An authorized Filer participating in the EIP program can mark the Entry Summary as 'EIP' (10-Record Electronic Invoice Indicator = 'Y'). This requires:

- A continuous bond.
- The Entry Summary is to be paid on an ACH statement.

Furthermore, the Filer is required to submit at least one Invoice Line Reference Detail (42-Record) for every Entry Summary Line Item using one of the following configurations:

- A 'stand-alone' Invoice Line Reference Detail(s) is an indication that the corresponding electronic invoice be (or has already been) submitted to CBP.
- An Invoice Line Reference Detail(s) followed by a single Ruling Detail (43-Record)
  containing a Pre-Classification, Pre-Approval, or Binding Ruling number is an indication the
  filer is claiming that a prior determination has been made and the actual electronic invoice
  should not be needed by CBP.

In both cases, a Commercial Description of the cargo can be submitted as well (in the form of one or more Commercial Description 44-Records).

#### u) Non-EIP Program Classification Ruling Reporting

If an Electronic Invoice Processing claim has NOT been made (i.e., 10-Record Electronic Invoice Indicator NOT = 'Y'), the filer may submit a single Pre-Classification, Pre-Approval, or Binding Ruling 'number' on an Entry Summary Line Item (on the Ruling Detail – 43-Record).

In addition, a Commercial Description of the cargo can be submitted (in the form of one or more Commercial Description 44-Records) for the Entry Summary Line item.

(**Note**: An Invoice Line Reference Detail (42-Record) is not allowed for a non-EIP Entry Summary.)

#### v) Article Charges

Aggregate cost (excluding duty) of freight, insurance, and etc. (i.e. charges') may always be reported. Charges must be reported, however, when the total article value exceeds \$1,250 with the following exceptions:

- The Entry Type = 11, or 12 (Informal),
- The Country of Origin has been declared as a US Insular Possession,
- The MOT = **60** (Passenger, Hand Carried),
- The line item is an Article Set Component,

- The article is a repaired item (9802.00.40 or 9802.00.50), yet the value of the repair is equal/less than \$1,250,
- The article is a returned item (9801.00.1000 thru 9801.00.1099), yet the value of the return is equal/less than \$10,000,
- The article is conditionally required to be a on a formal entry (e.g., 7102.31.0000), yet the value is equal/less than \$250.

In these cases, a value of \$0 for article charges is accepted.

### w) Determining the Formal Entry Merchandise Processing Fee (MPF) Min / Max

If the reported article(s) require a formal entry MPF, a minimum or maximum amount to be assessed may apply. The automated system determines which maximum to assess based on the same date relevant for determining the article formal entry MPF rate (see *Formal Article Merchandise Process Fee, Usage Note n*).

When <i>Date</i> is	the <i>Article MPF Rate</i> is:	the MPF Minimum / Maximum is	MPF Minimum Threshold	MPF Maximum Threshold
On or after 01-Oct- 2024	0.003464	In Effect	= \$32.71	= \$634.62
On or after 01-Oct- 2023	0.003464	In Effect	= \$31.67	= \$614.35
On or between 01- Oct-2022 thru 30- Sep-2023	0.003464	In Effect	= \$29.66	= \$575.35
On or between 01- Oct-2021 thru 30- Sep-2022	0.003464	In Effect	= \$27.75	= \$538.40
On or between 01- Oct-2020 thru 30- Sep-2021	0.003464	In Effect	= \$27.23	= \$528.33
On or between 01- Oct-2019 thru 30- Sep-2020	0.003464	In Effect	= \$26.79	= \$519.76
On or between 01- Oct-2018 thru 30- Sep-2019	0.003464	In Effect	= \$26.22	= \$508.70
On or between 01- Jan-2018 thru 30- Sep-2018	0.003464	In Effect	= \$25.67	= \$497.99
On or between 01- Oct-2011 thru 31- Dec-2017	0.003464	In Effect	= \$25.00	= \$485.00
On or between 01- Jan-1995 thru 30- Sep-2011	0.0021	in Effect	= \$25.00	= \$485.00
On or between 01- Oct-1992 thru 12- Dec-1994	0.0019	in Effect	= \$21.00	= \$400.00
On or between 01- Oct-1990 thru 30- Sep-1992	0.0017	in Effect	= \$21.00	= \$400.00
On or earlier then 30-Sep-1990	0.0017	NOT in Effect	n/a	n/a

When formal entry MPF applies, report the **499** 'total' in the Total Fee Detail (89-Record). If the total article MPF fee(s) do NOT exceed the minimum threshold, report the minimum amount specified above. If the total article MPF fee(s) exceed the maximum threshold, report the maximum amount specified above. If the total article MPF fee(s) fall in between the minimum/maximum, or if the minimum or maximum is NOT in effect, report total article MPF fee sum.

(**Note**: An amount greater than the maximum will be accepted for a consolidated Entry Summary. An amount less than the minimum or greater than the maximum will be accepted for a fixed transport (MOT = **70**) shipment.)

### x) Grand Total Reporting

Generally, the 'grand' totals reported on the Grand Totals (90-Record), must equal the sum of the duty, tax, fee, other revenue, AD duty, and CV duty estimates reported at the header or line level.

If, however, a formal entry MPF minimum or maximum applies and was reported in the Total Fee Detail (89-Record), however, the MPF portion of the Grand Total User Fee Amount must be the minimum/maximum amount (rather the true sum of the article MPF estimates).

### y) Payment Intent & Statements

The following tables describe the payment intent specific reporting requirements.

### **Individual Payment (Non-Statement)**

When 10-Record Payment Type Code = 1

Control ID/Data Element	Reporting	Individual Payment (Not-Statement) Notes
10-Record Preliminary Statement Print Date	N	Not allowed.
10-Record Periodic Statement Month	N	Not allowed.
10-Record Statement Client Branch Identifier	N	Not allowed.
60-Record (IR Tax Information) reporting	Α	No article restrictions.

Reporting Key: M = Mandatory, C = Conditionally Required, A = Allowed, N = NOT Allowed

#### **Daily Statement**

The Broker/Filer must be authorized for 'statement' processing.

When 10-Record Payment Type Code = 2, 3, or 5

Control ID/Data Element	Reporting	Daily Statement Payment Notes
10-Record Preliminary Statement Print Date	М	Report the date that the Entry Summary is to appear on the preliminary statement. The date must be in the future (yet not exceed 90-days) and cannot be a weekend day or a holiday.
10-Record Periodic Statement Month	N	Not allowed.

Control ID/Data		
Element	Reporting	Daily Statement Payment Notes
10-Record Statement	С	Required if the Broker/Filer has pre-specified the use of
Client Branch Identifier		this feature (see Client Representative), otherwise not
		allowed.
60-Record (IR Tax	Α	No article restrictions.
Information) reporting		

Reporting Key: M = Mandatory, C = Conditionally Required, A = Allowed, N = NOT Allowed

## Periodic Monthly Statement (Broker)

The Broker/Filer must be authorized for 'statement' processing. Both the Broker/Filer and Importer must be an ACE account.

When 10-Record Payment Type Code = 6

Control ID/Data			
Element	Reporting	Period Monthly Statement (Broker) Payment Notes	
10-Record Preliminary	M	Report the date that the Entry Summary is to appear on	
Statement Print Date		the preliminary statement. The date cannot be a	
		weekend day or a holiday. If the Preliminary Statement	
		Print Date month is the same as the Periodic Statement	
		Month, the Preliminary Statement Print date <u>day</u> must	
		be earlier than the Broker/Filer's chosen periodic	
		statement day.	
10-Record Periodic	M	Report the month that the Entry Summary is to be	
Statement Month		accounted for on the periodic statement. The reported	
		month is always considered a future month. The month	
		can be the current month, next month, or the month	
10.5	-	following that.	
10-Record Statement	С	Required if the Broker/Filer has pre-specified the use of	
Client Branch Identifier		this feature (see Client Representative), otherwise not	
		allowed.	
60-Record (IR Tax	N	An article subject to an IR tax is not allowed to be	
Information) reporting		paid/disposed of on a monthly statement.	

Reporting Key: M = Mandatory, C = Conditionally Required, A = Allowed, N = NOT Allowed

## **Periodic Monthly Statement (Importer)**

The Broker/Filer must be authorized for 'statement' processing. Both the Broker/Filer and Importer must be an ACE account.

When 10-Record Payment Type Code = 7 or 8

Control ID/Data Element	Reporting	Period Monthly Statement (Importer) Payment Notes
10-Record Preliminary Statement Print Date	М	Report the date that the Entry Summary is to appear on the preliminary statement. The date cannot be a weekend day or a holiday. If the Preliminary Statement Print Date month is the same as the Periodic Statement Month, the Preliminary Statement Print date day must be earlier than the Importer's chosen periodic statement day.
10-Record Periodic Statement Month	М	Report the month that the Entry Summary is to be accounted for on the periodic statement. The reported month is always considered a future month. The month

Control ID/Data			
Element	Reporting	Period Monthly Statement (Importer) Payment Notes	
		can be the current month, next month, or the month	
		following that.	
10-Record Statement	С	Required if the Broker/Filer has pre-specified the use of	
Client Branch Identifier		this feature (see Client Representative), otherwise not	
		allowed.	
60-Record (IR Tax	N	An article subject to an IR tax is not allowed to be	
Information) reporting		paid/disposed of on a monthly statement.	

Reporting Key: M = Mandatory, C = Conditionally Required, A = Allowed, N = NOT Allowed

## Correcting a 'Rejected' Entry Summary Once Payment Has Been Made

When correcting/amending an Entry Summary that has been 'returned' to the Filer after the initial Payment has been made (e.g., 'rejected' by an Import Specialist) NO payment intent information is allowed.

Control ID/Data Element	Reporting	Correction Scenario Notes
10-Record Payment Type Code	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Preliminary Statement Print Date	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Periodic Statement Month	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Statement Client Branch Identifier	N	Not allowed; report spaces.

Reporting Key: M = Mandatory, C = Conditionally Required, A = Allowed, N = NOT Allowed

### z) Consolidating Releases Under One Entry Summary

Specify that the Entry Summary accounts for (i.e., 'consolidates') the cargo referenced in more than one Cargo Release (entry) transaction by marking the 10-Record Consolidated Summary Indicator with a 'Y'.

A Consolidated Summary claim can only be made on Entry Types **01** (Consumption – Free & Dutiable), **06** (FTZ), and **11** (Informal – Free & Dutiable).

The cargo referenced in the 'consolidating' Entry Summary cannot have been released (i.e., a Cargo Release (entry) transaction cannot be on file for the Entry Summary Entry Number).

Every 'release' cited in the Consolidated Release Grouping:

- Must be for the same Filer Code as submitted in the 'consolidating' Entry Summary 10-Record
- Must be a previously established 'release' made in the same CBP district as the 'consolidating' Entry Summary.
- Cannot have already been consolidated under another 'consolidating' Entry Summary.
- Must all have been 'released' within a single seven-day period.
- Must all have been transported under the same transportation mode (i.e., MOT Code).
- If transported by air (i.e., MOT Code = **40** or **41**), must all have been transported by the same Carrier.

Furthermore:

- The Country of Origin Code reported on every Line Item of the 'consolidating' Entry Summary MUST be the same (or co-mingled with 'US').
- The Country of Export Code reported on every Line Item of the 'consolidating' Entry Summary MUST be the same.

Note that the \$2,500 merchandise value limit for an Informal entry is not applied to a Consolidating Summary.

When correcting/amending an Entry Summary that has been 'returned' to the Filer after the initial Payment has been made (e.g., 'rejected' by an Import Specialist) a Consolidated Summary claim can **NO LONGER** be made. The 10-Record Consolidated Summary Indicator must be space filled. If the underlying 'rejected' Entry Summary that is being corrected was previously accepted as a Consolidating Entry Summary (with a list of 'releases), the resulting corrected Entry Summary will remain a Consolidating Entry Summary and the previously established list of 'releases' will remain unchanged.

## aa) Claiming Future Reconciliation

Specify a future 'reconciliation' by marking the 10-Record Trade Agreement Reconciliation Indicator with a '**Y**' and/or specifying the relevant issue(s) in the 10-Record Reconciliation Issue Code.

A Reconciliation claim can only be made on Entry Types **01** (Consumption – Free & Dutiable), **02** (Consumption – Quota/Visa), and **06** (FTZ). A Reconciliation claim is not allowed, however, on an Entry Summary Entry Type **06** (FTZ) if AD/CVD information has been reported.

When a Reconciliation Issue has been specified for an Entry Type **02** (Consumption – Quota/Visa) summary, 'classification' CANNOT be cited as the issue (i.e., only codes **001**, **003**, and **005** are allowed – 'value' and '9802').

When either a Trade Agreement or conventional reconciliation claim is made:

- The Filer must claim a continuous bond (Bond Type Code = 08).
- The Importer of Record must be an approved 'reconciliation' Importer.

Furthermore, when a Trade Agreement reconciliation claim has been made the 11-Record Date of Importation is required.

(Note: The CBP practice of automatically flagging an entry summary for a future Trade Agreement reconciliation based on an Importer's 'blanket' agreement will no longer take place. It is the Filer's responsibility to individually flag each summary, as needed, for a future Trade Agreement reconciliation.)

### bb) Warehouse, Re-Warehouse, & Warehouse Withdrawal Entry Summaries

#### Making a Warehouse Entry Claim

- When making an Entry Type **21** (Warehouse) claim, the 11-Record Date of Importation is required and MUST be EARLIER than the relevant 'classification date' (i.e., the date used for the selection of duty rates).
- If relevant to the importation, include AD/CVD case information.

### Making a Re-Warehouse Claim

Report the associated 'Warehouse' entry number in the Warehouse Withdrawal Information (30-Record).

- The Entry Summary cited as the associated 'Warehouse' entry must be a 'Warehouse' entry (Entry Type **21** or **22**) and must neither be fully paid, nor liquidated, nor cancelled.
- The submitted Warehouse D/P (cited in the 30-Record) must match the D/P found on the Entry Type **21** or **22** on file.
- The Import Date of the original Warehouse summary cannot be more than 5 years earlier than the 11-Record Estimated Entry Date of the submitted Re-Warehouse.
- The 11-Record Date of Importation is not allowed. The date used to establish the five-year
  warehousing period is the Date of Importation of the original Entry Type 21 Entry Summary.
  Note that the ACE system will make this determination. All subsequent withdrawals made
  against this Re-Warehouse entry must also be done within the original five-year period as
  established by the original Entry Type 21 Entry Summary.
- An HMF-501 fee is never assessed on a Re-Warehouse and thus not allowed.
- If relevant to the importation, include AD/CVD case information.

### Making a Warehouse Withdrawal Claim

Report the associated 'Warehouse' entry number in the Warehouse Withdrawal Information (30-Record).

- The 'cargo' referenced in the Warehouse Withdrawal cannot have been 'released'. (Note:
   Only the cargo associated with the Warehouse entry is 'released'; the filing of the
   'withdrawal' is an Entry Summary activity only.)
- The Entry Summary cited as the associated 'Warehouse' entry must be a 'Warehouse' entry (Entry Type **21** or **22**) and must neither be fully paid, nor liquidated, nor cancelled.
- The submitted Warehouse D/P (cited in the 30-Record) must match the D/P found on the Entry Type **21** or **22** on file.
- The Import Date of the original Warehouse summary cannot be more than five years earlier than the 11-Record Estimated Entry Date of the submitted Withdrawal.
- An HMF-501 fee is never assessed on a Warehouse Withdrawal, and thus not allowed.
- If the Filer is paying by a statement, the payment must be made via ACH.

To make the 'final' Warehouse Withdrawal, mark the 30-Record Final Warehouse Withdrawal Indicator with a '**Y**' (Final).

Once the 'final' Warehouse Withdrawal or Re-Warehouse claim has been made for a Warehouse Entry or Re-Warehouse Entry, NO additional 'withdrawal' can be claimed. Note, however, that until such time that Warehouse Entry is fully paid, the Filer shall be able to change the 'final' designation by submitting that existing Withdrawal and specifying 'Not Final'. As an alternative, the 'final' designation of an existing Withdrawal can be removed if replaced by another Withdrawal specifying 'final'.

### cc) Preemptively Overriding a Census Warning

Use the CW02-Record Census Warning Condition Override Code to preemptively 'override' a Census 'warning'. (See 'AE Table 10 – Census Warning Condition Override Codes' and 'AE Table 11 – Census Warning Condition / Census Override Combinations' for a list of codes supported in this transaction). The Broker/Filer is not required to use this override feature, however; the post Entry Summary acceptance CW Transaction can be used as well (not documented here).

Evaluation of the Census conditions shall be performed on the Entry Summary for *each* submission. If a Census condition was overridden in a previous submission, the condition must be overridden again for the latest submission (i.e., an Entry Summary submission 'resets' any previous override and preemptively applies an override, if provided).

#### dd) Reporting PGA Form Data

Various PGA form data is conditionally required in an Entry Summary filing.

Record formats are described in the follow CATAIR chapters:

ACE CATAIR 'Partner Government Agencies' chapter (i.e., the PGA Message Set)

#### \*RETIRED\* Articles Subject to FCC Regulation

Note that the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) <u>no longer requires</u> that a FCC-740 (Statement Regarding the Importation of Radio Frequency Devices Capable of Causing Harmful Interference) be filed for merchandise identified as containing radio frequency devices.

## **Articles Subject to FDA Regulation**

When	FDA Data Reporting	Notes
10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator = A (Certify for ACE Cargo Release).  10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator = blank (no Certify for Cargo Release request); cargo was released via a Line Release mechanism (FAST, BRASS, or Rail Line Release).  10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator = blank (no Certify for Cargo Release request); any other scenario.	When required, submit PGA FDA data per the PGA Message Set instructions.	Any FDA error or warning condition shall be returned in the AX response. The Entry Summary submission shall not be accepted if there are any FDA fatal error conditions.

## Articles Subject to DOT/NHTSA Regulation

VA/In a m	DOT Data	Notes
When  10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator = A (Certify for ACE Cargo Release).  10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator = blank (no Certify for Cargo Release request); cargo was released via a Line Release mechanism (FAST, BRASS, or Rail Line Release).  10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator = blank (no Certify for Cargo Release request); any other scenario.	Reporting When required, submit PGA DOT data per the PGA Message Set instructions.	Any DOT error or warning condition shall be returned in the AX response. The Entry Summary submission shall not be accepted if there are any DOT fatal error conditions.

#### Articles Released Via Expedited Release / Weekly FTZ Subject to PGA Reporting

If the corresponding cargo release was done via an expedited release program (i.e., FAST, BRASS, or Rail Line Release), or the ES covers a weekly FTZ release, the 10-Record Cargo Release Request Indicator cannot be used. However, specify 'Y' (for Expedited Release) or 'F' (for Weekly FTZ) in the 10-Record PGA Data Included Indicator and include the PGA dataset records where appropriate per PGA guidance.

### ee) Certifying for Cargo Release

An Entry Summary filed remotely (RLF) (with the exception of the Entry Type Codes noted below) requires that the filer also Certify for Cargo Release (ACE).

A request to 'Certify for Cargo Release' is never allowed for the following Entry Type Codes: '3x' (Warehouse Withdrawal), and '51' (Military-DCMA).

#### \*RETIRED\* Certifying for ACS Cargo Release

Certifying for ACS Cargo Release is no longer allowed.

#### **Certifying for ACE Cargo Release**

To Certify for an ACE Cargo Release specify the 10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator = **A**.

The ACE Cargo Release transaction requires commercial entities to be reported, most by name and address, which the ACE Entry Summary does not require. Refer to the Header Cargo Entity Grouping (SE30 to SE36 Records) and the Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping (SE50 to SE56 Records) sections of this document for more detail.

**Note**: Until further notice, marking the 10-Record Electronic Invoice Indicator with a 'Y' (an EIP claim) is not allowed when the filer also specifies an 'A' in 10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator (Certify for ACE Cargo Release).

### ff) Articles Subject to Anti-Dumping / Countervailing Duty

### **General AD/CVD Reporting Considerations**

Articles subject to antidumping duty/countervailing duty (AD/CVD) must be reported using an explicit AD/CVD Entry Type: **03** (Consumption – AD/CVD), **07** (Consumption – Quota/Visa & AD/CVD), **34** (Warehouse Withdrawal – AD/CVD), or **38** (Warehouse Withdrawal – Quota & AD/CVD). These entry types require that at least one AD/CVD case (53-Record) is included on at least one Entry Summary Line item.

Furthermore, when the Entry Type is FTZ (**06**), Warehouse (**21**), Re-Warehouse (**22**), or TIB (**23**) an AD/CVD Case Detail (53-Record) must be reported for any article subject to AD/CVD.

The following data submission rules apply for an explicit AD/CVD Entry Type or when AD/CVD case information is reported when the Entry Type is **06**, **21**, **22**, or **23**:

- When the article is reported as a GRI 'set', AD/CVD case information is only allowed to be submitted on a Set Component Line item. AD/CVD case information is not allowed to be reported on the Set Header Line item.
- AD/CVD case information is not allowed to be reported when the article (i.e., line item) includes HTS number 9802.00.40 (Article Exported for Repair/Alteration Made Pursuant to Warranty) or 9802.00.50 (Article Exported for Repair/Alteration).
- When providing the AD/CVD non-reimbursement information with the entry summary, the filer should make (through ACE) either an AD/CVD Non-Reimbursement Statement or provide an AD/CVD Non-Reimbursement Declaration Identifier on a line that includes AD/CVD case information. Use of this paperless ACE functionality will expedite the transmission of this information to CBP. Failure to make a claim with the entry summary will not affect the acceptance of the entry summary.
- Report the breakout of AD/CVD sub-totals on the 88-Record: Total Bonded AD Duty, Total Cash Deposit AD Duty, Total Bonded CVD Duty, and Total Cash Deposit CVD Duty. Report the Grand Total AD Duty and Grand Total CVD Duty on the 90-Record.

Use the ACE ABI AD/CVD Case Information Query (AD/AC) to retrieve information regarding active AD/CVD cases.

### **AD/CVD Case Activity Date Matrix Hierarchy**

For purposes of case activity, the automated system determines the relevant date. The date is chosen from those reported (or those determined by CBP), in the following order:

- Entry Date (as determined by CBP)
- 11-Record **Estimated Entry Date** (if accepted without condition)
- Release Date (as determined by CBP)
- 20-Record Estimated Date of Arrival (if accepted without condition)
- EDI Received Date (i.e., the "system date"; when no other date available)

#### **AD/CVD Case Reporting**

Cite the full 10-digit active case number(s) without the hyphens ('-') in the 53-Record Case Number. Submit both the AD case and related CVD case when required. An informational condition shall be returned if a related case is missing or if the two submitted case are not related.

If the case requires a cash deposit, then the Bond/Case Claim Code must be 'C'. Otherwise, if the case allows a bond and the Filer chooses to bond, then the Bond/Case Claim Code must be 'B'. (The Filer may deposit cash however; the Bond/Case Claim Code will be accepted if 'C'.)

#### **AD/CVD Rates and Duty Computation**

Based on the case instructions, submit the 53-Record Case Deposit Rate as either an *ad valorem* or *specific* rate (53-Record Case Rate Type Qualifier Code). In the rare scenario where the case has BOTH an *ad valorem* and *specific* rate, submit the case data with one or the other.

When claiming the *ad valorem* rate:

- Compute the 53-Record AD/CVD Duty Amount as *ad valorem* rate \* sum of the Value of Goods Amount(s) from every 50-Record submitted for the line item.
- (Alternatively, the AD/CVD Duty Amount may be computed as ad valorem rate \* 53-Record AC/CVD Value of Goods Amount. Please see note below concerning use of the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount.)
- 53-Record AD/CVD Quantity is not allowed (must be zero).

When claiming the *specific* rate:

- 53-Record AD/CVD Quantity must be greater than zero.
- Compute the 53-Record AD/CVD Duty Amount as specific rate \* 53-Record AD/CVD Quantity.
- 53-Record AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount is not allowed (must be zero).

In a scenario where neither an *ad valorem* nor *specific* rate has been established for an active case (i.e., both are zero), submit a 53-Record for the case, yet:

- 53-Record AD/CVD Duty Amount is not allowed (must be zero).
- 53-Record AD/CVD Quantity is not allowed (must be zero).
- 53-Record AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount is allowed. (Please see note below concerning use of the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount.)
- 53-Record Case Rate Type Qualifier Code must be 'A' (ad valorem).

**Please note:** the 53-Record AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount should only be reported and used when a value different from the value of goods amount (as reported in the 50-record) for the tariff must be used to calculate the AD/CVD on the entry summary line. In addition, only report and use the 53-Record AD/CVD Quantity when the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount is declared and a specific rate applies for the case being reported and, therefore, must be used to calculate the AD/CVD on the entry summary line. Please refer to **CSMS #18-000379** for detailed examples and graphical representations as to when use of the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount is appropriate. If an AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount has not been established and will not be reported, the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount must be zero filled.

#### gg) Filing a Post Summary Correction (PSC)

A Post Summary Correction (PSC) is an unsolicited correction/amendment to an Entry Summary, made by a filer, prior to *liquidation*, yet after CBP's *initial* acceptance, review, and disposition of that Entry Summary. A PSC is a means for an importer/broker to make virtually any change or correction (with some restrictions) to the Entry Summary data.

A PSC is considered as a *full replacement* of the Entry Summary data currently on file with CBP. Accordingly, CBP will neither unconditionally 'agree' nor 'disagree' with the information presented in the PSC. ACE shall accept the information as the most up-to-date available. Once reviewed, however, CBP may change the associated collection information to reflect any resulting monetary changes.

While ACE shall accept the correction of most Entry Summary data elements, those that affect admissibility (including other government agency information) are not allowed to be changed. The PSC is conditionally subjected to many of the same edits and validations as a *conventional* (non-PSC) Entry Summary filing. Similar to a conventional summary filing, if one or more fatal conditions are encountered in the PSC filing, the data is not accepted by ACE and the Entry Summary data on file in ACE remains unchanged.

While there is no limit to the number of PSC filings that ACE will accept for an Entry Summary, the PSC filer is required to explain and to cite one or more *reasons* that the Entry Summary data is being changed via the PSC.

#### **PSC Reporting Considerations**

- Mark the 10-Record Post Summary Correction Indicator with a Y to indicate a PSC (a value of blank/space in the data element will identify the filing as a conventional, non-PSC, entry summary).
- An Entry Summary that has been accepted, reviewed, and disposed of by CBP cannot be deleted. Thus, the 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code of **D** (Delete) is not allowed in a PSC filing.
- A conventional, non-PSC filing shall not be accepted for an Entry Summary once a PSC has been successfully submitted and accepted by ACE.
- The initial Entry Summary must have already been 'paid' (i.e., accounted for as a collection) and be scheduled for liquidation (except for AD/CVD entry summaries).
- A PSC shall not be accepted if the liquidation is scheduled within 14 days of the filing. This
  is to ensure that CBP has adequate time to review and process the changed Entry
  Summary information.
- The initial Entry Summary cannot have already been reconciled.

- An informal entry is not eligible for a PSC. A PSC filing shall be rejected if either the conventional Entry Summary on file in ACE or the PSC filing's 10-Record Entry Type Code is an informal entry type (i.e., 11 or 12).
- Once an initial PSC has been accepted, further PSC changes will be allowed unless the ES is considered as 'under review' by CBP.
- Mark the 10-Record Accelerated Liquidation Request Indicator with a Y to request that CBP 'accelerate' the liquidation.

## **PSC Data Element Reporting Restrictions**

The following data elements are not allowed to be modified in a PSC filing. Changes to all other data elements are allowed.

Control ID/Data Element	Reporting	PSC Scenario Notes
10-Record District/Port of Entry	М	Must match exactly the
		District/Port of Entry on file.
10-Record Cargo Release Certification Indicator	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Consolidated Summary Indicator	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Live Entry Indicator	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Trade Agreement Reconciliation	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
Indicator		
10-Record Reconciliation Issue Code	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Payment Type Code	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Preliminary Statement Print Date	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Periodic Statement Month	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
10-Record Statement Client Branch Identifier	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
11-Record Importer of Record Number	M	Must match exactly the
·		Importer of Record Number
		on file.
20-Record Location of Goods Code	N	Not allowed; report spaces.
Consolidated Release Grouping (32-Record)	N	Record/grouping not allowed.

Reporting Key: **M** = Mandatory, **N** = NOT Allowed

## **PSC Explanation and Change Reason Code Reporting**

The PSC filer is required to explain the reason for filing a PSC with both a text description and codes.

At least one PSC Filing Explanation (36-Record) is required. Always provide a business explanation for the PSC submission; do not specify 'N/A', 'None', or similar term.

In addition to the explanation, the PSC filer is required to cite one or more *reasons* that the Entry Summary data is being changed via the PSC. See 'AE Table 14 – Post Summary Correction Header Reason Codes' and 'AE Table 15 – Post Summary Correction Line Reason Codes' for a list of the PSC change reasons.

ACE shall conditionally ensure that the PSC change reason cited conforms to the actual change being made. Do not submit PSC reasons that are not consistent with the changes being made. Multiple reasons (up to five) can be supplied in both the 35-Record PSC Header Reasons and 63-Record PSC Line Reasons.

- <u>Change to the Entry Type Code</u>. Cite code **H01**, **H02** or **H14** in the 35-Record Post Summary Correction Header Reason Code if the 10-Record Entry Type Code has changed. Do not cite these codes if the Entry Type Code has not changed.
- Change to Any Other Header Grouping Data Element. Cite one or more of the other header codes (H04-H13) in the 35-Record Post Summary Correction Header Reason Code, if applicable. Use the H99 code to indicate a change to a header data element not specifically covered under codes H04-H13. (Note: A change does not include those data elements that are not allowed to be submitted in a PSC; e.g. Live Entry Indicator.) Do not cite header change reasons if the data elements in the header have not changed.
- <u>Changes to Line Item Grouping Data Elements</u>. Use one or more Post Summary Correction Line Reason Codes when any entry summary line data has changed.

Where possible, submit one or more line reasons codes on those entry summary lines that have actually changed.

Use the **L01** code to denote that the commercial invoice has changed. The change may be because an invoice line was inadvertently omitted from the original filing. (Use of the L01 is particularly helpful for the CBP reviewer as the number of submitted PSC entry summary lines may be more than or less than the number of entry summary lines on the entry summary being replaced.)

Many of the reason codes are somewhat related. A change, based on the invoice, may also affect classification (**L03**), SPI (**L02**), value (**L04**), duty (**L06**), MPF (**L17**), and others. Use the combination of codes that best help pinpoint the change.

#### **PSC and Entry Summary Ownership Considerations**

- When an entry summary (AE) transaction is filed in and accepted by ACE, the filer, as indicated in the AE transaction B-Record Filer Code, is the current owner of the entry summary.
- A PSC entry summary transaction may be filed in ACE by another filer other than the current owner of the entry summary (whether the entry summary on file is a conventional or PSC entry summary).

- The entry summary transaction B-record Filer Code for a PSC entry summary submission may be different from the Entry Filer Code of the entry summary number as reported in the AE 10-Record.
- The entry summary number of the originally filed (and accepted) entry summary remains
  the same throughout the life cycle of the entry summary regardless of the entry summary
  owner.
- When an entry summary changes ownership due to the successful filing of a PSC by a filer other than the current owner, ACE will send an Entry Summary Status Notification (UC message, Disposition Type Code = 8) to only the most recent filer which just lost ownership of the entry summary.
- Filers (any owner of the entry summary) may use the ACE Entry Summary Query transaction to request detail data and status information concerning the entry summary.

# hh) Standard Rounding

- When reporting entered value (value of goods amount in the 50-record), use standard rounding as defined in 19 CFR 159.3
- When reporting other numeric data, standard rounding should be applied to arrive at the
  required reporting format (e.g. a calculated fee of \$181.56451 would be rounded to
  \$181.56 and reported as 18156 since 2 decimal positions are implied and a calculated duty
  of \$256.18515 would be rounded to \$256.19 and reported as 25619 since 2 decimal
  positions are implied).
- The following table provides some additional standard rounding examples for reporting numeric data in CATAIR transmissions.

Data	Standard Rounding
Entered Value (see 19 CFR 159.3) shown as a whole number	\$123.49 would be rounded to and reported as 123 \$123.50 would be rounded to and reported as 124 \$123.51 would be rounded to and reported as 124
Duties, taxes and fees reported as dollars and cents.	\$123.58155 would be rounded to 123.58 and reported as 12358 \$123.56451 would be rounded to 123.56 and reported as 12356 \$123.54500 would be rounded to 123.55 and reported as 12355
Quantities where 3 decimal places are implied	123.4598000 would be rounded to 123.460 and reported as 123460 123.0854509 would be rounded to 123.085 and reported as 123085
Quantities where 4 decimal places are implied	123.5678490 would be rounded to 123.5678 and reported as 1235678 123.0375550 would be rounded to 123.0376 and reported as 1230376

# ii) Articles Subject to a Section 232, 301 or Other Similar Remedy

An article subject to a Section 232, Section 301, or other similar measure, should conditionally be accompanied by the relevant remedy HTS chapter 99 number (i.e., the *tariff adjustment*).

For a remedy that imposes an additional duty, Filer's should conditionally estimate and report the additional remedy duty as well as the normal duty (if any) for the article. For a remedy that imposes a replacement duty, Filer's should conditionally estimate and report the replacement

duty in lieu of the normal duty (if any) for the article. For a remedy that imposes an absolute quota, there may not be any additional/replacement duty; the relevant remedy HTS chapter 99 number, however, is still required.

Note that the remedy's effectiveness is dictated by the effective/expiration date range of the remedy's HTS chapter 99 record. The determination of the relevant date to determine if a remedy is in effect can be found in the 'Duty Rate Date Matrix Hierarchy' (see section 'Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations' above). The date is chosen from those reported (or those determined by CBP).

#### **Product Exclusions**

For certain Section 232 remedies partially administered by the U.S. Department of Commerce (DOC) a Product Exclusion Identifier may be able to be reported/submitted.

This exclusion 'number', obtained from the DOC, is to be used as a means to waive (only) the remedy's duty for that article. When applicable, a Product Exclusion Identifier shall be reported in the 54-Record (Importer's Additional Declaration Detail). Do not submit a Product Exclusion in any other scenario (e.g., an absolute quota only remedy). Do not report both the remedy's HTS chapter 99 record and a Product Exclusion 54-Record.

For certain Section 301 remedies, the product exclusion may be in the form of an HTS chapter 99 number that has a zero rate.

## Free Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim Considerations

If applicable for the underlying article, a Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim may be accepted. While the claim may waive or reduce the duty on the underlying article, the claim will not waive the remedy duty.

Note that the remedy has no effect on the applicability of the Merchandise Processing Fee (MPF), AD/CVD duties, IR taxes, Agriculture Fee, or other estimated revenue in the filing.

## **Origin Country Exceptions**

If the Country of Origin is deemed an 'exception' country under a remedy, the HTS chapter 99 remedy number is not allowed. For a Section 232 remedy, while a Product Exclusion Identifier is neither required nor expected, it will be accepted if provided.

#### **Entry Type Considerations**

The following Entry Type is exempt from the remedy filing requirements:

• 51 (Military - Defense Contract Management Agency – DCMA)

Neither an HTS chapter 99 remedy number, nor Section 301 exemption HTS chapter 99 number, nor a Section 232 Product Exclusion is allowed for this type.

#### ij) Consolidated Express Filings

An authorized Express Consignment filer can submit an Entry Summary that accounts for one or more cargo manifest shipments released at an Express Consignment filer/carrier's facility.

An eligible cargo manifest released shipment for this type of Entry Summary filing is:

Valued between \$800 and \$2,500,

- Does not require an Entry,
- Requires an Entry Summary for the payment of duty only,
- Is not subject to any IR tax or other conventional Entry Summary fee,
- Is not subject to any other formal entry filing requirements (e.g., dumping),
- Is not subject to quota.

This type of filing accounts for one or more of these eligible shipments for the same IOR, 'consolidated' onto one Entry Summary.

The filing should be marked with a 'Y' in the 10-Record's Consolidated Express Informal Indicator.

# **Consolidated Express Filing Considerations**

- The Entry Type Code is required to be '11' (Informal) ONLY.
- A conventional Entry cannot have been filed for any of the underlying manifest release shipments.
- Neither a 'Certify for Cargo Release' nor a 'Consolidated Summary' request is allowed (as such requests imply that conventional Entries are, or will be, on file).
- A Cargo Manifest Grouping (Cargo Manifest Detail 22-Record & Bill of Lading/In-bond Detail 23-Record) is allowed, but not required. (Note: At this time there is no expectation that the underlying BOL numbers are reported.)
- A Shipment Usage Type Code of 'P' (Personal Shipment) or 'X' (Commercial Sample Shipment) is not allowed.
- Entry Summary line reporting is required; the summary can consist of more than one line as needed.
- A commodity reported on a summary line cannot be subject to an IR tax or an AMS fee.
- The Entry Summary is considered as MPF exempt.
- The only revenue that is allowed to be reported is conventional duty. All other revenue and other revenue class codes are not allowed.
- While the Entry Type is informal, the Value of Goods Amount on any summary line can be any value – even a value that exceeds \$2,500 (as the line may account for multiple shipments).
- The Entry Summary can be scheduled for any Payment Type Code method; the payment process is consistent with any informal summary.
- The Entry Summary is subject to the normal informal processing rules (e.g., no PSC, no Reconciliation) and informal liquidation steps.

The Carrier will continue to pay a quarterly 'Per Individual Waybill/Bill of Lading Fee' for every bill in the period using the existing method; this fee will not be accounted for in the Entry Summary filing.

# kk) Articles of Alcohol Subject to CBMA

Note that a CBMA claim is not required on an article of alcohol. If CBMA is not requested, the standard tax rate (if applicable) from the HTS is to be used and the revenue and applicable Accounting Class Code is to be reported on the 60-Record.

For an article of alcohol subject to / requested for CBMA procedures consider the following:

## For shipments entered on or after 1/1/2023

- Include Date of Importation (11-Record).
- Flag the 40-Record Product Claim Code with 'C'.
- Include a 54-Record of type '05' (CBMA Product Detail).

- Use the updated version of the 'ACE CBMA Tax Rates Table' as found on TTB.gov to determine the CBMA Rate Designation Code that is expected to be used to file a claim with TTB.
- Report the applicable Accounting Class Code and estimated IR Tax Amount on the 60-Record. Compute the revenue using the IRT rates at 26 U.S.C. 5001(a)(1) for distilled spirits (including any credit for eligible wine or flavor content under 26 U.S.C. 5010), 26 U.S.C. 5041(b) for wine, or 26 U.S.C. 5051(a)(1)(A)(ii) for beer.

#### **CBMA Administration Transition from CBP to TTB**

On January 1, 2023, the administration of CBMA claims will transition from CBP to the Alcohol and Tobacco Tax and Trade Bureau (TTB). For entries made on or after that date, the full IRT rate will be assessed for applicable articles of alcohol on which a CBMA refund claim will be made. Importers are instructed to contact TTB to file a refund claim with TTB in accordance with TTB regulations and requirements. See https://www.ttb.gov/alcohol/cbma-imports.

The definitions of the CBMA data elements have been revised to reflect TTB's administration of CBMA importer refund claims.

The Flavor Content Credit Indicator, CBMA Rate Designation Code, and the TTB Tax Rate (Confirmation) have the same (or essentially the same) definition and usage as before the transition.

#### Of note:

- Foreign Producer Identifier will be required to be the identifier provided by TTB.
   Informational condition 823-PRDCR ID UNKN; TTB CBMA CLAIM MAY FAIL will be generated if the identifier is found to be invalid.
- Foreign Producer Name should be the name registered with TTB.
- Allocation Quantity is no longer required; report zeros.
- Controlled Group Name is no longer required; report as "XXXXXXXXXXX".

An updated version of the 'ACE CBMA Rates Table' is available at TTB.gov.

#### For shipments entered on or before 12/31/2022:

- Flag the 40-Record Product Claim Code with 'C'.
- Include a 54-Record of type '05' (CBMA Product Detail).
- Use the 'ACE CBMA Tax Rates Table' to determine the CBMA rate to use for the computation of revenue. Report the CBMA Rate Designation Code that corresponds to the tranche chosen.
- Report the applicable Accounting Class Code and estimated IR Tax Amount on the 60-Record.
- In addition, report the corresponding 'TTB Tax Rate' from the 'ACE CBMA Tax Rates Table.'

When the pertinent entry date is on or before 12/31/2022, continue to reference the 'ACE CBMA Rates Table' available at CBP.gov (e.g., a PSC filing for a CBP administered CBMA claim).

### II) Entry Summaries Filed Under the Immediate Delivery Procedure

CBP regulation 19 CFR 141.68(c) allows for time of entry of merchandise released under the Immediate Delivery (ID) procedure to be the time of entry summary.

When selected, the ID procedure allows an Importer to explicitly determine/set an Entry Summary's Entry Date, and thus secure a favorable duty rate advantage, by the action of filing a successful Entry Summary. The Entry Date is set to the day the successful filing is made and is immediately, conditionally used for duty rate determination. When the Entry Date is set in this manner, it becomes the date used for duty rate determination for the life of the summary.

The ID procedure, described here, replaces existing CBP guidance offered to filers who elect to take advantage of HTS rate changes by establishing the desired Entry Date by submitting an *Estimated Entry Date* in the Entry Summary transaction. With the automated implementation of this ID procedure, a submitted Estimated Entry Date no longer has a bearing on the determination of duty rates.

Note that the automation of the ID procedure does not change any other authorization, usage restriction, or other usage guidance previously issued by CBP.

The ID procedure is different from the more conventional, regular 'Entry Release' procedure where the cargo's Release Date, when known/determined by CBP, becomes the Entry Date on the Entry Summary. Note that if the ID procedure is not being requested, then the regular 'Entry Release' procedure is, by default, in effect. The Estimated Entry Date will continue to be recognized and conditionally used to determine duty rates if the release of cargo has not yet occurred.

## Filing Instructions / Restrictions

The ID procedure must be explicitly requested at Entry filing time (in the SE transaction, where SE11-Record 'Immediate Delivery Indicator' = 'Y') and can only be activated with a strict two-step Entry/Entry Summary filing order:

- 1) Entry SE transaction filing/acceptance; followed by the
- 2) Entry Summary AE transaction filing/acceptance.

The ID procedure request cannot be made on a 'certified for cargo release' Entry Summary (i.e., the one-step filing).

For an ID procedure request to be accepted on an Entry (i.e., the SE transaction), the Entry must have a valid bond and the request must be made prior to release of goods.

The ID procedure is not allowed on Warehouse entry types.

If the ID procedure is requested on an SE transaction, once release has occurred or the Entry Summary is on file, the procedure request cannot be removed.

When the ID procedure is requested and an Entry Summary is successfully established and then later deleted (while in Trade Control):

- When the summary is non-consolidated and explicitly deleted, the ID procedure request will remain but the Entry Date will be removed; a refiling of the Entry Summary will set a new Entry Date.
- When the summary is non-consolidated and implicitly deleted (due to an unsuccessful correction attempt), both the ID procedure request and Entry Date will remain; a refiling of the Entry Summary will use the previously established Entry Date.
- When the summary is consolidated and explicitly or implicitly deleted, both the ID
  procedure request and the Entry Date will be removed; a refiling of the Entry Summary will
  determine whether the ID procedure is applicable.

### **Consolidated Entry Summaries**

The ID procedure can be used on both a non-consolidated Entry Summary and a consolidated Entry Summary.

On a standalone, non-consolidated Entry Summary (10-Record Consolidated Summary Indicator = space/blank), the Filer would have had to previously request the ID procedure on the corresponding Entry (with the same Entry Number).

On a standalone, consolidated Entry Summary (10-Record Consolidated Summary Indicator = 'Y'), the Filer would have had to previously request the ID procedure on each of the Entries listed in the Consolidated Release Grouping - Release Detail (32-Record). For a consolidated Entry Summary to be accepted under the ID procedure, all the listed Entries must have requested the ID procedure.

#### **ID Procedure and the Duty Rate Date Matrix**

The Duty Rate Date Matrix (see Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (j)) specifies the order of dates chosen for duty rate determination each time an Entry Summary is scrutinized (i.e., validated). The order and use of this matrix does not change with the implementation this ID procedure enhancement. In an ID procedure scenario when the Entry Summary is first filed, the Entry Date is immediately set, then conditionally chosen as the relevant date for duty rate determination purposes.

#### ID Procedure Compatibility with Cargo Moving In-Bond/In-Transit

The ID procedure is not allowed when the cargo is moving In-Bond / In-Transit.

In the event that the Filer successfully requests the ID procedure in the step-one SE filing, if the follow up step-two AE submission includes an In-Bond Manifest Detail (23-Record Manifest Component Type Code = 'I') and date (20-Record In-Bond/In-Transit Date), then the ID procedure request made at time of Entry filing will be ignored and cancelled and the 'Entry Release' procedure becomes in effect. Furthermore, the Duty Rate Matrix will conditionally choose the In-Bond/In-Transit Date for duty rate determination purposes.

# ID Procedure Compatibility with an FTZ Privileged Foreign Entry Summary Line

The ID procedure is allowed on an FTZ Entry Type. For any Entry Summary line where the FTZ Merchandise Status Code (AE 41-Record) is 'N' (Non-Privileged Foreign) or 'D' (Domestic), the ID procedure set Entry Date will conditionally be used for duty rate determination purposes consistent with the Duty Rate Date Matrix.

Also consistent with the Duty Rate Date Matrix, if the FTZ Merchandise Status Code (AE 41-Record) is 'P' (Privileged Foreign), for that line only, the Privileged FTZ Merchandise Filing Date will be the date chosen for duty rate determination purposes.

#### Other ID Procedure Entry Date Considerations

When the ID procedure is selected, the Entry Date as described above may also, where applicable, be used for other rate and rule purposes including bond/surety applicability, MPF and other fee rate determination, AD/CVD case applicability, conventional IRT and CBMA tax rate determination, and rate determination for articles subject to a Section 232, 301 or other similar remedy.

# **Output Record Structure Map**

The following table illustrates how repeating groups are structured and returned in a proprietary format Entry Summary filing response by ACE.

Contro ID	l Name	Designation	Loop Repeat	
<u>E0</u>	Entry Summary Condition Reference (SUMMRY	) M		
		С	> 1	
<u>E0</u>	Entry Summary Condition Reference	М		
			> 1	
<u>E1</u>	Entry Summary Condition/Disposition Response	e M		
<u>E1</u>	Entry Summary Condition/Disposition Respons	e M		

**Note:** Alphabetic characters in any Transaction Grouping data element received from CBP in the response will be uppercase.

# **Entry Summary Response OUTPUT Record Layout**

### **Entry Summary Response TRANSACTION Grouping**

An Entry Summary Condition Reference (type: **SUMMRY**) will unconditionally be returned to the Filer/Transmitter in an output response.

Other Entry Summary Condition Reference types may also conditionally be returned to the Filer/Transmitter in an output response, as well, as an aid to identify which data element in the submission has caused or contributed to a fatal, warning, or informational condition.

# **Entry Summary Condition Reference (Output E0).**

The Entry Summary Condition Reference may be returned in the output multiple times within a single response Entry Summary Response TRANSACTION Grouping.

The output record conveys to the Filer/Transmitter which data grouping component in the submission has caused or contributed to a fatal, warning, or informational condition.

Length/	Docition	Doois	Description	Note
				Note
			<del>                                     </del>	
		M	, ,	
6AN	4-9			
			information returned.	
			See Table 1 'Returned Entry Summary	
			Reference Data' for a list of codes.	
1S	10-10	М	Always space fill.	
6N	11-16	М	If a repeating group, the relative position	1
			of the submitted input detail within the	
			•	
1S	17-17	М		
7X	18-24	М	· · · · · ·	
			,	
1S	25-25	М	Always space fill.	
55X	26-80	М	Identifying data extracted from the	
			submitted input that corresponds to the	
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
			See Table 1 'Returned Entry Summary	
			1	
			data.	
	2AN 1S 6AN  1S 6N  1S 7X	Class         Position           2AN         1-2           1S         3-3           6AN         4-9           1S         10-10           6N         11-16           1S         17-17           7X         18-24           1S         25-25	Class         Position         Desig           2AN         1-2         M           1S         3-3         M           6AN         4-9           1S         10-10         M           6N         11-16         M           1S         17-17         M           7X         18-24         M           1S         25-25         M	Class       Position       Desig       Description         2AN       1-2       M       Always E0         1S       3-3       M       Always space.         6AN       4-9       An indication as to the type of reference information returned.         See Table 1 'Returned Entry Summary Reference Data' for a list of codes.         1S       10-10       M       Always space fill.         6N       11-16       M       If a repeating group, the relative position of the submitted input detail within the grouping, otherwise zero.         1S       17-17       M       Always space fill.         7X       18-24       M       Always 'REF ID:'.         1S       25-25       M       Always space fill.         55X       26-80       M       Identifying data extracted from the submitted input that corresponds to the Reference Data Type Code.         See Table 1 'Returned Entry Summary Reference Data' for details of the returned

# Note 1

For Partner Government Agency (PGA) data, the occurrence position for the PG01 record will be the PGA Line Number. For all other PGA records, the occurrence position will be zero.

# **Returned Entry Summary Reference Data**

Table 1: Returned Entry Summary Reference Data

Reference	urned Entry Summary Reference L	zala		
Data Type				
Code	Description / Usage	Returned 'Reference Data Text' Content		
SUMMRY		Returned	Reference Data Text Content	
SUMME	<u>Description:</u> Entry Summary Identifier.	Danidian	Description / Course	
	identilier.	Position	Description / Source	
	Hears Ossumanas Basitian -	26-28	Entry Filer Code (10-Record)	
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	29-29	Space.	
	the relative sequence of the	30-37	Entry Number (10-Record)	
	Entry Summary Transaction within the Block Control	38-38	Space.	
	_	39-50	Broker Reference Number (10-	
	Grouping. Type will		Record)	
	unconditionally be returned.	51-51	Space.	
		52-54	CBP Team Number	
		55-80	Space.	
CARMAN	<b>Description:</b> Cargo manifest			
	detail grouping.	Position	Description / Source	
		26-33	Manifested Quantity (22-Record)	
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	34-34	Space.	
	the relative sequence of the	35-39	Manifested Quantity Unit of Measure	
	Cargo Manifest Detail (22-		Code (22-Record)	
	Record) within the Entry	40-80	Space.	
	Summary HEADER Grouping.			
BOLINB	Description: Bill-of-Lading/In-			
	Bond grouping.	Position	Description / Source	
	Haana Oassana Basitian -	26-26	Manifest Component Type Code (23-	
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		Record)	
	the relative sequence of the Bill	27-27	Space.	
	of Lading/In-bond Detail (23-	28-39	Manifest Component Identifier (23-	
	Record) within the Cargo	10.00	Record)	
	Manifest Detail (22-Record).	40-80	Space.	
BNDDTL	<b>Description:</b> Bond grouping.			
		Position	Description / Source	
	Usage: Occurrence Position =	26-26	Bond Type Code (31-Record)	
	the relative sequence of the	27-27	Space.	
	Bond Detail (31-Record) within	28-28	Bond Designation Type Code (31-	
	the Entry Summary HEADER		Record)	
	Grouping.	29-29	Space.	
		30-32	Surety Company Code (31-Record)	
		33-80	Space.	

Reference			
Data Type			
Code	Description / Usage	Returned '	Reference Data Text' Content
CONREL	<u>Description:</u> Consolidated		
	release grouping.	Position	Description / Source
	Usage: Occurrence Position =	26-28	Release Entry Filer Code (32-Record)
	the relative sequence of the	29-30	Space.
	Release Entry Filer	31-38	Release Entry Number (32-Record)
	Code/Number within ALL	39-80	Space.
	Release Details (32-Record)		
	within the Entry Summary		
	HEADER Grouping.		
MISDOC	Description: Miscellaneous		
	document grouping.	Position	Description / Source
		26-27	Missing Document Code (33-Record)
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	28-80	Space.
	the relative sequence of the	<u> </u>	
	Missing Document Code (1 or		
	2) within the Missing Document		
UDDEEE	Information (33-Record).		
HDRFEE	Description: Header fee	Desition	Description / Source
	grouping.	Position 26-28	Description / Source Accounting Class Code (34-Record)
	Usage: Occurrence Position =	29-29	Space.
	the relative sequence of the	30-37	Header Fee Amount (34-Record)
	Accounting Class Code (1 or	38-80	Space.
	2) within the Entry Summary	30-00	орасе.
	Header Fees (34-Record).		
PSCHRE	<b>Description:</b> Post summary		
	correction header reason	Position	Description / Source
	grouping.	26-28	Post Summary Correction
	H O		Header Reason Code (35-Record)
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the	29-80	Space.
	Post Summary Correction		
	Header Reason Code (1-5)		
	within the PSC Header Reasons		
	(35-Record).		
PSCEXP	Description: Post summary		
	correction filing explanation	Position	Description / Source
	grouping.	26-80	PSC Filing Explanation Text (36-
			Record)
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		
	the relative sequence of the Post		
	Summary Correction Filing		
	Explanation (36-Record) within the Entry Summary HEADER		
	Grouping.		
	Creaping.		
L	1		

Data Type	
Code Description / Usage Returned 'Reference Data Text' Co	ontent
LINITM Description: Line item grouping.	
Position   Description / Source	
Usage: Occurrence Position = 26-28 Line Item Identifier (40	-Record)
the relative sequence of the Line 29-80 Space.	
Item Header (40-Record) within	
the Entry Summary TRANSACTION Grouping.	
EIPINV Description: EIP invoice	
grouping.  Position Description / Source	
26-40 Supplier ID Code (42-F	Secord)
Usage: Occurrence Position = 41-41 Space.	(COOIG)
the relative sequence of the 42-58 Invoice Number (42-Re	ecord)
Invoice Line Reference Detail 59-80 Space.	Jooru)
(42-Record) within the Entry	
Summary LINE Grouping.	
INVLIN Description: EIP invoice line	
range grouping.  Position   Description / Source	
26-29 Invoice Line Range – E	Begin (42-
Usage: Occurrence Position = Record)	
the relative sequence of the Invoice Line Range (1-5) within 30-30 Space.	(m.d. (40 D )
" L' B ( B ( ) //40	nd (42-Record)
the Line Reference Detail (42-   35-80   Space.	
COMDES Description: Commercial	_
description grouping.  Position   Description / Source	
26-80 Commercial Description	on Text (44-
Usage: Occurrence Position = Record	,
the relative sequence of the	
Commercial Description Detail	
(44-Record) within the Entry	
Summary LINE ITEM Grouping	
or EIP Invoice Grouping.	
ARPART Description: Article Party	
grouping.  Position Description / Source	
26-26 Article Party Identifier	Type Code
Usage: Occurrence Position = (47-Record)	71
the relative sequence of the 27-27 Space.	
Article Party (47-Record) within 28-42 Article Party Identifier	(47-Record)
the Entry Summary LINE ITEM 43-80 Space.	
Grouping.	
TARIFF Description: Harmonized tariff	
number grouping.  Position Description / Source	
Usage: Occurrence Position = 26-35 HTS Number (50-Recorded) 36-80 Space.	ra)
Usage: Occurrence Position =   36-80   Space.	
Tariff/Value/Quantity Detail (50-	
Record) within the Entry	
Summary LINE ITEM Grouping.	

Reference			
Data Type			
Code	Description / Usage	Returned '	Reference Data Text' Content
TARQTY	<b>Description:</b> Harmonized tariff		
	quantity/UOM grouping.	Position	Description / Source
		26-37	Quantity (50-Record)
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	38-38	Space.
	the relative sequence of the	39-41	Unit of Measure Code (50-Record)
	Quantity / Unit of Measure	42-80	Space.
	Code (1, 2, or 3) within the		
	relevant Tariff / Value/ Quantity Detail (50-Record).		
LICNSE	Description: License detail		
LIGITOL	grouping.	Position	Description / Source
	grouping.	26-27	License / Certificate / Permit Type
	Usage: Occurrence Position =	20 21	Code (52-Record)
	the relative sequence of the	28-28	Space.
	License / Permit / Certificate	29-38	License Number / Certificate
	Detail (52-Record) within the		Number / Permit Number (52-Record)
	Entry Summary LINE ITEM	39-80	Space.
	Grouping.		
4 5 5 6 1 7 5	<b>B</b>		
ADDCVD	Description: AD/CVD case	D '4'	D
	grouping.	Position	Description / Source
	Usage: Occurrence Position =	26-35 36-80	Case Number (53-Record)
	the relative sequence of the	30-00	Space.
	AD/CVD Case Detail (53-		
	Record) within the Entry		
	Summary LINE ITEM Grouping.		
IADDET	Description: Importer's		
	Additional Declaration grouping.	Position	Description / Source
		26-27	Importer's Additional Declaration
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		Type Code (54-Record)
	the relative sequence of the	28-80	Space.
	Importer's Additional Declaration		
	Detail (54-Record) within the Entry Summary LINE ITEM		
	Grouping.		
LINFEE	<b>Description:</b> Line fee grouping.		
	Zara isa gisaping.	Position	Description / Source
	Usage: Occurrence Position =	26-28	Accounting Class Code (62-Record)
	the relative sequence of the Line	29-29	Space.
	User Fee Detail (62-Record)	30-37	User Fee Amount (62-Record)
	within the Entry Summary LINE	38-80	Space.
	ITEM Grouping.		
PSCLRE	<b>Description:</b> Post summary		
	correction line reason grouping.	Position	Description / Source
		26-28	Post Summary Correction Line
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		Reason Code (63-Record)
	the relative sequence of the	29-80	Space.
	Post Summary Correction Line		
	Reason Code (1-5) within the		
1	PSC Line Reasons (63-Record).		

Reference			
Data Type			
Code	Description / Usage	Returned '	Reference Data Text' Content
CENWRN	Description: Census warning	Retained	Reference Bata Text Content
o z i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	condition override grouping.	Position	Description / Source
	g.	26-28	Census Warning Condition Code
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		(CW02-Record)
	the relative sequence of the	29-29	Space.
	Census Warning Condition	30-31	Census Warning Condition Override
	Code (1-7) within the Census		Code (CW02-Record)
	Warning Condition Override	32-80	Space.
	Information (CW02-Record).		
PSTLIN	<b><u>Description:</u></b> Post line identifier.		
	H O	Position	Description / Source
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	26-28	Entry Filer Code (10-Record)
	the relative sequence of the Entry Summary Transaction	29-29	Space.
	within the Block Control	30-37	Entry Number (10-Record)
	Grouping. Type will	38-38	Space.
	unconditionally be returned when	39-50	Broker Reference Number (10-
	ANY post-line condition is found.	51-80	Record)
		31-60	Space.
TOTALS	Description: Totals/trailer		
	identifier.	Position	Description / Source
		26-28	Entry Filer Code (10-Record)
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	29-29	Space.
	the relative sequence of the	30-37	Entry Number (10-Record)
	Entry Summary Transaction	38-38	Space.
	within the Block Control	39-50	Broker Reference Number (10-
	Grouping. Type will unconditionally be returned when		Record)
	ANY condition found in the Entry	51-80	Space.
	Summary TOTALS Grouping.		
	Guilliary 1017LO Grouping.		
FEETOT	<b>Description:</b> Fee total grouping.		
	<u>=====================================</u>	Position	Description / Source
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	26-28	Accounting Class Code (89-Record)
	the relative sequence of the	29-29	Space.
	Accounting Class Code within	30-40	Total Fee Amount (89-Record)
	ALL Fee Total Details (89-	41-80	Space.
	Record) within the Entry		_
	Summary TOTALS Grouping.		
BCO!	Description: Clear description		
PGOI	<u>Description:</u> Clear description of the commercial line item in	Docition	Description / Source
	English (not the same as the	Position 26-80	Description / Source
	tariff description).	20-00	Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
	tariii description).		I OA IECUIU
	Usage: Occurrence Position =		
	the relative sequence of the		
	codes in this record.		

Reference		
Data Type Code	Description / Usage	Returned 'Reference Data Text' Content
PG01	<u>Description:</u> PGA Line Number,	Returned Reference Data Text Content
1 001	Agency, Globally Unique Product	Position   Description / Source
	Identification Code, Intended	26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding
	Use Description, and Disclaimer.	PGA record
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the codes in this record.	
PG02	<b>Description:</b> Item type and	
	codes other than UPC or GTIN.	Position   Description / Source
	H O	26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the item	PGA record
	type and other codes.	
PG04	Description: Constituent	
	Element.	Position   Description / Source
		26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	PGA record
	the relative sequence of the Constituent Element data.	
	Constituent Liement data.	
PG05	<b>Description:</b> Scientific Names &	
	FWS Description Code.	Position   Description / Source
	Haana Oasanna Basitian -	26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the	PGA record
	various genus and species	
	codes.	
PG06	Description: Source Type,	
	Country of Origin, Range of Processing Dates, Processing	Position Description / Source
	Type, & Processing Description.	26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	1 6/(1000ld
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	
	the relative sequence of the	
	range of processing data elements.	
	GIGITIGITIS.	
PG07	<b>Description:</b> Trade or Brand	
	Name, Model, Manufacture	Position   Description / Source
	Year, & item Identifiers.	26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
	Usage: Occurrence Position =	1 OA 1000Id
	the relative sequence of the	
	name, model and manufacturer	
	data.	

Reference			
Data Type Code	Description / Usage	Returned '	Reference Data Text' Content
PG08	Description: Multiple	Returned	Reference Bata Text Content
	Commodity Identifiers.	Position	Description / Source
	-	26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		PGA record
	the relative sequence of the additional commodity identifiers.		
	additional commodity identifiers.		
PG10	Description: Commodity & its		
	Characteristics.	Position	Description / Source
		26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the		PGA record
	additional commodity		
	descriptors.		
PG13	<u>Description:</u> Licenses, Permits, Certificates, or Other (LPCO)	Position	Description / Source
	issued by other government	26-80	Description / Source Pertinent portion of corresponding
	entities.	20 00	PGA record
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the non-		
	PGA LPCO issuer.		
	7 67 ( 2.1 6 6 16 6 6 6 1 1 1		
PG14	<b>Description:</b> Licenses, Permits,		
	Certificates, or Other (LPCO)	Position	Description / Source
	issued by PGA & other government entities (Mandatory	26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
	if PG13 present).		r GA Tecord
	, ,		
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		
	the relative sequence of the LPCO type and number.		
	Li GO type and number.		
PG17	Description: Specific & common		
	names.	Position	Description / Source
	<b>Usage:</b> Occurrence Position =	26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
	the relative sequence of the		r GA Tecolu
	specific and general name data.		
PG18	Description: Hazardous	Docition	Description / Source
	Material (Mandatory if cargo is hazardous).	Position 26-80	Description / Source Pertinent portion of corresponding
		20-00	PGA record
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		
	the relative sequence of the		
	UNDG or PGA data.		

Reference			
Data Type			
Code	Description / Usage	Returned '	Reference Data Text' Content
PG19	<u>Description:</u> Entity roles &		
	Facilities (foreign & domestic).	Position	Description / Source
	Haara Ossumanaa Basitian -	26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the		PGA record
	entity and facility information.		
	entity and facility information.		
PG20	<b>Description:</b> Additional entity		
	identification	Position	Description / Source
		26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		PGA record
	the relative sequence of the		
	additional entity information.		
PG21	<b>Description:</b> Related to an		
1- 621	individual POC or other.	Position	Description / Source
	marriada i Go or otrior.	26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	20 00	PGA record
	the relative sequence of the		
	individual role data.		
PG22	<u>Description:</u> Importer's		
	Substantiating Documents &	Position	Description / Source
	Conformance Declarations.	26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		PGA record
	the relative sequence of the data		
	related to document identifiers		
	and declarations.		
PG23	<b>Description:</b> Affirmation of		
	Compliance.	Position	Description / Source
	H O	26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		PGA record
	the relative sequence of the Affirmation of Compliance		
	Codes.		
PG24	Description: Remarks		
	(Optional).	Position	Description / Source
		26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		PGA record
	the relative sequence of the		
	various remarks types and codes.		
	codes.		
PG25	Description: Storage		
	Temperature, Lot Number,	Position	Description / Source
	Production Start/End Dates,	26-80	Pertinent portion of corresponding
	PGA Line & Unit Value.		PGA record
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =		
	the relative sequence of the		
	various information related to		

Reference Data Type Code	Description / Usage	Returned 'Reference Data Text' Content
3343	container temperature, lot numbers and PGA line values.	returned relevance but Text Content
PG26	Description: Packaging level Information including Unit of Measure.  Usage: Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the packaging levels.	Position   Description / Source 26-80   Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
PG27	Description: Container Number and type.  Usage: Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the container information.	Position Description / Source 26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
PG28	Description: Can Dimensions & Package Tracking Numbers.  Usage: Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the can dimensions and package tracking data.	Position   Description / Source 26-80   Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
PG29	Description: Net or Gross Unit of Measure.  Usage: Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the quantity and unit of measure at the PGA line or individual unit level.	Position   Description / Source 26-80   Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
PG30	Description: Inspections and lab testing.  Usage: Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the data related to previous or requested lab inspections.	Position Description / Source  26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
PG31	Description: Vessel used to Harvest the Commodity  Usage: Occurrence Position = the relative sequence of the data related to commodity harvesting.	Position Description / Source 26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record

Reference		
Data Type	,	
Code	Description / Usage	Returned 'Reference Data Text' Content
PG32	<u>Description:</u> Commodity Routing Information.	Position   Description / Source
	Trouting information.	26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding
	Usage: Occurrence Position =	PGA record
	the relative sequence of the data	1 0/1/00014
	related to commodity routing.	
PG33	<u>Description:</u> Geographic Area	
	or Description of Commodity	Position Description / Source
	Routing.	26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding
	<b>Usage:</b> Occurrence Position =	PGA record
	the relative sequence of the data	
	related to the ocean geographic	
	area of commodity harvesting.	
PG34	Description: Travel	
	Documentation.	Position Description / Source
	<b>Usage:</b> Occurrence Position =	26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding PGA record
	the relative sequence of the	FGATecolu
	travel related codes.	
PG35	<u>Description:</u> Department Of	
	Transportation, National	Position   Description / Source
	Highway Traffic safety Administration Conformance	26-80 Pertinent portion of corresponding
	Bonds.	PGA record
	Bonds.	
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	
	the relative sequence of the DOT	
	bond data.	
DOSS	Bearinties Additional Del	
PG55	<u>Description:</u> Additional Roles performed by an Entity or	Position   Description / Source
	performed by an Entity of   Individual.	Position   Description / Source   26-80   Pertinent portion of corresponding
		PGA record
	<u>Usage:</u> Occurrence Position =	1 0/(1000)4
	the relative sequence of the	
	additional entity role codes.	

# **Entry Summary Condition/Disposition Response (Output E1)**

The Entry Summary Condition/Disposition Response may be returned in the output multiple times within a single response Entry Summary Response TRANSACTION Grouping.

The output record conveys to the Filer/Transmitter a single, discreet *condition* regarding an input validation or the *final disposition* of the requested action.

E1-Record	Length/				
Data Element	Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Control Identifier  Disposition Type Code	2AN 1AN	1-2 3-3	M	Always E1  An indication as to CBP's final disposition of action requested.  Space = Not a final disposition record.  A = Final disposition; the transaction has	1
				been ACCEPTED by CBP; the action requested was successfully performed.  R = Final disposition; the transaction has been REJECTED by CBP; the action requested was NOT performed.	
Severity Code	1AN	4-4	M	<ul> <li>An indication as to the severity of the condition (if any):</li> <li>F = 'Fatally' invalid data or critical error.</li> <li>W = Census warning.</li> <li>P = Partner Government Agency warning.</li> <li>I = Informational notice ONLY.</li> <li>Space = No condition(s) encountered.</li> </ul>	2, 3, 6
Condition Code	3AN	5-7	М	Code that identifies the condition or final disposition regarding an Entry Summary filing.	
Reason Code	3AN	8-10	С	A further identification of the condition for CBP internal use ONLY.	
Narrative Text	40AN	11-50	М	Text description that corresponds to the Condition Code.	
Entry Filer Code	3AN	51-53	С	Filer's identification code as reported on the input 10-Record.	
Filler	2\$	54-55	М	Space fill. Reserved filler for possible future expansion of Entry Filer Code and/or Entry Number	

E1-Record Data Element	Length/ Class	Position	Desig	Description	Note
Entry Number	8AN	56-63	С	Unique identifying number assigned to the Entry by the Filer as reported on the input 10-Record.	
Version Number	5N or 5S	64-68	С	The <i>latest</i> version number of the entry summary (when the transaction is accepted).  The first 3 positions indicate the "major" revision number; the last 2 positions indicate the "minor" revision number.	5
Broker Reference Number	9X	69-77	С	Conditionally, the Filer/Preparer's internal Entry Summary identifier as reported on the input, if any.	4
Filler	3S	78-80	М	Space fill until expanded length fully supported. Reserved filler for future expansion of the Broker Reference Number when fully ACE compatible.	

# Note 1

The data element will be space if the record is NOT a final disposition.

# Note 2

A *Census warning* condition is noted when the reported Entry Summary data conflicts with a preestablished Census 'expected range' parameter; the data may or may NOT be correct. A Census warning condition is generated in an Entry Summary Response ONLY. It is the responsibility of the trade participant to verify the accuracy of the Entry Summary data and make corrections <u>or</u> submit a Census Warning Override Code. In a *final disposition* Entry Summary response, if no fatal conditions are found, yet one or more Census warning conditions are found (and no Partner Government Agency conditions are found), the Severity Indicator will be 'W'.

A *Partner Government Agency warning* condition is noted when the reported Entry Summary data conflicts with a Partner Government Agency data validation; the data may or may NOT be correct. It is the responsibility of the trade participant to verify the accuracy of the Entry Summary data and make corrections as needed. In a *final disposition* Entry Summary response, if no fatal conditions are found, yet one or more Partner Government Agency warning conditions are found (and no Census warning conditions are found), the Severity Indicator will be 'P'.

In a *final disposition* Entry Summary response, if no fatal conditions are found, yet one or more Partner Government Agency warning conditions are found <u>and</u> one or more Census warning conditions are found, the Severity Indicator will be 'P'.

## Note 3

An *informational* condition results in a non-critical notification to the filer. No action is expected from the trade participant. If a *final disposition* Entry Summary response, if neither fatal, nor Census warning conditions are found, yet one or more informational notations are found, the Severity Indicator will be 'l'.

### Note 4

In the event that the Broker Reference Number is required to match, yet does not match the value on file, this data element shall be the Filer/Preparer's internal Entry Summary identifier previously established.

### Note 5

The *latest* version number of the entry summary will be returned on the 'final disposition' E1-Record when the input 10-Record Summary Filing Action Request Code = A (Add) or R (Replace) and the final disposition E1-Record Disposition Type Code = A (Accepted).

This data element will be spaces when:

- 10-Record Filing Action Request Code = D (Delete) (whether or not the deletion was successful), or
- E1-Record Disposition Type Code = R (Rejected), or
- E1-Record Disposition Type Code = space (not a final disposition).

The 5 position entry summary version number is comprised of two parts; the major revision number (positions 1-3) and the minor revision number (positions 4-5).

The entry summary version number will be 00100 when the entry summary is initially filed and accepted in ACE. The revision number will remain 00100 if the filer submits add or replace entry summary filing action requests until the time the entry summary is put on a statement.

The major revision portion of the version number will only change when the entry summary has been rejected by CBP or taken off statement and subsequently replaced by the filer. For example, when the entry summary is replaced after one of these actions, the entry summary version number of 00200 indicates such a situation.

The minor revision portion of the version number will only change when the entry summary has been modified by an authorized CBP user. For example, an entry summary revision number of 00201 indicates that the entry summary was replaced by the filer after CBP rejection (or taken off statement) and subsequently modified once by an authorized CBP user.

#### Note 6

Refer to ACE ABI CATAIR "Appendix G – Condition Codes and Text" for all conditions returned including the Partner Government Agency conditions.

# **Entry Summary Response - Usage Notes**

The following sub-sections contain information regarding a returned filing response.

## a) Entry Summary Batch Syntax Evaluation

Prior to the evaluation of the Entry Summary transaction content, an assessment will be made to determine if the ENTIRE BATCH (and all enclosed blocks and transactions) is suitable for Entry Summary transaction business data validations.

### Response to an 'Unrecognizable' Entry Summary Transaction

If the record that...

- Immediately follows a B-Record or
- Immediately follows a Grand Totals 90-Record (other than a Y-Record)

..is NOT an Entry Summary Header Control – 10-Record, then that 'Entry Summary transaction' and the ENTIRE BATCH will be rejected:

When **REJECTED**, a fatal condition E1-Record (narrative text <u>ENTRY SUMMARY HEADER MISSING</u>) will be returned followed immediately by the final disposition E1-Record (narrative text <u>BATCH REJECTED</u>).

## Response to a Syntactically Incorrect Batch, Block, or Entry Summary Transaction

If the input does not conform to the structure, record sequence, item repeat, and grouping rules described in this document then the ENTIRE BATCH will be rejected. Validation of the BATCH shall immediately cease upon the discovery of a syntax problem.

When **REJECTED**, a fatal condition E1-Record that describes the syntax problem will be returned followed immediately by the final disposition E1-Record (narrative text <u>BATCH REJECTED</u>).

# b) Entry Summary Final Dispositions

A disposition response will be returned with each Entry Summary transaction. An Entry Summary disposition response is an E1-Record in which the Disposition Type Code is set to **A** (Accepted) or **R** (Rejected). The disposition response also includes the *severity* of the most severe condition found. The table below can be used to determine the filing action required.

Disposition Type Code	Severity Code	Description Rejected. An indication that one or more Entry Summary data elements reported in the transaction contain invalid or	Entry Summary Filing Action Required If the Entry Summary already exists and is not eligible to be updated, no further action required. Otherwise correct	Filer Action Required Review filing practices and software to ensure conformance with
		conflicting data or the Entry Summary already exists and cannot and is not eligible to be updated.	immediately and retransmit to CBP.	the interface.
A	W	Accepted with Census Warning. An indication that one or more data values reported for the Summary conflicts with a pre- established Census 'expected range' parameter.	If the data is in error, change the information and submit an Entry Summary 'correction'. If the submitted information conflicts with a pre-established Census parameter, yet is legitimate, submit a Census Warning Override Code. (Note: a Census Warning Override Code must be received for every warning).	Verify the information reported. Prior to Census acceptance of the Entry Summary, submit a Census Warning Override Code for each warning generated. Review filing practices and software to ensure conformance with the interface.
A	P	Accepted with Partner Government Agency Warning. An indication that one or more data values reported for the Summary conflicts with a Partner Government Agency data validation.	If the data is in error, change the information and submit an Entry Summary 'correction'.	Verify the information reported. Review filing practices to ensure conformance with regulation, CBP policy, and Partner Government Agency policy.

Disposition Type Code	Severity Code	Description	Entry Summary Filing Action Required	Filer Action Required
A		Accepted with an Informational Notice. An indication that a non-critical condition has been encountered.	If the information implies that the article may be subject to AD/CVD duty, review the article and, if needed, submit an AD/CVD case. Other AD/CVD information may be returned to inform the Filer of related case or party applicability. If needed, resubmit the AD/CVD case(s) in the proper relationships with the proper parties. If other than AD/CVD related, no action required.	Verify the information reported. Review filing practices to ensure conformance with regulation and CBP policy.
A		Unconditionally Accepted. An indication that no condition has been encountered.	None required.	None required.

## c) Response to a 'Recognizable' Entry Summary Transaction Component

The data returned for an Entry Summary transaction will reflect the 'Summary Filing Action Request Code' specified in the Entry Summary Header Control – 10-Record.

When **ADD** or **REPLACE** (Summary Filing Action Request Code = **A** or **R**):

When **REJECTED**: fatal condition E1-Records will be returned. Census warning, and/or informational notice E1-Records may also be returned, if found. All condition E1-Records will correspond to and follow one or more E0-Records that shall convey to the Filer/Transmitter which data grouping component in the submission has caused, or contributed to, that condition. The final disposition E1-Record narrative text is <u>TRANSACTION DATA REJECTED</u>. If not previously filed, the Entry Summary is NOT established in CBP's automated system. Generally, if the Entry Summary has already been established, yet has not undergone any CBP acceptance process, the *previous* accepted Entry Summary is deleted. If, however, the Entry Summary has already been established, and has undergone CBP processing, the *previously* accepted Entry Summary is left intact.

A further note about the DELETION of an Entry Summary: If there is an Entry Summary on file in the ACE system and that summary is in a 'Trade Control' status, if a trade filing (to 'correct' the summary on file) is fatally rejected, that original Entry Summary will be deleted from the ACE system. This is known as an 'implicit' delete. The ACE system does this to ensure that the un-successfully changed summary is not placed on a Statement – as the intent of the rejected transaction may have been to change revenue amounts. The ACE system will only retrain the last accepted Entry Summary submitted by the filer until the summary first transitions to 'CBP Control'.

When **ACCEPTED**: Census warning, and/or informational notice E1-Records may be returned, if found. All condition E1-Records will correspond to and follow one or more E0-Records that shall convey to the Filer/Transmitter which data grouping component in the submission has caused, or contributed to, that condition. The final disposition E1-Record record narrative text will reflect the condition under which CBP has accepted the data:

- If the Entry Summary information is being established in the automated system for the first time, the returned E1-Record narrative text shall be: <u>SUMMARY HAS</u> <u>BEEN ADDED</u>. The Entry Summary is initially established in CBP's automated system.
- If the Entry Summary information is being replaced in the automated system (regardless of the Summary Filing Action Request Code value), the returned E1-Record narrative text shall be: <u>SUMMARY HAS BEEN REPLACED</u>. The previously accepted Entry Summary is totally replaced with the Filer's latest submission in CBP's automated system.

**Note:** The final disposition text will not reflect a 'paperless' or 'paper required' assessment of the Entry Summary. A subsequent electronic message from CBP, however, shall inform the Filer as to how to proceed.

When **DELETE** (Summary Filing Action Request Code = **D**):

When **REJECTED**: fatal condition E1-Records will be returned. Census warning conditions are not generated for a delete action. However, Informational notice E1-Records may also be returned. All condition E1-Records will correspond to and follow one or more E0-Records that shall convey to the Filer/Transmitter which data grouping

component in the submission has caused, or contributed to, that condition. The final disposition E1-Record narrative text is <u>TRANSACTION DATA REJECTED</u>. If the Entry Summary had previously been accepted, the Entry Summary is left intact.

When **ACCEPTED**: No condition E1-Records will be returned. The final disposition E1-Record narrative text is <u>ENTRY SUMMARY DELETED</u>. The Entry Summary is removed from CBP's automated system.

### d) How to Respond to an ACE System Failure

In the unlikely event that an AX response returns an indication of ACE system failure (E1-Record Condition Code = **zzz**; Narrative Text = **\*\* ACE SYSTEM FAILURE \*\***) the transmitter/receiver of the message should take the following actions:

- 1. Wait a few minutes and retry/retransmit the transaction. It is possible that a system resource was temporarily unavailable. If the retry/retransmit does not reproduce the system failure then no further action is needed.
- 2. If a retry/retransmit continues to result in an ACE system failure, scan/search the Cargo Systems Messaging Service (CSMS) for a recent trade notification that outlines the reason and resolution for the problem encountered.
- 3. If no CSMS notification has been published, within one hour, call your CBP Client Representative to report the problem and/or receive further instructions.

**Note**: When an ACE system failure has occurred, the transaction has NOT successfully been processed. Once the system failure reason has been resolved, the transaction must be retransmitted and successfully accepted.

## e) Responding to a Document Submission Request

If the submitted Entry Summary is accepted, CBP may decide that additional information / documentation is required. The following table clarifies the action required on the part of the filer when such a subsequent request for additional information, via an Entry Summary Notification (UC), is received from CBP. This table shows the accepted combinations of:

- 'Certifying for Cargo Release' (10-Record Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator)
- RLF Claim (B-Record Remotely Filed Indicator)
- EIP Claim (10-Record Electronic Invoice Indicator)

Certify for Cargo Release	RLF Claimed	EIP Claimed	Action Required when UC Notification Type '1' RECEIVED Request for electronic invoice data only	Action Required when UC Notification Type '2' RECEIVED Request for the entry summary package
No (AE 'Certify for Cargo Release' not used)	No	No	n/a	Send Documents to Document Image System
No (AE 'Certify for Cargo	No	Yes	Send Invoices to Document Image System	n/a

Certify for Cargo Release	RLF Claimed	EIP Claimed	Action Required when UC Notification Type '1' RECEIVED Request for electronic invoice data only	Action Required when UC Notification Type '2' RECEIVED Request for the entry summary package
Release' not used)				
A=ACE	No	No	n/a	Send Documents to Document Image System
A=ACE	Yes	No	Send Invoices to Document Image System	n/a

# AE Table 1 - Check Digit Computation Formula

The check digit formula that follows is used for:

The Entry Number (and consists of two portions):

- Filer Identifier portion (using the Entry Summary Header Control record's Entry Filer Code). This value may be both alphabetic and numeric.
- Sequence Number portion (using positions 1-7 of the Entry Summary Header Control record's Entry Number). This value is required to be ALL numeric.

**<u>Step ONE</u>** – Derive a 'Numeric Base Value' by converting each alphabetic value in the alphabetic portion(s) of the 'number' to a numeric value using the following table:

A = 1	J = 1	S = 2
B = 2	K = 2	T = 3
C = 3	L = 3	U = 4
D = 4	M = 4	V = 5
E = 5	N = 5	W = 6
F = 6	O = 6	X = 7
G = 7	P = 7	Y = 8
H = 8	Q = 8	Z = 9
I = 9	R = 9	

The result is a 10-position number:

NT	ът	ЪT	ЪT	ЪT	ЪT	ЪT	ът	ът	NT.
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10

**Step TWO** – Multiply positions 2, 4, 6, 8, and 10 of the 'Numeric Base Value' each by +2. For each, if the product (P) is greater than +9, add +1 to adjust the product (AP).

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10						
N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N						
	x 2	X	2	:	x 2	Х	: 2		x 2						
						_									
	P		P		P		P		P						
	(+1)	( -	+1)		(+1)	(	+1)		(+1)	(only w	hen	value	+9	or	greater)
						_									
	AP	Ž	AP		AP		ΑP		AP						

**Step THREE** - Disregarding the 'tens' positions for each product (or adjusted product), compute the 'Adjusted Even Sum Value' by adding the five products (or adjusted products) together.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	N	
	AP		ΑP		ΑP		ΑP		ΑP	
	N <b>N</b>									
		-								
	N	+	N	+	N	+	N	+	N	= Adjusted Even Sum Value (NN)

**Step FOUR** – Compute the 'Odd Sum Value' by adding positions 1, 3, 5, 7, and 9 of the 'Numeric Base' together.

<u>Step FIVE</u> – Compute a 'Check Digit Base Value' by adding the 'Adjusted Even Sum Value' and the 'Odd Sum Value' together.

```
Adjusted Even Sum Value NN + Odd Sum Value NN -- NN = Check Digit Base Value
```

<u>Step SIX</u> – Determine the 'Computed Check Digit' by subtracting the 'ones' position of the 'Check Digit Base Value' from +10.

The result is the check digit.

# **AE Table 2 – Entry Type Codes**

<b>Entry Type Code</b>	Description
01	Consumption – Free & Dutiable
02	Consumption – Quota/Visa
03	Consumption – AD/CVD
06	Foreign Trade Zone (FTZ)
07	Consumption – Quota/Visa & AD/CVD
11	Informal – Free & Dutiable
12	Informal – Quota/Visa
21	Warehouse
22	Re-warehouse
23	Temporary Importation under Bond (TIB)
31	Warehouse Withdrawal – Consumption
32	Warehouse Withdrawal – Quota
34	Warehouse Withdrawal – AD/CVD
38	Warehouse Withdrawal – Quota & AD/CVD
51	Military - Defense Contract Management Agency (DCMA)
52	Government - Dutiable

# **AE Table 3 – Mode of Transportation Codes**

MOT Code	Description
10	Vessel, Non-Containerized
11	Vessel, Containerized
12	Border Water Borne
20	Rail, Non-Containerized
21	Rail, Containerized
30	Truck, Non-Containerized
31	Truck, Containerized
32	Auto
33	Pedestrian
34	Road, Other
40	Air, Non-Containerized
41	Air, Containerized
50	Mail
60	Passenger, Hand Carried
70	Fixed Transport

# **AE Table 4 - Bond Waiver Reason Codes**

Bond Waiver Reason	
Code	Description
995	Supplemental Duty Bills on Vessel Repair Entries
996	Fines, Penalty, or Liquidated Damage Bills
997	All Other Contingent Bills
998	Bills Secured – Other than Surety
999	No Surety, Unsecured Bills

# **AE Table 5 – Canadian Province Codes**

Table 5a - Conventional Canadian Province Codes

Code	Province
XA	Alberta
XB	New Brunswick
XC	British Columbia
XM	Manitoba
XN	Nova Scotia
XO	Ontario
XP	Prince Edward Island
XQ	Quebec
XS	Saskatchewan
XT	Northwest Territories
XV	Nunavut
XW	Newfoundland & Labrador
XY	Yukon

Table 5b - Extended British Columbia Province Codes

Code	Province
XD	British Columbia (Coastal)
XE	British Columbia (Interior)

# **AE Table 6 – User Fee Accounting Class Codes**

User Fee Accounting	Description
Class Code	Description 24 Record (Header)
	34 Record 'Header'
311	Informal Entry Fee
496	Dutiable Mail Fee
500	Manual Entry Surcharge
	62 Record 'Line'
053	Beef Fee
054	Pork Fee
055	Honey Fee
056	Cotton Fee
057	Raspberry Fee
079	Sugar Fee
090	Potato Fee
102	Lime Fee
103	Mushroom Fee
104	Watermelon Fee
105	Softwood Lumber Fee
106	Blueberry Fee
107	Avocado Fee
108	Mango Fee
109	Sorghum Fee
110	Dairy Product Fee
124	Pecan Fee
125	Christmas Tree Fee
499	Formal Merchandise Processing Fee (MPF)
501	Harbor Maintenance Fee

# **AE Table 7 – Missing Document Codes**

Missing Document Code	Description
01	Commercial Invoice
10	CBPF 5523 (19 CFR 141.89)
11	CBPF 3291
14	Lease Statement (19 CFR 10.108(b))
15	Re-melting Certificate (19 CFR 54.6(a))
16	Corrected Commercial Invoice (19 CFR 141.89 et al)
17	Other Agency Forms (19 CFR Part 12)
18	Duty Free Entry Certificate (19 CFR 10.102); HTS
	9808.00.30009
19	Scale Weight (19 CFR 151, Subpart B)
20	End Use Certificate (19 CFR 10.138)
21	Form O (Coffee)
22	Chemical Analysis
23	Out Turn Report (19 CFR 151, Sub part C)
26	Packing List (19 CFR 141.86(e))
98	Other document (not listed)
99	More than two documents listed.

# AE Table 8 – Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim Codes

Trade Agreement/Special	
Program Claim Code	Description
A	Generalized System of Preferences (GSP).
AU	Australia Free Trade Agreement.
В	Automotive Product Trade Act.
B#	Automotive Product Trade Act + FTA MPF Exemption.
BH	Bahrain Free Trade Agreement.
C	Agreement on Trade in Civil Aircraft.
C#	Agreement on Trade in Civil Aircraft + FTA MPF Exemption.
CA	North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) – Canada.
	(Scheduled last day in effect: June 30, 2020)
CL	Chile Free Trade Act.
СО	Columbia Trade Promotion Agreement.
D	African Growth and Opportunity Act (AGOA).
Е	Caribbean Basin Economic Recovery Act (CBERA); also known
	as the Caribbean Basin Initiative (CBI).
IL	U.S. – Israel Free Trade Area Agreement.
J	Andean Trade Preference Act (ATPA).
J+	Andean Trade Promotion and Drug Eradication Act (ATPDEA).
JO	Jordan Free Trade Agreement.
JP	U.S. – Japan Trade Agreement.
K	Agreement on Trade in Pharmaceutical Products.
K#	Agreement on Trade in Pharmaceutical Products + FTA MPF
	Exemption.
KR	U.S. – Korea Free Trade Agreement.
L	Uruguay Round Concessions on Intermediate Chemicals for
	Dyes.
L#	Uruguay Round concessions on Intermediate Chemicals for
	Dyes + FTA MPF Exemption.
MA	Morocco Free Trade Agreement.
MX	North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) – Mexico.
	(Scheduled last day in effect: June 30, 2020)
N	A product of the West Bank, Gaza Strip (GZ), a qualifying
	industrial zone (Jordan), or Israel (Israel) under the U.S Israel
NP	Free Trade Area Agreement.
OM	Nepal Preference Program.  Oman Free Trade Agreement.
P	
PA	Originating Central American Free Trade Agreement (CAFTA).  Panama Trade Promotion Agreement.
PE	Peru Trade Promotion Agreement.
P+	Qualifying Central American Free Trade Agreement (CAFTA).
R	Caribbean Basin Trade Partnership Act (CBTPA).
S	U.SMexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA).
	(Entry into Force Date: July 1, 2020)
S+	Qualifying U.SMexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA)
	commodities.
	(Entry into Force Date: July 1, 2020)
SG	Singapore Free Trade Act.
W	Products of Puerto Rico advanced in value or improved in
	condition in a CBERA country.
Y	U.S. Insular Possession.
Z	Freely Associated States.

# **AE Table 9 – Exception Case Articles (Categorized)**

When the article includes HTS:	
Article Category Special C	lassification Provision
98	Special Classification Provision – Chapter 98
Article Category No Inform	nal Value Limit
9801.00.50bb	Temporary Exhibit (Menagerie) - 9801.00.50bb
9801.00.60bb	Temporary Exhibit (Fair or Conference) - 9801.00.60bb
Article Category Not MPF	
9802.00.60	US Metal Returned for Further Processing - 9802.00.60
9802.00.80	Article Eligible for Miscellaneous Programs - 9802.00.80
	nformal Value Limit
9801.00.10	US Goods Returned - 9801.00.10
Article Category Required	on TIB Entry
9813.00.05,	Various Articles Under Bond - 9813.00.nn
9813.00.10,	
9813.00.15,	
9813.00.20	
9813.00.25, 9813.00.30,	
9813.00.35	
9813.00.40	
9813.00.45, 9813.00.50,	
9813.00.55	
9813.00.60	
9813.00.65,	
9813.00.70,	
9813.00.75	
Article Category 6 Month	TIB Restriction
9813.00.75	Article Under 6-Month Bond - 9813.00.75

# **AE Table 10 - Census Condition Override Codes**

Override Code	Description
01	Exception to Embargo
02	Timing of Embargo
03	Country Verified as Correct
04	Prototype
05	Sample
06	Assist
07	One-of-a-kind
08	Precision Made
09	Unique Material
10	Experimental Drug
11	Military Application
12	Mass Produced
13	Less Than Perfect
14	Lower Quality Material
15	Market Conditions
16	Special Handling Required
17	Chartered Transportation
18	Insurance Costs Very High
19	Rush Delivery
20	Weight of Article Heavier Than Normal
21	Weight of Article Lighter Than Normal
22	Packaging Heavier Than Normal
23	Packaging Lighter Than Normal
24	Non-product Line Item Needed to Conduct Business
25	Beginning to Import New Product Line
26	Country of Export Verified as Correct
27	FTZ Withdrawal Low Foreign Value
49	Parameter Change Request Pending
50	Correct as Entered
51	Entered Under Special Conditions

## **AE Table 11 – Census Warning Condition / Census Override Combinations**

Census Warning Condition		Acceptable Census
Code	Returned Narrative Text	Condition Override Code(s)
27A	*CENSUS* IMPROBABLE COUNTRY	01, 02, 03, 49, 50
27P	*CENSUS* MAXIMUM VALUE EXCEEDED	51
27B	*CENSUS* QTY1/QTY2	09, 20, 21, 49, 50
27M	*CENSUS* QTY2/QTY1	09, 20, 21, 49, 50
27D	*CENSUS* OR-HI VAL/QTY (1)	04, 05, 06, 07, 08, 09, 10, 11, 15, 21, 49, 50
27F	*CENSUS* OR-HI VAL/QTY (2)	04, 05, 06, 07, 08, 09, 10, 11, 15, 21, 49, 50
27C	*CENSUS* OR-LO VAL/QTY (1)	09, 12, 13, 14, 15, 20, 27, 49, 50
28E	*CENSUS* OR-LO VAL/QTY (2)	09, 12, 13, 14, 15, 20, 27, 49, 50
27G	*CENSUS* IMPROBABLE AIR TARIFF	05, 49, 50
271	*CENSUS* GROSS WEIGHT - VESSEL	20, 22, 49, 50
27H	*CENSUS* GROSS WEIGHT - AIR	20, 22, 49, 50
27Q	*CENSUS* MAXIMUM CHARGES EXCEEDED	51
27J	*CENSUS* OR-AGR CHARGES/VALUE	05, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 22, 49, 50

#### AE Table 12 - \*RETIRED\* FCC Import Condition Codes

Note that the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) <u>no longer supports/requires</u> that a FCC-740 (Statement Regarding the Importation of Radio Frequency Devices Capable of Causing Harmful Interference) be filed for merchandise identified as containing radio frequency devices.

FCC Import Condition Codes are no longer needed.

#### AE Table 13 - Internal Revenue Accounting Class Codes

Internal Revenue Accounting Class Code	Description	
016	Distilled Spirits	
017	Wines	
018	Tobacco Products	
022	Other (not included above)	

## AE Table 14 - Post Summary Correction Header Reason Codes

Post Summary Correction Header Reason Code	Description	
H01	<u>Entry Type Non-AD/CVD-to-AD/CVD</u> . The Entry Type Code has been changed from a type that does not have AD/CVD (e.g., 01) to a type that does have AD/CVD (e.g., 03).	
H02	Entry Type-Other. The Entry Type Code has been changed (other than the types indicated by PSC Header Reason Code H01 or H14).	
H04	Mode of Transportation. The Mode of Transportation (MOT) Code has changed.	
H05	Bond-Surety. The basic and/or additional Surety Company Code has changed.	
H06	Bond–Superseding The Continuous Superseded Bond Indicator has changed.	
H07	Bond-Other. Other basic and/or additional bond data has changed. Includes Bond Type Code, Single Transaction Bond Amount, Single Transaction Bond Producer Account Number, Bond Waiver Indicator, Bond Waiver Reason Code.	
H08	Electronic Invoice Availability. The Electronic Invoice Indicator has changed.	
H09	Shipment Usage Type. The Shipment Usage Type Code has changed.	
H10	Consignee. The Consignee Number has changed.	
H11	<u>Date of Importation</u> . The Date of Importation has changed.	
H12	State of Destination. The U.S. State of Destination Code has changed.	
H13	Header Fee. One or more Entry Summary Header Fee (Header Fee Amount or Accounting Class Code) has changed. Includes 311 (Informal Entry Fee), 500 (Manual Surcharge), and 496 (Mail).	
H14	Entry Type AD/CVD-to-Non-AD/CVD. The Entry Type Code has been changed from a type that does have AD/CVD (e.g., 03) to a type that does not have AD/CVD (e.g., 01).	
H99	Data Change–Other. Another Entry Summary Header Grouping data element, not listed above, has changed. Clearly describe the reason for the change in the PSC Filing Explanation grouping (36-Record).	

# **AE Table 15 – Post Summary Correction Line Reason Codes**

Post Summary Correction Line Reason Code	Description	
L01	Invoice. The commercial invoice has changed or items (i.e., lines) were missed in the original submission. This change may result in more or fewer Entry Summary Line Item Groupings. For an EIP summary the change may affect the EIP Invoice Grouping (i.e., the Invoice Line Reference Detail).	
L02	SPI. The Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim Code has changed (but not the article classification).	
L03	<u>Classification</u> . The classification of an article has changed; the HTS Number has changed. This may affect the Article Set Indicator and/or the Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim Code.	
L04	Value. The value of the merchandise has changed (i.e., the Value of Goods Amount) or the basis/determination for the value has changed (e.g., the NAFTA Net Cost Indicator). This reason may be used if a currency conversion was a factor that resulted in a change to the value.	
L05	Non-Dutiable Charges. The Charges Amount has changed.	
L06	<u>Duty</u> . The Duty Amount has changed.	
L07	COO. The Country of Origin Code has changed.	
L08	COE. The Country of Export Code has changed.	
L09	AD/CVD Case-Critical Circumstances. The U.S. Department of Commerce has invoked 'Critical Circumstances' (regarding an Entry Type 01 Entry Summary filed 90 days prior to the Preliminary or Order period for an AD/CVD case).	
L10	AD/CVD Case-Party. One or more Article Party Identifier(s) has changed; thus changing the AD/CVD case suffix.	
L11	AD/CVD Case-Rate. The Case Deposit Rate and/or Case Rate Type Qualifier Code has changed.	
L12	AD/CVD Case-Scope. The 'scope' of the AD/CVD case has changed.	
L13	AD/CVD Case-Non-Reimbursement Statement. The AD/CVD Non-Reimbursement Statement and/or AD/CVD Non-Reimbursement Declaration Identifier has changed.	
L14	Ruling. The Ruling Type Code or Ruling Number has changed.	

Post Summary Correction Line Reason Code	Description	
L15	PGA-FCC. The 740 Header and/or 740 Continuation has changed (includes a change to an FCC PGA Invoice Description)	
L16	Tax. The IR Tax Information (IR Tax Amount or Accounting Class Code) has changed.	
L17	MPF. The formal Merchandise Processing Fee (499) (User Fee Amount or Accounting Class Code) has changed.	
L18	<u>Fee-Other</u> . Another fee has changed (User Fee Amount or Accounting Class Code). Includes a change to 501-HMF or any agriculture commodity fee.	
L19	Manufacturer. The Manufacturer / Supplier Code has changed.	
L20	<u>Foreign Exporter</u> . The Foreign Exporter Code has changed.	
L21	Sold to Party. The Sold To Party Identifier has changed.	
L22	Delivered To Party. The Delivered To Party Identifier has changed.	
L23	<u>Textile Category</u> . The Category Code (for Textiles) has changed.	
L24	Standard Visa. The Standard Visa Number has changed.	
L25	<u>Textile Export Date</u> . The Date of Exportation (for Textiles) has changed.	
L26	License/Certificate/Permit. The License/Certificate/Permit Type Code and/or License Number/ Certificate Number/Permit Number has changed.	
L27	Softwood Lumber Export Price. The Softwood Lumber Export Price amount has change.	
L28	Softwood Lumber Export Charges. The Softwood Lumber Export Charges amount has changed.	
L29	Quantity Change. Quantity (1, 2, or 3) has changed on any HTS Number for the article.	
L30	Relationship Change. The Related Party Indicator has changed.	
L31	Shipping Weight. The Gross Shipping Weight has changed.	

# **AE Table 16 – Table of Changes (History)**

Chapter change revisions 01(May 19, 2008) thru 61 (September 24, 2019).

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
61	September 24, 2019	(A) Importer's Additional Declaration Detail (54- Record)	(A) Specified new Importer's Additional Declaration Type Code 04 (South Korean Export Steel Certificate). Required for articles of steel from South Korea (KR) subject to quota limits. Note that the HTS numbers affected are the same as those subject to the Section 232 Steel remedy.
			Note: As required, report the domestic Department of Commerce Steel Import License number in the 52-Record (License / Certificate / Permit Type Code 01). If a Section 232 exclusion applies, report that Product Exclusion number as an Importer's Additional Declaration Type Code 02 (Product Exclusion Information – Steel Products).
			Note: A CSMS message will be issued to announce the deployment of this feature into the Certification and Production environments.
60	September 16, 2019	(A) Usage Note (p), (q), (r), (w)	<ul> <li>(A) Adjustment of certain customs user fees and limitations by COBRA for Fiscal Year 2020 in accordance with the FAST Act (applicable to an entry summary):</li> <li>Formal MPF (499) limits changed to minimum \$26.79 / maximum \$519.76;</li> <li>Informal MPF (automated and not prepared by CBP personnel) (311) changed to \$2.14;</li> <li>Dutiable Mail Fee (496) changed to \$5.89;</li> <li>Surcharge for Manual Entry or Release (500) changed to \$3.21.</li> <li>These adjusted fee amounts and limitations will</li> </ul>
			be applied to importations effective October 1, 2019. Note that the new amount will be in effect for a summary pre-filed prior to October 1, 2019 if the relevant entry date is on or after October 1, 2019.
59	August 1, 2019	(A) ES Line Grouping Input Structure Map; Importer's Additional Declaration Grouping; Returned Entry Summary Reference Data (Table 1)	(A) *NOTICE OF FUTURE CAPABILITY ONLY* Changed input 54-Record (Importer's Additional Declaration Detail) from occurring one time to a repeating group that can occur up to nine times. Defined new output Reference Data Type Code: IADDET.
			Note: This feature is in anticipation of an upcoming data reporting requirement. The actual implementation/usage date is unknown at this time. A subsequent version of this CATAIR chapter will be published with the details when

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
			they are known. Testing in the Certification environment is not currently available. For now, there is no ES line that requires/allows more than one 54-Record.
		(B) 40-Record (C) 54-Record	(B) Included liability statement when Product Claim Code = C (CBMA Certification).  (C) Defined additional Section 232 Product Exclusion identifier formats for steel and aluminum products to support identifiers obtained from DOC/BIS's new 232 Exclusions 'portal' system. Product exclusion identifier numbers from the existing Regulations.gov docket system will continue to be accepted.
58	April 26, 2019	(A) 10-Record, Usage Note (jj)	(A) Added a new indicator for an authorized Express Consignment filer to identify a 'Consolidated Express' filing (i.e., a 'duty only' Entry Summary that accounts for one or more cargo manifest shipments released at an Express Consignment filer/carrier's facility).  Note: The actual implementation of this feature is unknown at this time (estimate: June 2019). A CSMS message will be issued to announce the deployment into the Certification and Production environments.
57	September 5, 2018	(A) Usage Note (h), AE Table 1	(A) Removed all reference to specific formats and check digit calculation for the Inbond/In-Transit Number.
56	September 5, 2018	(A) Usage Note (p), (q), (r), (w)	<ul> <li>(A) Adjustment of certain customs user fees and limitations by COBRA for Fiscal Year 2019 in accordance with the FAST Act (applicable to an entry summary):</li> <li>Formal MPF (499) limits changed to minimum \$26.22 / maximum \$508.70;</li> <li>Informal MPF (automated and not prepared by CBP personnel) (311) changed to \$2.10;</li> <li>Dutiable Mail Fee (496) changed to \$5.77;</li> <li>Surcharge for Manual Entry or Release (500) changed to \$3.08.</li> <li>These adjusted fee amounts and limitations will be applied to importations effective October 1, 2018. Note that the new amount will be in effect for a summary pre-filed prior to October 1, 2018 if the relevant entry date is on or after October 1, 2018.</li> </ul>
55	July 24, 2018	(A) 40-Record	(A) Added the value of 'C' (Craft Beverage Modernization Act Refund Claim) to data element Product Claim Code.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		(B) Usage Note (ii)	(B) Removed Entry Type 23 (Temporary Importation Under Bond – TIB) from the list of types exempt from the remedy filing requirement.
		(C) 53-Record Note 3, Note 4. Usage Note (ff)	(C) Made numerous references to CSMS #18- 000379 regarding the 53-Record AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount usage.
54	June 5, 2018	(A) Usage Note (ii)	(A) For clarification, added new Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (ii) 'Articles Subject to a Section 232, 301 or Other Similar Remedy.' Note that Entry Type Codes 23 and 51 are exempt from the remedy reporting requirements.
53	May 15, 2018	(A) 54-Record	(A) Added type codes '02' (Steel Product Exclusion) and '03' (Aluminum Product Exclusion) to the Importer's Additional Declaration Information Detail in support of Presidential Proclamations 9704 and 9705, as amended, and the procedures published at 83 FR 12106, March 19, 2018.
52	February 01, 2018	(A) Usage Note (s)	(A) Changed reference to applicable Administrative Message numbers for the Atlantic Lumber Board (ALB) Certificate.
51	November 16, 2017	(A) ES Line Grouping Input Structure Map; 61-Record; 90-Record; Usage Note (k), AE Table 9; AE Table 17	(A) Added *NEW* 61-Record (Other Revenue Information) and *NEW* corresponding Grand Total (in 90-Record). Used to report additional revenue at the ES line level; specifically the Coffee Imports to Puerto Rico – Duty Assessment (Class Code 672). This reporting method will replace the current method of reporting conventional duty for Coffee - 0901.11 thru 0901.22 – when imported into a Puerto Rican port ONLY. If the ES filing does not include an article of Coffee imported into a Puerto Rican port no changes are required.
			Note: The actual implementation of this feature is unknown at this time (estimate: February 2018). A CSMS message will be issued to announce the deployment into the Certification and Production environments.
		(B) Usage note (n), (p), (q), (r), (w)	(B) Adjustment of certain customs user fees and limitations by COBRA for Fiscal Year 2018 in accordance with the FAST Act (applicable to an entry summary):  Formal MPF (499) limits changed to minimum \$25.67 / maximum \$497.99;

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
			<ul> <li>Informal MPF (automated and not prepared by CBP personnel) (311) changed to \$2.05;</li> <li>Dutiable Mail Fee (496) changed to \$5.65;</li> <li>Surcharge for Manual Entry or Release (500) changed to \$3.08.</li> </ul>
			These adjusted fee amounts and limitations will be applied to importations effective January 1, 2018. Note that the new amount will be in effect for a summary pre-filed prior to January 1, 2018 if the relevant entry date is on or after January 1, 2018.
			(C) Changed permit/certificate reference: FROM: Canadian Softwood Lumber Export
			Permit TO: Atlantic Lumber Board (ALB) Certificate
		(C) 52-Record; Usage Note (s)	
50	June 20, 2017	(A) AE Table 14, Usage Note (gg)	(A) Included new PSC Change Reason Code: H14 (Entry Type AD/CVD-to-Non-AD/CVD). Redefined existing PSC Change Reason Code H01 as 'Entry Type Non-AD/CVD-to-AD/CVD'.
		(B) 43-Record	(B) Added a note to the Ruling Number data element: 'Do not report the single alpha code (e.g., 'N', 'H') of the issued ruling number; report the numeric portion only.'
49	January 24, 2016	(A) Usage Note (aa)	(A) Noted that the automatic 'flagging' of an ES for a Trade Agreement reconciliation based on the importer's 'blanket agreement' will no longer take place.
		(B) AE Table 8	(B) Included Nepal Preference Program (NP); availability scheduled for February 2017.
		(C) Usage Note (gg)	(C) Clarified that once an initial PSC has been accepted, further PSC changes will be allowed unless the ES is considered as 'under review' by CBP.
48	October 01, 2016	(A) ES Line Grouping Input Structure Map; License / Certificate / Permit Grouping	(A) Changed max occurrence of 52-Record from 4 to 1.
		(B) OA-Record; Returned Entry Summary Reference Data	(B) Eliminated PGA Disclaimer (Input OA-Record). Removed 'PGADIS' Reference Data Type Code.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		(C) PGA Grouping; PGA Grouping Input Structure map.	(C) Clarified current usage of the PGA Grouping and PGA Commercial Description.
		(D) Input 10-Record	(D) Clarified the description of the Live Entry Indicator.
47	July 27, 2016	(A) Entry Summary Usage Filing Note (e), (ee)	(A) Fixed documentation that implied that 'Certification for ACE Cargo Release' was not allowed for Entry Type 22; 'Certification for ACE Cargo Release' is allowed for Entry Type 22.
46	July 18, 2016	(A) 10-Record; Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (e); AE Table 2	(A) Removed all references to 'future' Entry Type processing; Entry Types 02, 07, 12, 21, 22, 31, 32, 34, and 38 now accepted.
		(B) 10-Record; Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (ee)	(B) Removed all reference to 'Certifying for ACS Cargo Release'. Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator of 'Y' no longer accepted/recognized.
		(C) PGA Grouping Input Structure Map; FC01-, FC02-Record; OA-Record; Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (dd); Returned Entry Summary Reference Data; AE Table 12	(C) Removed all reference to legacy OGA data records: FDnn (FDA), DTnn (DOT/NHSTA), and FCnn (FCC). These records are no longer accepted/recognized. Removed reference to 'FD0', 'DT0', and 'FC0' as a PGA Disclaimer Code in the OA-Record.
		(D) ES Line Grouping Input Structure Map; License / Certificate / Permit Grouping	(D) Specified that the License/Certificate/Permit Grouping can occur up to 4 times per ES Line Grouping.
		(E) Input 52-Record; Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (s)	(E) Added three new License / Certificate/ Permit Type Code values: 25 (Dominican Republic Earned Allowance Program), 26 (Mexican Sugar Export License, and 27 (General Note 15(c) Waiver Certificate). Documented an additional code (24 – AMS US Origin Certificate); however this code is not yet available. Changed the name of the 'Haiti 'Hope' Import Permit' (13) to 'Haiti Earned Import Allowance'.
		(F) 10-Record; Entry	(F) Changed description of 10-Record 'PGA Data Included Indicator' and clarified its usage.
		Summary Filing Usage Note (dd)  (G) 20-Record + Note 2;	(G) Clarified reporting instructions for the Location of Goods data element when the Entry Type Code is 21 or 22.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		(H) SE20 Record + Note 4	(H) Added new Reference Identifier Qualifier (LOC) for use with Entry Type Code 21, 22.
		(I) AE Table 16	(I) Moved earlier 'Table of Changes' entries (revisions 1-37) to new AE Table 16.
		(J) 20-Record + Note 2	(J) Reworded text of Note 2 (from previous text of Change G above).
		(K) SE20 Record + Note 1	(K) Added new Reference Identifier Qualifier (RRN) Rail Reference Number, and explanatory text.
			(L) Added comment to new Reference Identifier Qualifier (LOC) referring the reader to Note 4.
		(L) SE20 Record + Note 1	(M) Added new Reference Identifier Qualifier (GEN) General Order (G.O.) Number, and explanatory text.
		(M) SE20 Record + Note 1	(N) Added new Note 2 regarding the declaration of Non-AMS Bills of Lading
		(N) 20-Record	(O) Added new Note 3 regarding the declaration of Bill of Lading when the Mode of Transportation is 60, Passenger Hand Carry.
		(O) 20-Record	(P) Reworded text of Note 4 (from previous text of Change H above).
		(P) SE20 Record + Note 4	
Added note 45	April 18, 2016	(A) 40-Record	(A) Changed name of 'AD/CVD Non-Reimbursement Statement' to 'AD Case Non-Reimbursement Statement'. Clarified in the description that a 'Y' is to be used for a line with an AD case; the statement is not pertinent for a CVD case.
		(B) ES Transaction Input Structure Map	(B) Swapped order of SE13- and 20-Record. The correct order is 20-Record followed by the SE13-Record.
44	March 10, 2016	(A) 10-Record	(A) Added data element: TIB Declaration Indicator.
		(B) 10-Record	(B) Revised/renamed 'PGA Expedited Release Indicator' to 'PGA Data Included Indicator.' Data element now used to indicate the PGA data is included in the filing for either an expedited entry program or for a weekly FTZ.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
43	October 30, 2015	(A) Various + AE Table 2	(A) Updated to indicate the Entry Type Codes '06' (FTZ) and '23' (TIB) are now supported.
		(B) Title page	(B) Included an advisory statement.
		(C) ES Transaction Input Structure Map	(C) Reversed the order of the 20-Record and SE13-Record.
		(D) 11-Record, Note 3	(D) Included an additional FTZ Identifier example.
42	October 14, 2015	(A) ES Transaction Input Structure Map	(A) Updated Cargo Release Reference Data Grouping to show a maximum occurrence of 4 times.
		(B) Conveyance Grouping	(B) Added clarifying text explaining that the SE16 Record is Conditional in its use as part of the SE data transaction set.
		(C) Conveyance Detail (SE16 Record)	(C) Added two new data elements to the SE16 Record: Unit of Measure and Conveyance Name.
		(D) SE16 Record, Note 2	(D) Added Note 2 to the SE16 Record to explain when Conveyance Name is used.
		(E) Cargo Release Reference Data (Input SE20 Record), Note 1	(E) Updated Note 1 with new Reference Identifier Qualifier, NAM, Non-AMS Bill of Lading, that is to be used when the bill(s) of lading on the transaction which are not automated (i.e. not to be found in any CBP electronic manifest system).
		(F) Cargo Release Reference Data (Input SE20 Record), Note 3	(F) Modified the text of Note 3 with guidance on when and how the Reference Identifier Qualifier, NAM, is to be used in the SE16 Record.
41	September 28, 2015	(A) 10-Record, Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (dd)	(A) Added PGA Expedited Release Indicator and clarified that it is to be used when the cargo has been released via FAST, BRASS, or Rail Line Release and the PGA dataset is required and submitted.
		(B) 10-Record, Note 8	(B) Removed Note 8 which indicated the Known Importer Indicator was for future use. The Known Importer Indicator can be used.
		(C) FTZ Status Information (41-Record)	(C) Eliminated 'Z' (Zone Restricted) status.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		(D) FTZ Status Information (41-Record)	(D) Added FTZ Line Item Quantity as a mandatory data element.
		(E) PGA Grouping Input Structure Map	<ul><li>(E) Clarified that a PGA Commercial Description (OI-Record) is to always precede a PG record set.</li><li>(F) Included conditional header level record to</li></ul>
		(F) Correction Request Contact Detail (SE13- Record)	be used when Certifying for ACE Cargo Release.  (G) Included conditional line level record to be
		(G) FTZ Privileged Foreign Status Add'l Detail (SE61- Record).	used when Entry Type = FTZ (06) and the merchandise if privileged foreign.  (H) Included an additional Reference Identifier Qualifier and specified a further note.
		(H) Cargo Release Reference Data (SE20- Record)	Qualifier and specified a further flote.
40	June 30, 2015		Changes pertinent to all Entry Summary filings:
		(A) 10-Record, 42-Record, Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (t)	(A) Clarified new restrictions of the Electronic Invoice Program (EIP) and the current use/future of legacy ACS's Automated Invoice Interface (AII) program.
		(B) 10-Record, Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (y)	(B) Removed restriction that the initial filing must be scheduled for a statement and cannot be 'Single Payment'.
		(C) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (e)	(C) Clarified that all filings are eligible for Remote Location Filing (RLF).
		(D) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (e), (gg)	(D) Clarified that all non-Informal new Entry Type Codes summaries can be amended with a Post Summary Correction (PSC).
		(E) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (e), (ee)	(E) Clarified which new Entry Type Codes are eligible for a request to 'Certify for Cargo Release'.
		(F) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (dd)	(F) Clarified the reporting of FDA, DOT information (until such time that the ACS EI transaction is decommissioned).
		(G) Entry Summary Response - Usage Notes (e)	(G) Added section "Responding to a Document Submission Request" which provides the filer with an understanding of how to interpret any subsequent Type 01 or Type 02 Entry Summary Notification (UC).

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		:	(H) Clarified the use of Consignee name and address for low value Informal shipments and the use of the Ship to Party for the purpose of ACE cargo release.
		Entity Grouping, SE50-Record  (I) Entry Summary	(I) Clarified that the Entry Summary on file will be conditionally deleted from the ACE system, if that summary is in 'Trade Control' and the submitted AE filing for that summary is rejected.
		Response – Usage Notes (c)	Changes pertinent to additional Entry Type Codes (02, 06, 07, 12, 21, 22, 23, 31, 32, 34, 38, 51, and 52):
			(J) Clarified various data reporting rules for all new Entry Type Codes.
		(J) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (e)	(K) Clarified the reporting rules when MOT not allowed (e.g. Entry Type Code '31').
		(K) 10-Record, Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (g)	(L) Clarified bond and bond waiver reporting for Entry Type Codes '51'.
		(L) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (i)	(M) Clarified MPF exemption for Entry Type Code '23' (TIB).
		(M) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (m)	(N) Clarified the reporting rules for Warehouse ('21'), Re-Warehouse ('22'), and Warehouse Withdrawal ('3x') Entry Type Codes.
		(N) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (bb)	(O) Clarified that new Entry Type Codes '06', '2x' can include AD/CVD information.
		(O) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (ff)	(P) Clarified bond and bond waiver reporting for Entry Type Codes '23'.
		(P) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (i)	(Q) Changed reference from 'DCASR' to 'DCMA' (for Entry Type Code '51').
		(Q) AE Table 2	(R) Clarified that filings for all new Entry Type Codes must have at least one line item.
		(R) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (d), (e)	(S) Specified how the Foreign Trade Zone Identifier is to be formatted (for Entry Type Code '06').
		(S) 11-Record Note 3.	

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
39	March 3, 2015	Entry Summary Filing Usage Note e), Note bb), and AE Table 2	Revised to support additional entry types in ACE entry summary filing.
38	Feb. 26, 2015	(A) Entry Summary Header Content (11-Record) (B) Tariff/Value/Quantity Detail (50-Record) (C) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (i) (D) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (s)	(A) Clarified the description of the Estimated Entry Date     (B) Clarified the description of the Unit of Measure     (C) Revised to include Bond/Surety Applicability Date Matrix Hierarchy     (D) Revised to include details of the Mexican Sugar Export License
37	Dec. 22, 2014	(A) ES Transaction Input Structure Map	(A) Referenced new Header Level Cargo Conveyance, Equipment, and Reference Data Groupings (Input SE16-, SE17-, and SE20- Records)
		(B) Header Level Cargo Conveyance, Equipment, and Reference Data Groupings (Input SE16-, SE17-, and SE20-Records)	(B) Added and Defined Header Level Cargo Groupings (New Input SE16-, SE17-, and SE20- Records)
		(C) Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping (Input SE30-, SE35-, and SE36- Records)	(C) Clarified the Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping Description
		(D) Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping (Input SE50-, SE55-, and SE56-Records)	(D) Clarified the Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping Description and Notes for the SE50- Record
		(E) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note ee)	(E) Clarified information for Certifying for ACE Cargo Release
36	October 21, 2014	Entry Summary Bond Detail (Input 31-Record) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (i)	Revised to include details of eBond capabilities.
35	Sept. 24, 2014	Entry Summary Header Control (Input 10-Record) Entry Summary Filing –	Added Known Importer Indicator  Added Usage Note hh) for an explanation of
		Usage Notes	standard rounding
34	Sept. 20, 2014	Entry Summary Response Output Record Layout	Signpost SUMMRY reference data text in E0- Record revised to include CBP team number
33	August 25, 2014	Entry Summary Header Control (Input 10-Record)	Clarified descriptions of Payment Type Codes

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
32	July 26, 2014	Entry Summary Bond Detail (Input 31-Record)	Revised description of the STB bond producer account number
31	July12, 2014	(A) Entry Summary Line Item Header (Input 40- Record)	(A) Clarified use of the Fee Exemption Code
		(B) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (s)	(B) Added detail notes for use of License, Certificate, and Permit Reporting for codes 22 and 23
		(C) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (v)	(C) Clarified reporting instructions for line level Article Charges
30	April 15, 2014	(A) Entry Summary License/Certificate/Permit Detail (Input 52-Record)	(A) Added 2 new LPC Type Codes
		(B) AE Table 6 (User Fee Accounting Class Codes)	(B) Modified class code 057 to be used for the Raspberry Fee
29	March 5, 2014	(A) ES Transaction Input Structure Map	(A) Referenced new Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping (Input SE30-, SE35-, and SE36- Records)
		(B) ES Line Grouping Input Structure Map	(B) Referenced new Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping (Input SE50-, SE55-, and SE56- Records)
		(C) Entry Summary Header Control (Input 10-Record)	(C) Added another value to the Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator (A = Certify for ACE Entry Cargo Release). Clarified that the existing 'Y' value is used to 'Certify for ACS Cargo Release'
		(D) Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping (New Input SE30-, SE35-, and SE36- Records)	(D) Defined Header Level Cargo Entity Grouping (New Input SE30-, SE35-, and SE36-Records)
		(E) Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping (New Input SE50-, SE55-, and SE56-Records)	(E) Defined Line Level Cargo Entity Grouping (New Input SE50-, SE55-, and SE56-Records)
		(F) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (f)	(F) Added note for Cargo Entry Groupings
		(G) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (ee)	(G) Added description for new Cargo Release Certification Request Indicator of 'A'
28	Jan. 27, 2014	(A) Entry Summary Filing - Usage Notes (I, m, q, w)	(A) Added clarifying text regarding duty & MPF
		(B) AE Table 9 (Exception Case Articles – Categorized)	(B) Added clarifying text regarding duty & MPF
27	Dec. 26, 2013	(A) ES Transaction Input Structure Map	(A) Defined PGA Header Level Substitution Grouping
		(B) Entry Summary LINE ITEM Grouping Input Structure Map	(B) PGA Header Level Substitution Grouping

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
26	Sept. 12, 2013	(A) Entry Summary Response Output E0- Record	(A) Added Note 1 to Occurrence Position
		(B) Entry Summary Response Transaction – Returned Entry Summary Reference Data	(B) Added new PG E0-Record Reference Data Type Code (PGOI). Removed PG50 and PG51 Reference Data Type Codes
25	August 7, 2013	(A) PGA Grouping Record Structure Map	(A) Added information concerning Partner Government Agency data reporting
		(B) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (dd)	(B) Added information concerning Partner Government Agency Reporting
		(C) Entry Summary Response Transaction - Returned Entry Summary Reference Data	(C) Added 32 new 'PG' E0-Record Reference Data Type Codes
		(D) Entry Summary Condition/Disposition Response (Output E1- Record)	(D) Added new Severity Code in the Output E1-Record: "P" = PGA Warning and revised Note 2.
		(E) Entry Summary Response – Usage Note (b)	(E) Added description of new Severity Code "P"
24	November 26, 2013	Entry Summary Filing - Usage Note (o)	Added information for the calculation of the Harbor Maintenance Fee (HMF)
23	August 5, 2013	Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (o)	Revised information for reporting Harbor Maintenance Fee (HMF)
22	July 10, 2013	(A) Record Layout Key	(A) Removed the cents (¢) symbol
		(B) AD/CVD Case Detail (53-Record)	(B) Clarified the description of the AD/CVD Quantity
		(C) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (e)	(C) Revised the designation of the Foreign Exporter for entry type 03 to M (mandatory)

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
21	March 19, 2013	Entry Summary AD/CVD Case Detail (53-Record) <u>and</u> Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (ff)	Added a note and text as to when appropriate to report and use the AD/CVD Quantity
20	March 5, 2013	(A) Entry Summary Header (10-Record) <u>and</u> Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (aa)	(A) Revised identification of the NAFTA Reconciliation Indicator to read Trade Agreement Reconciliation Indicator
		(B) Entry Summary AD/CVD Case Detail (53-Record) and Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (ff)	(B) Added a note and text as to when appropriate to report and use the AD/CVD Value of Goods Amount
19	February 6, 2013	(A) Entry Summary License/Permit/Certificate Detail (52-Record)	Added new USDA Sugar Certificate information
		(B) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (s)	
18	January 14, 2013	(A) PGA Grouping Input Structure Map and Entry Summary Filing - Usage Note (dd)	(A) Added text concerning filing entry summaries with Lacey Act data
		(B) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (z)	(B) Corrected the reference to the informal value threshold to \$2,500
17	November 1, 2012	(A) Entry Summary Line Item Header (40-Record)	(A) Added 700 series codes for Category Code (for Textiles)
		(B) AE Table 8 (Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim Codes)	(B) Added code PA (Panama Trade Promotion Agreement)
16	October 10, 2012	(A) Entry Summary Line Item Header (40-Record)	(A) Deleted specifications for the reporting of the First Sale Indicator
		(B) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (ff)	(B) Revised Usage Note (ff) to indicate that Remote Location Filing (RLF) for ACE entry summary type 03, AD/CVD, is now permitted.
15	June 5, 2012	AE Table 8 (Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim Codes)	Added code CO (Columbia Trade Promotion Agreement)
14	March 20, 2012	(A) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (h)	(A) Corrected text in the section Further In- Bond/In-Transit Reporting guidelines
		(B) AE Table 8 (Trade Agreement / Special Program Claim Codes)	(B) Added code KR (Korea FTA)
13	January 3, 2012	Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (o)	Corrected HMF de minimus value.
12	November 8, 2011	Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes (n) and (w)	Revised the Merchandise Processing Fee tables for the new rate effective October 1, 2011.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
11	June 4, 2011	(A) Input Record Structure Maps	(A) Introduced data elements and instructions for the submission of an electronic Post Summary Correction (PSC). Described three new input records (35-, 36-, and 63-Records). Revised the Loop Repeat limit for the entry summary grouping and the 40-Record to 998.
		(B) Entry Summary Header (10-Record)	(B) Defined new header level data elements: Post Summary Correction Indicator, Accelerated Liquidation Request Indicator.
		(C) PSC Header Reasons (35-Record); PSC Filing Explanation (36-Record); PSC Line Reasons (63- Record)	(C) Defined three new input records for the submission of a header level PSC filing explanation, and both header and line level PSC reason codes.
		(D) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (gg) Filing a Post Summary Correction (PSC)	(D) Described how to submit an electronic PSC in an AE transaction.
		(E) Returned Entry Summary Reference Data	(E) Added PSCHRE, PSCEXP, and PSCLRE returned Reference Data Type Codes.
		(F) AE Table 14 (PSC Header Reason Codes); AE Table 15 (PSC Line Reason Codes)	(F) Added list of PSC header and line reason codes.
		(G) Entry Summary Condition/Disposition Response (E1-Record) – position 64-68.	(G) Include entry summary version number in the final disposition E1-Record when summary successfully added or replaced.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
10	Sept. 15, 2010	(A) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (f) Party Reporting	(A) Deleted specifications for reporting of unknown manufacturers.
		(B) AE Table 16	(B) Deleted AE Table 16
9	July 29, 2010	(A) Entry Summary Header Content (11-Record)	(A) Revised the Consignee party definition
		(B) Article Party (47-Record)	(B) Replaced the article party line Consignee with the Delivered To Party
		(C) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (e) Entry Type Data Reporting Considerations	(C) Replaced the article party line Consignee with the Delivered To Party in the chart
		(D) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (f) Party Reporting	(D) Revised the entry summary header Consignee party definition. Eliminated the entry summary line level Consignee. Added the entry summary line level Delivered To Party definition.
		(E) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (i) Bond and Surety Reporting	(E) Corrected the bond type code as referred to for a single transaction bond.
		(F) Entry Summary Filing Usage Note (ee)	(F) Added the entry summary header 11-Record Consignee. Eliminated the entry summary 47-Record Consignee.
8	April 29, 2010	(A) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (f) Party Reporting	(A) Added reporting requirements when the manufacturer is unknown.
		(B) AE Table 16	(B) Added AE Table 16
7	February 14, 2010	(A) Article Party (47-Record)	(A) Revised party definitions
		(B) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Note (f) Party Reporting	(B) Revised party definitions: consignee, manufacturer/supplier, sold-to, and foreign exporter.
6	August 26, 2009	(A) Entry Summary AD/CVD Case Detail (53-Record)	(A) Added an explanatory note for the 53-Record Case Deposit Rate.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
5	June 18, 2009	(A) AE Table 2 & numerous references throughout.	(A) Support Entry Type 03 – AD/CVD.
		(B) Entry Summary Header Control (10-Record); AE Table 4 (+ References); Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (e) Entry Type Data Reporting Consideration, (i) Bond & Surety Reporting - Bond Waiver Claim.	(B) Renamed 10-Record data element from Bond Type Code to Bond Waiver Indicator. Added NEW 10-Record data element Bond Waiver Reason Code. Changed AE Table 4 name from 'Surety Waiver Codes' to 'Bond Waiver Reason Codes'. Clarified Bond reporting and Bond Waiver reporting.
		(C) Single Entry Bond Detail (31-Record); Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (e) Entry Type Data Reporting Consideration, (i) Bond & Surety Reporting, (ff) Additional AD/CVD Bonding Requirements; Table 1 – Returned Entry Summary Reference Data.	(C) 31-Record NOW a repeating group that can occur up to two times. The record renamed from 'Single Entry Bond Information' to 'Bond Detail'. (This record replaces the previous version's 10-Record Bond Type Code and 11-Record Surety Code.) Data element Bond Designation Type Code included which specifies the intent of the bond reference ('basic' or 'additional'). Data element Continuous Superseded Bond Indicator added. Clarified Bond reporting and Bond Waiver reporting. Identified bond requirements specifically for AD/CVD. Added BNDDTL E0 Reference Data Type Code.
		(D) Entry Summary Header Content (11-Record); Article Party (47-Record); Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (f) Party Reporting – Consignee.	(D) Changed data element name from Ultimate Consignee to Consignee (both header and line level). Definition of Consignee changed/clarified.
		(E) Article Party (47- Record); Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (e) Entry Type Data Reporting Consideration, (f) Party Reporting – Sold To Party, Foreign Exporter.	(E) Added two NEW article/line level party types: S = Sold To Party (required for Entry Type 01, 03.); E = Foreign Exporter (required only on Type 03 when AD/CVD case present).
		(F) Line Item Header (40-Record); AD/CVD Case Detail (53-Record); AD/CVD Duty Totals (88-Record); Grand Totals (90-Record); Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (e) Entry Type Data Reporting Consideration, (ff) Articles Subject to AD/CVD Duty; Table 1 – Returned Entry Summary Reference Data; Entry Summary Response – Usage Notes – (b) Entry	(F) Completely revised AD/CVD Case Detail reporting. Provided instructions for the reporting of AD/CVD case information and duty (including line level AD/CVD Non-Reimbursement Statement, sub-total reporting, grand total reporting, and special AD/CVD bonding requirements). Revised the Reference Data Text on the ADDCVD E0 Reference Data Type.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		Summary Response Final Dispoistions.	
		(G) Entry Summary Condittion/Disposition Resonse (Output E1- Record).	(G) Lengthened data element Reason Code from position 10-10 (1 character) to positions 8-10 (3 characters).
4	February 25, 2009	(A) Entry Summary Response - Usage Notes – (d) How to Respond to an ACE System Failure.	(A) Described how to respond to an ACE System Failure.
3	February 4, 2009	(A) Input Record Layout – Entry Summary Line Item Header (40-Record).	(A) Revised Note 1 to indicate that an asterisk "*" may not be used in the Line Item Identifier data field.
		(B) AE Table 11.	(B) Corrected the Acceptable Census Condition Override Codes permitted for use with Census Warning Condition Code 27H.
2	November 5, 2008	(A) Input Record Layouts - Entry Summary Header Control (10-Record); Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (t) Electronic Invoice Processing (EIP) Program Reporting Requirements.	(A) Eliminated the 'Paperless Summary Certification Indicator' (10-Record; position 39).
		(B) Input Record Layouts - Entry Summary Header Control (10-Record); Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (a) Entry Summary Filing Actions; (c) Header/Totals Data Elements Requred to Establish or Correct an Entry Summary.	(B) Introduced an 'Electronic Signature' (10-Record; position 39).
		(C) Input Record Layouts - B-Record.	(C) Eliminated B-Record description. (Duplicate information covered in the ABI Batch & Block Control chapter of the ACE CATAIR.)
		(D) Input Record Layouts - 60-Record; AE Table 13.	(D) Added Accounting Class Code to the 60-Record. Now required for Internal Revenue tax. Included new AE Table 13 – Internal Revenue Tax Class Codes.
		(E) Various.	(E) Added references to <i>Usage Notes</i> throughout.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		(F) Input Record Layouts - 40-Record; Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (e) Entry Type Data Reporting Considerations.	(F) Introduced First Sale Indicator (40-Record; position 59).
		(G) AE Table 6 – User Fee Accounting Class Codes.	(G) Added Sorghum Fee Code (109) to the list of conditional line level fees.
		(H) Input Record Layouts - 54-Record; Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (e) Entry Type Data Reporting Considerations.	(H) Introduced new line level record: Importer's Additional Declaration Detail (54-Record) and its specific usage for reporting Softwood Lumber Export information.
		(I) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (z) Consolidating Releases Under One Entry Summary.	(I) Clarified that when correcting a 'rejected' Entry Summary, an Entry Summary 'consolidation' claim is not allowed.
		(J) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes – (dd) – Articles Subject to FCC Regulation.	(J) Clarified that an article deemed 'American Goods Returned' is not subject to FCC regulation
		(K) AE Table 6 – User Fee Accounting Class Codes.	(K) Added Dairy Product Fee Code (110) to the list of conditional line level fees.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
1	May 19, 2008	(A) Title page.	(A) Change title of document from 'Entry Summary Filing and Response Guide' to 'Entry Summary Create/Update'.
		(B) Table of changes.	(B) Introduce 'Table of Changes'.
		(C) Introduction.	(C) Revise sentence "This document completely"
		(D) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes (j) Basic Article Classification and Tariff Considerations.	(D) Rename sub-section from 'Relevant Classification Date' to 'Duty Rate Date Matrix Hierarchy'.
		(E) Input Record Layouts - Census Warning Condition Override Information (CW02-Record).	(E) Revise sentence "The CW02-Record contains"
		(F) Input Record Layouts - Entry Summary Header Control (10-Record) - Periodic Statement Month data element.	(F) Revise description.
		(G) Input Record Layouts - Commercial Description (44- Record); License / Certificate / Permit Detail (52-Record); Grand Totals (90-Record).	(G) Fix data element length discrepancies.
		(H) Input Record Layouts – Entry Summary Header Content (11-Record) - Estimated Entry Date data element.	(H) Revise description.
		(I) Input Record Layouts – Entry Summary Header Control (10-Record) - Note 2; Entry Summary Response Usage Notes (b) Entry Summary Final Dispositions.	(I) Change term 'fatally rejected' to, simply, 'rejected'.
		(J) Input Record Layouts – Line Item Header (40- Record) - Note 4; Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (s) License, Certificate, and Permit Reporting.	(J) Change references to Administrative Message numbers; numbers now correctly reflect the recent renumbering scheme.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Briof Description of Change
Number	Date of Change	(K) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes - (f) Party	(K) Change reference from CF5106 to
		Reporting – Importer of Record, Ultimate Consignee.	CBPF5106; from CF4811 to CBPF 4811.
		(L) Input Record Layouts – Rulings Detail (43-Record) – Ruling Type Code, Ruling Number data elements; Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes – (t) Electronic Invoice Processing (EIP) Program Reporting Requirements; (u) Non-EIP Program Classification Ruling Reporting.	(L) Eliminate the 'Invoice by Request' feature of the 43-Record (i.e., 'INVREQ').
		(M) Various.	(M) Remove references to Type 51 (DCASR) entry type.
		(N) AE Table 1 – Check Digit Computation Formula.	(N) Revise the conversion values in <u>Step One</u> .
		(O) Line Item Grouping Input Structure Map; Input Record Layouts – Article Party (Input 47-Record); Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes – (e) Entry Type Data Reporting Considerations; (f) Party Reporting; Returned Entry Summary Reference Data.	(O) Support the reporting of Ultimate Consignee at the Entry Summary line level. 47-Record to become a repeating group. Add data element for 'party type code' ( <b>M</b> = Manufacturer / Supplier Code; <b>C</b> = Ultimate Consignee).
		(P) Entry Summary Input Transaction Structure Map.	(P) Change the designation of the 90-Record from M (mandatory) to C (conditional).
		(Q) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes – (h) Reporting Cargo Manifest Detail (MOT 10, 11 Vessel Shipment Notes; MOT 20, 21 Rail Shipment Notes; MOT 40, 41 Air Shipment Notes).	(Q) Fix inconsistencies in House Bill Number reporting.
		(R) Entry Summary Filing – Usage Notes – (e) Entry Type Data Reporting Considerations; (f) Party Reporting – Ultimate Consignee.	(R) Change 11-Record Ultimate Consignee reporting from allowed to <b>mandatory</b> for Entry Type 01.
		(S) Returned Entry Summary Reference Data.	(S) Eliminate FDAQTY and FDADIM references.

Revision Number	Date of Change	Section(s) Affected	Brief Description of Change
		(T) Input Record Layouts – Line Item Header (40- Record) – Note 1.	(T) Modified Note 1 of the 40-Record to clarify the use of the Line Item Identifier and to state that it must be unique within an Entry Summary.

# **AE Table 17 – Other Revenue Accounting Class Codes**

Other Revenue Accounting Class	
Code	Description
672	Coffee Imports to Puerto Rico – Duty Assessment